# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

## FORM 10-Q

<u> </u> ≭	QUARTERLY R SECURITI	EPORT PURSU <i>A</i> IES EXCHANGE			(d) OF THE	
	For the quart	terly period ended	August 2, 200	08		
		OR				
	TRANSITION RI SECURITI	EPORT PURSUA ES EXCHANGE			(d) OF THE	
	For the transition	period from	to			
	Comm	ission file number	:: 1-13536			
		Macy's, Ir	ıc.			
Incorporated	in Delaware	•	I.R.S.	Employer Identi		
		7 West Seventh Scincinnati, Ohio 4 (513) 579-700	5202	13-332-030	3	
		and				
		151 West 34 <sup>th</sup> St v York, New Yorl (212) 494-160	x 10001			
Indicate by check mark of the Securities Exchange was required to file such re	Act of 1934 during th	ne preceding 12	nonths (or fo	or such shorter	period that the	registrant
Indicate by check mark filer, or a smaller reporting reporting company" in Rule	company. See defini	itions of "large a				
Large accelerated filer [X]		Non-accelerated eck if a smaller r			company [ ]	
Indicate by check mark Act).	whether the registrant		any (as define es [ ]	ed in Rule 12b No [2	77	ange
Indicate the number of s practicable date.	hares outstanding of	each of the issue	r's classes of	common stock	x, as of the late	st
Class Common Stock, \$0.01 par	value per share		anding at Au 548,193 share			
	PAR	T I FINANC Item 1. Finar				
		MACY	'S, INC.			
	<u>C</u>	Consolidated Sta (Una	tements of I udited)	ncome		
	(1	millions, except	per share fi	gures)		
			13 Wee	ks Ended	26 Weel	ks Ended
			August 2, 2008	August 4,	August 2, 2008	August 4, 2007

Net sales	\$ 5,718	\$ 5,892	\$11,465	\$11,813
Cost of sales	(3,346)	(3,507)	<u>(6,873</u> )	<u>(7,071</u> )
Gross margin	2,372	2,385	4,592	4,742
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(2,037)	(2,038)	(4,140)	(4,151)
Division consolidation costs	(26)	-	(113)	-
May integration costs	-	(97)	-	(133)
Asset impairment charges	<u>(50</u> )		<u>(50</u> )	<del>-</del>
Operating income	259	250	289	458
Interest expense	(147)	(146)	(289)	(283)
Interest income	9	9	15	21
Income from continuing operations before income taxes.	121	113	15	196
Federal, state and local income tax expense	<u>(48</u> )	<u>(39</u> )	(1)	(70)
Income from continuing operations	73	74	14	126
Discontinued operations, net of income taxes			<del>-</del>	<u>(16</u> )
Net income	\$ 73	\$ 74	<u>\$ 14</u>	<u>\$ 110</u>
Basic earnings (loss) per share: Income from continuing operations Loss from discontinued operations Net income	\$ .17 <u>-</u> \$ .17	\$ .16 <u></u> <u>\$ .16</u>	\$ .03 <u>\$ .03</u>	\$ .27 (.03) <u>\$ .24</u>
Diluted earnings (loss) per share: Income from continuing operations Loss from discontinued operations Net income	\$ .17 <del></del>	\$ .16 \( \frac{-}{\\$ .16} \)	\$ .03 <del></del>	\$ .27 <u>(.03)</u> \$ .24

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

## MACY'S, INC.

## **Consolidated Balance Sheets** (Unaudited)

	August 2,	February 2,	August 4,
	2008	2008	2007
ASSETS:			
Current Assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,293	\$ 583	\$ 249
Receivables	341	463	490
Merchandise inventories	5,008	5,060	5,200
Income tax receivable	27	-	_
Supplies and prepaid expenses	243	<u>218</u>	<u>267</u>
Total Current Assets	6,912	6,324	6,206
Property and Equipment - net of accumulated			
depreciation and amortization of			
\$5,677, \$5,139 and \$5,145	10,655	10,991	11,110
Goodwill	9,132	9,133	9,194
Other Intangible Assets - net	757	831	857
Other Assets	537	510	561
Total Assets	<u>\$27,993</u>	<u>\$27,789</u>	<u>\$27,928</u>

#### LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY: Current Liabilities: Short-term debt..... \$ 1,616 \$ 666 \$ 545 Accounts payable and accrued liabilities..... 4,094 4,127 4,266 Income taxes..... 344 76 234 192 Deferred income taxes..... Total Current Liabilities..... 5,944 5,360 5,079 Long-Term Debt..... 8,761 9,087 9,762 Deferred Income Taxes..... 1,450 1,446 1,391 Other Liabilities..... 2,002 1,989 2,089 Shareholders' Equity..... 9,836 9,907 9,607 Total Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity..... \$27,993 \$27,789 \$27,928

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

#### MACY'S, INC.

## Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

	26 Weeks Ended <u>August 2, 2008</u>	26 Weeks Ended August 4, 2007
Cash flows from continuing operating activities:		
Net income	\$ 14	\$ 110
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash		
provided by continuing operating activities:		
Loss from discontinued operations	-	16
Stock-based compensation expense	26	32
Division consolidation costs	113	-
May integration costs	-	133
Asset impairment charges	50	-
Depreciation and amortization	630	656
Amortization of financing costs and premium		
on acquired debt	(14)	(17)
Changes in assets and liabilities:		
Decrease in receivables	109	26
Decrease in merchandise inventories	52	117
Increase in supplies and prepaid expenses	(25)	(16)
Decrease in other assets not separately identified	-	13
Decrease in accounts payable and accrued		
liabilities not separately identified	(37)	(310)
Decrease in current income taxes	(371)	(299)
Increase (decrease) in deferred income taxes	20	(89)
Increase in other liabilities not		. ,
separately identified	25	40
Net cash provided by continuing operating activities	592	412
Cash flows from continuing investing activities:		
	(294)	(402)
Purchase of property and equipment	(284)	(403)
Proceeds from hurricane insurance claims	(63)	(50)
	13	1
Disposition of property and equipment	22	71
Proceeds from the disposition of After Hours Formalwear	(212)	<u>66</u>
Net cash used by continuing investing activities	<u>(312</u> )	<u>(315</u> )
Cash flows from continuing financing activities:		
Debt issued.	650	2,253
Financing costs	(5)	(15)
Debt repaid.	(9)	(416)
Dividends paid	(110)	(117)
Decrease in outstanding checks	(101)	(97)
Acquisition of treasury stock	(1)	(2,919)
Issuance of common stock	6	253
Net cash provided (used) by		
continuing financing activities	430	(1.058)

continuing imaneing activities	<del></del>	(1,000)
Net cash provided (used) by continuing operations	710	<u>(961</u> )
Net cash provided by discontinued operating activities  Net cash used by discontinued investing activities  Net cash used by discontinued financing activities  Net cash used by discontinued operations	: 	7 (7) (1) (1)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents  Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	710 583	(962) _1,211
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	<u>\$1,293</u>	<u>\$ 249</u>
Supplemental cash flow information: Interest paid Interest received Income taxes paid (net of refunds received)	\$ 306 15 361	\$ 271 23 406

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

#### MACY'S, INC.

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

#### 1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Macy's, Inc. and subsidiaries (the "Company") is a retail organization operating retail stores and websites that sell a wide range of merchandise, including men's, women's and children's apparel and accessories, cosmetics, home furnishings and other consumer goods. The Company's operations include more than 850 stores in 45 states, the District of Columbia, Guam and Puerto Rico, as well as macys.com and bloomingdales.com.

A description of the Company's significant accounting policies is included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended February 2, 2008 (the "2007 10-K"). The accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements should be read in conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements and notes thereto in the 2007 10-K.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Such estimates and assumptions are subject to inherent uncertainties, which may result in actual amounts differing from reported amounts.

The Consolidated Financial Statements for the 13 and 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007, in the opinion of management, include all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary to present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position and results of operations of the Company.

Because of the seasonal nature of the retail business, the results of operations for the 13 and 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007 (which do not include the Christmas season) are not necessarily indicative of such results for the fiscal year.

On August 30, 2005, the Company completed the acquisition of The May Department Stores Company ("May"). The operations of the acquired Lord & Taylor division and the bridal group (consisting of David's Bridal, After Hours Formalwear and Priscilla of Boston) have been divested and were presented as discontinued operations (see Note 5, "Discontinued Operations").

Certain reclassifications were made to the prior fiscal year's amounts to conform with the classifications of such amounts for the current fiscal year.

Effective February 3, 2008, the Company adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements," ("SFAS 157"), as it applies to financial assets and liabilities that are recognized or disclosed at fair value on a recurring basis. SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. The SFAS 157 fair value hierarchy consists of three levels: Level 1 fair values are valuations based on quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the Company has the ability to access; Level 2 fair values are those valuations based on quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices in markets that are not active, or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities; and Level 3 fair values are valuations based on inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities. The adoption of SFAS 157 as it applies to financial assets and liabilities that are recognized or disclosed at fair value on a recurring basis did not have and is not expected to have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In accordance with the fair value hierarchy described above, the following table shows the fair value of the Company's financial assets and liabilities that are required to be measured at fair value on a recurring basis at August 2, 2008:

		Fai	Fair Value Measurements				
	<u>Total</u>	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3			
		(mill	ions)				
Marketable equity and debt securities	\$ 95	\$ 33	\$ 62	\$ -			

In February 2008, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued FASB Staff Position No. 157-2 ("FSP 157-2") that permits a one-year deferral for the implementation of SFAS 157 with regard to nonfinancial assets and liabilities that are not recognized or disclosed at fair value on a recurring basis (at least annually). This deferral will impact the Company's accounting for certain nonfinancial assets and liabilities accounted for under SFAS No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets," SFAS No. 144, "Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets," SFAS No. 143, "Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations" and SFAS No. 146, "Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities." The Company has elected this deferral and the full adoption of SFAS 157 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities," ("SFAS 159"), which provides companies with the option to report selected financial assets and liabilities at fair value, became effective for the Company beginning February 3, 2008. The adoption of this statement did not and is not expected to have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 160, "Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements - an amendment of Accounting Research Bulletin ("ARB") No. 51," ("SFAS 160"). SFAS 160 establishes accounting and reporting standards for the noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary and for the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. SFAS No. 160 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008. The Company does not anticipate the adoption of this statement will have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Also in December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), "Business Combinations," ("SFAS 141R"). SFAS 141R establishes principles and requirements for how the acquirer of a business recognizes and measures in its financial statements the identifiable assets acquired, the liabilities assumed, and any noncontrolling interest in the acquiree. The statement also provides guidance for recognizing and measuring the goodwill acquired in the business combination and determines what information to disclose to enable users of the financial statements to evaluate the nature and financial effects of the business combination. SFAS 141R is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008. The adoption of this statement will affect any future acquisitions entered into by the Company, and beginning with fiscal 2009 the Company will no longer account for adjustments to acquired tax liabilities and unrecognized tax benefits as increases or decreases to goodwill. After adoption of SFAS 141R such adjustments will be accounted for in income tax expense.

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, "Disclosures About Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities - an amendment of FASB Statement No. 133," ("SFAS 161"). SFAS 161 expands disclosure requirements for derivative instruments and hedging activities. SFAS 161 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. The Company does not anticipate the adoption of this statement will have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In May 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 162, "The Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles," ("SFAS 162"). SFAS 162 identifies the sources of accounting principles and the framework for selecting the principles used in the preparation of financial statements of non-governmental entities that are presented in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America. SFAS 162 will be effective 60 days after the Security and Exchange Commission approves the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board's amendments to AU Section 411. The Company does not anticipate the adoption of SFAS 162 will have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### 2. <u>Division Consolidation Costs</u>

Division consolidation costs represent certain one-time costs related to a localization initiative, called "My Macy's," and division consolidations. This initiative is to strengthen local market focus and enhance selling service to enable the Company to both accelerate same-store sales growth and reduce expenses. In combination with the localization initiative, the Company consolidated the Minneapolis-based Macy's North organization into New York-based Macy's East, the St. Louis-based Macy's Midwest organization into Atlanta-based Macy's South and the Seattle-based Macy's Northwest organization into San Francisco-based Macy's West. The Atlanta-based division was renamed Macy's Central. With My Macy's, the Company is taking action in certain markets to ensure that customers surrounding each Macy's store find merchandise assortments, size ranges, marketing programs and shopping experiences that are custom-tailored to their needs. The Company is concentrating more management talent in certain local markets, has created new positions in the field to work with division central planning and buying executives in helping to understand and act on the merchandise needs of local customers, and is empowering locally based executives to make more and better decisions. My Macy's is expected to drive sales growth by improving knowledge at the local level and then acting quickly on that knowledge.

During the 13 and 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008, the Company recorded \$26 million and \$113 million, respectively, of costs and expenses associated with the division consolidation and localization initiative, consisting primarily of severance costs and other human resource-related costs.

The following table shows the beginning and ending balance of, and the activity associated with, the severance accrual established

in connection with the division consolidation and localization initiative during the 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008:

		Charged To Division		
	February 2,	Consolidation		August 2,
	2008	Costs	Payments	2008
		(million	ns)	
Severance costs	\$ -	\$ 68	\$(57)	\$ 11

The Company expects to pay out the accrued severance costs, which are included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities on the Consolidated Balance Sheets, prior to January 31, 2009.

#### 3. May Integration Costs

May integration costs represent the costs associated with the integration of the acquired May businesses with the Company's preexisting businesses and the consolidation of certain operations of the Company. The Company completed its review of store
locations and distribution center facilities during 2007, closing certain underperforming stores, temporarily closing other stores for
remodeling to optimize merchandise offering strategies, closing certain distribution center facilities, and consolidating operations
in existing or newly constructed facilities. The remaining non-divested stores or facilities which have been closed, with carrying
values totaling approximately \$75 million, are classified as assets held for sale and are included in other assets on the Consolidated
Balance Sheets as of August 2, 2008.

During the 13 weeks ended August 4, 2007, the Company recorded \$97 million of costs and expenses associated with the integration and consolidation of May's operations into the Company's operations, including \$47 million related to impairment charges in connection with distribution center facilities planned to be closed and disposed of. The remaining \$50 million of May integration costs incurred during the 13 weeks ended August 4, 2007 included additional costs related to closed locations, severance, system conversion costs, impairment charges associated with acquired indefinite lived intangible assets and costs related to other operational consolidations.

During the 26 weeks ended August 4, 2007, the Company recorded \$133 million of costs and expenses associated with the integration and consolidation of May's operations into the Company's operations, including \$47 million related to impairment charges in connection with distribution center facilities planned to be closed and disposed of. The remaining \$86 million of May integration costs incurred during the 26 weeks ended August 4, 2007 included additional costs related to closed locations, severance, system conversion costs, impairment charges associated with acquired indefinite lived intangible assets and costs related to other operational consolidations.

During the 26 weeks ended August 4, 2007, approximately \$70 million of property and equipment was transferred to assets held for sale upon store or facility closure. In addition, property and equipment totaling approximately \$25 million was disposed of in connection with the May integration and the Company collected approximately \$22 million of receivables from a prior year disposition.

The following tables show, for the 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007, the beginning and ending balance of, and the activity associated with, the severance and relocation accrual established in connection with the May integration:

	February 2, 	Payments (millions)	August 2, 
Severance and			
relocation costs	\$ 30	\$ (23)	\$ 7

The Company expects to payout the accrued severance and relocation costs, which are included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities on the Consolidated Balance Sheets, prior to January 31, 2009.

		Charged		
		To May		
	February 3,	Integration		August 4,
	2007	Costs	<u>Payments</u>	2007
		(milli	ons)	
Severance and				
relocation costs	\$ 73	\$ 19	\$(60)	\$ 32

## 4. <u>Asset Impairment Charges</u>

The Company completed its annual impairment test of goodwill and indefinite lived intangible assets during the second quarter of 2008. In connection with the preparation of these financial statements, management concluded that approximately \$50 million of asset impairment charges for the 13 and 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008 were required in relation to indefinite lived acquired tradenames. As a result of the current operating performance and expectations regarding future operating performance of the Karen Scott and John Ashford private brand tradenames, it was determined that the carrying values exceeded the estimated fair values, which were based on discounted cash flows, by approximately \$50 million.

#### 5. Discontinued Operations

In April 2007, the Company completed the sale of its After Hours Formalwear business for approximately \$66 million in cash, net of \$1 million of transaction costs. The After Hours Formalwear business represented approximately \$73 million of net assets. The Company recorded the loss on disposal of the After Hours Formalwear business of \$7 million on a pre-tax and after-tax basis, or \$.01 per diluted share.

Discontinued operations included net sales of approximately \$27 million for the 26 weeks ended August 4, 2007. No consolidated interest expense had been allocated to discontinued operations. For the 26 weeks ended August 4, 2007, the loss from discontinued operations, including the loss on disposal of the Company's After Hours Formalwear business, totaled \$22 million before income taxes, with a related income tax benefit of \$6 million.

In connection with the sale of the David's Bridal and Priscilla of Boston businesses, the Company agreed to indemnify the buyer and related parties of the buyer for certain losses or liabilities incurred by the buyer or such related parties with respect to (1) certain representations and warranties made to the buyer by the Company in connection with the sale, (2) liabilities relating to the After Hours Formalwear Business under certain circumstances, and (3) certain pre-closing tax obligations. The representations and warranties in respect of which the Company is subject to indemnification are generally limited to representations and warranties relating to the capitalization of the entities that were sold, the Company's ownership of the equity interests that were sold, the enforceability of the agreement and certain employee benefits and tax matters. The indemnity for breaches of most of these representations expired on March 31, 2008, with the exception of certain representations relating to capitalization and the Company's ownership interest, in respect of which the indemnity does not expire and is not subject to a cap or deductible.

Indemnity obligations created in connection with the sales of businesses generally do not represent added liabilities for the Company, but simply serve to protect the buyer from potential liabilities associated with particular conditions. The Company records accruals for those pre-closing obligations that are considered probable and estimable. Under FASB Interpretation No. 45, "Guarantor's Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees, Including Indirect Guarantees of Indebtedness of Others," the Company is required to record a liability for the fair value of the guarantees that are entered into subsequent to December 15, 2002. The Company has not accrued any additional amounts as a result of the indemnity arrangements summarized above as the Company believes the fair value of these arrangements is not material.

#### 6. Earnings Per Share

The following tables set forth the computation of basic and diluted earnings per share based on income from continuing operations:

	13 Weeks Ended			
	August 2, 2008		August 4,	2007
	Income	Shares	Income	Shares
		(millions, excep	t per share figures)	
Income from continuing operations and average number				
of shares outstanding	\$ 73	420.0	\$ 74	450.9
Shares to be issued under deferred compensation plans	<del>\$ 73</del>	<u>1.1</u> 421.1	<del>\$ 74</del>	$\frac{1.0}{451.9}$
Basic earnings per share		<u>\$.17</u>	<u>\$.16</u>	
Effect of dilutive securities - stock options and restricted stock	\$ 73	1.0 422.1	\$ 74	<u>5.9</u> 457.8
Diluted earnings per share		<u>\$.17</u>	<u>\$.16</u>	

	26 Weeks Ended				
	August 2	, 2008	August 4	August 4, 2007	
	<u>Income</u>	Shares	Income	Shares	
		(millions, except pe	r share figures)		
Income from continuing operations and average number of shares outstanding	\$ 14	419.9	\$ 126	459.0	
Shares to be issued under deferred compensation plans	<del>\$ 14</del>	<u>1.1</u> 421.0	\$ 126	1.0 460.0	
Basic earnings per share	<u>\$.</u>	03	\$.27	<u>7</u>	

Effect of dilutive securities - stock options and restricted stock	\$ 14	$\frac{1.4}{422.4}$	\$ 126	$\frac{7.1}{467.1}$
Diluted earnings per share	<u>\$.0</u>	<u>3</u>	\$.27	<u>7</u>

In addition to the stock options and restricted stock reflected in the foregoing tables, stock options to purchase 33.9 million shares of common stock at prices ranging from \$21.25 to \$46.15 and 419,000 shares of restricted stock were outstanding at August 2, 2008, and stock options to purchase 12.8 million shares of common stock at prices ranging from \$33.25 to \$46.15 per share and 274,000 shares of restricted stock were outstanding at August 4, 2007, but were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share because their inclusion would have been antidulitive.

#### 7. Benefit Plans

The Company has a funded defined benefit plan ("Pension Plan") and defined contribution plans, which cover substantially all employees who work 1,000 hours or more in a year. The Company also has an unfunded defined benefit supplementary retirement plan ("SERP"), which provides benefits, for certain employees, in excess of qualified plan limitations.

In addition, certain retired employees currently are provided with specified health care and life insurance benefits ("Postretirement Obligations"). Eligibility requirements for such benefits vary by division and subsidiary, but generally state that benefits are available to eligible employees who were hired prior to a certain date and retire after a certain age with specified years of service. Certain employees are subject to having such benefits modified or terminated.

The actuarially determined components of the net periodic benefit cost are as follows:

	13 Wee	eks Ended	26 Weeks Ended	
	August 2,	August 4,	August 2,	August 4,
	2008	2007	2008	2007
		(million	ns)	
Pension Plan				
Service cost	\$ 26	\$ 29	\$ 53	\$ 58
Interest cost	40	41	80	81
Expected return on assets	(48)	(51)	(95)	(102)
Recognition of net actuarial loss	2	4	3	9
Amortization of prior service cost	<del></del>	<del>-</del>		(1)
	<u>\$ 20</u>	<u>\$ 23</u>	<u>\$ 41</u>	<u>\$ 45</u>
Supplementary Retirement Plan				
Service cost	\$ 2	\$ 3	\$ 3	\$ 5
Interest cost	10	10	20	20
Recognition of net actuarial loss	-	-	-	-
Amortization of prior service cost	<u>(1</u> )	<u>(1</u> )	(1)	<u>(1</u> )
	<u>\$ 11</u>	<u>\$ 12</u>	<u>\$ 22</u>	<u>\$ 24</u>
Postretirement Obligations				
Service cost	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Interest cost	6	5	11	10
Recognition of net actuarial loss	-	-	1	-
Amortization of prior service cost	<del>-</del>	<del>_</del> _		<del>_</del>
•	<u>\$ 6</u>	<u>\$ 5</u>	<u>\$ 12</u>	<u>\$ 10</u>

#### 8. Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

The following table shows the beginning and ending balance of, and the activity associated with, accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of income tax effects, for the 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007:

,	August 2,	August 4,
	2008	2007
	(million	is)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss, at beginning of period	\$ (182)	\$ (182)
Adjustment to adopt new accounting pronouncements, net of		
income tax effect of \$14 million	-	29
Unrealized loss on marketable securities, net of income		
tax effect of \$8 million and \$18 million	(12)	(29)
Post employment and postretirement benefit plans:		
Recognition of net actuarial loss, net of income tax effect		
of \$1 million and \$4 million	3	5
Prior service cost, net of income tax effect of less		
than \$1 million and \$1 million	(1)	(1)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss, at end of period	<u>\$ (192)</u>	<u>\$ (178</u> )

#### 9. Legal Settlement

The Company is subject to a wage and hour class action in California. The Company concluded that it is probable that a loss of approximately \$23 million will be incurred to settle this legal matter and has recorded this estimated amount as part of selling, general and administrative expenses during the 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008. However, because this settlement is subject to court approval, there can be no assurance that the outcome of the legal matter will not result in an additional loss.

#### 10. Condensed Consolidating Financial Information

Macy's, Inc. ("Parent") has fully and unconditionally guaranteed certain long-term debt obligations of its wholly-owned subsidiary, Macy's Retail Holdings, Inc. ("Subsidiary Issuer"). "Other Subsidiaries" includes all other direct subsidiaries of Parent, including FDS Bank, Leadville Insurance Company and Snowdin Insurance Company and, prior to the date of disposition, After Hours Formalwear, Inc. "Subsidiary Issuer" includes operating divisions and non-guarantor subsidiaries of the Subsidiary Issuer on an equity basis. The assets and liabilities and results of operations of the non-guarantor subsidiaries of the Subsidiary Issuer, including Macy's Merchandising Group International, LLC, are also reflected in "Other Subsidiaries."

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets as of August 2, 2008, August 4, 2007 and February 2, 2008, the related Condensed Consolidating Statements of Operations for the 13 and 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007, and the related Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows for the 26 weeks ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007 are presented on the following pages.

#### Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet As of August 2, 2008

#### (millions)

	Parent	Subsidiary Issuer	Other Subsidiaries	Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated
ASSETS:					
Current Assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,065	\$ 68	\$ 160	\$ -	\$ 1,293
Receivables	-	33	308	-	341
Merchandise inventories	-	2,578	2,430	-	5,008
Supplies and prepaid expenses	-	115	128	-	243
Income tax receivable	116	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	(89)	27
Total Current Assets	1,181	2,794	3,026	(89)	6,912
Property and Equipment - net	-	6,023	4,632	-	10,655
Goodwill	-	6,563	2,569	-	9,132
Other Intangible Assets - net	-	271	486	-	757
Other Assets	4	142	391	-	537
Deferred Income Tax Assets	111	-	-	(111)	-
Intercompany Receivable	304	-	1,211	(1,515)	-
Investment in Subsidiaries	8,411	4,907		(13,318)	
Total Assets	<u>\$10,011</u>	\$20,700	<u>\$12,315</u>	<u>\$(15,033)</u>	<u>\$27,993</u>
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY:					
Current Liabilities:					
Short-term debt	\$ -	\$ 1,614	\$ 2	\$ -	\$ 1,616
Accounts payable and accrued					
liabilities	113	1,825	2,156	-	4,094
Income taxes	-	27	62	(89)	-
Deferred income taxes	10	215	9		234
Total Current Liabilities	123	3,681	2,229	(89)	5,944
Long-Term Debt	-	8,733	28	-	8,761
Intercompany Payable	-	1,515	-	(1,515)	-
Deferred Income Taxes	-	1,118	443	(111)	1,450
Other Liabilities	52	880	1,070	-	2,002
Shareholders' Equity	9,836	4,773	8,545	(13,318)	9,836
Total Liabilities and					
Shareholders' Equity	<u>\$10,011</u>	\$20,700	<u>\$12,315</u>	<u>\$(15,033)</u>	<u>\$27,993</u>

#### Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations For the 13 Weeks Ended August 2, 2008

	<u>Parent</u>	Subsidiary <u>Issuer</u>	Other <u>Subsidiaries</u>	Consolidating <u>Adjustments</u>	Consolidated
Net sales	\$ -	\$ 3,073	\$ 3,097	\$ (452)	\$ 5,718
Cost of	<u> </u>	(1,856)	(1,925)	435	(3,346)

Gross margin	-	1,217	1,172	(17)	2,372
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(1)	(1,142)	(911)	17	(2,037)
Division consolidation costs	-	(24)	(2)	-	(26)
Asset impairment charges		<del>-</del>	(50)	<del>-</del>	<u>(50</u> )
Operating income (loss)	(1)	51	209	-	259
Interest (expense) income, net External Intercompany	6 7	(146) (41)	2 34	- -	(138)
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	<u>67</u>	85		<u>(152</u> )	
Income (loss) before income taxes	79	(51)	245	(152)	121
Federal, state and local income tax benefit (expense)	<u>(6</u> )	<u>49</u>	<u>(91</u> )	<del>-</del>	(48)
Net income (loss)	\$ 73	\$ (2)	\$ 154	\$ (152)	\$ 73

## Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations For the 26 Weeks Ended August 2, 2008

#### (millions)

	<u>Parent</u>	Subsidiary <u>Issuer</u>	Other <u>Subsidiaries</u>	Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated
Net sales	\$ -	\$ 6,132	\$ 6,321	\$ (988)	\$11,465
Cost of sales	<u>-</u>	(3,861)	(3,965)	953	(6,873)
Gross margin	-	2,271	2,356	(35)	4,592
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(3)	(2,310)	(1,862)	35	(4,140)
Division consolidation costs	-	(80)	(33)	-	(113)
Asset impairment charges			<u>(50</u> )		<u>(50</u> )
Operating income (loss)	(3)	(119)	411	-	289
Interest (expense) income, net External Intercompany	10 15	(287) (83)	3 68	- -	(274)
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	<u>(9</u> )	102		<u>(93</u> )	
Income (loss) before income taxes	13	(387)	482	(93)	15
Federal, state and local income tax benefit (expense)	_1	159	(161)		(1)
Net income (loss)	<u>\$ 14</u>	<u>\$ (228)</u>	<u>\$ 321</u>	<u>\$ (93)</u>	<u>\$ 14</u>

## Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows For the 26 Weeks Ended August 2, 2008

		Subsidiary	Other	Consolidating	
	<u>Parent</u>	<u>Issuer</u>	Subsidiaries	Adjustments	Consolidated
Cash flows from continuing operating activities:					
Net income (loss)	\$ 14	\$ (228)	\$ 321	\$ (93)	\$ 14
Division consolidation costs	-	80	33	-	113
Asset impairment charges	-	-	50	-	50
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	9	(102)	-	93	-
Dividends received from subsidiaries	271	-	-	(271)	-
Depreciation and amortization	-	339	291	-	630
(Increase) decrease in working capital	(25)	37	(284)	-	(272)
Other, net	<u>(97</u> )	233	<u>(79</u> )		57
Net cash provided by continuing					

operating activities	<u>172</u>	359	332	<u>(271</u> )	592
Cash flows from continuing investing activities:					
Purchase of property and equipment		·- 45	/ <b></b> 0		
and capitalized software, net	<del></del>	_(34)	<u>(278</u> )		(312)
Net cash used by continuing					
investing activities		<u>(34</u> )	<u>(278</u> )	<del></del>	<u>(312</u> )
Cash flows from continuing financing activities:					
Debt issued, net of debt repaid	-	642	(1)	-	641
Dividends paid	(110)	-	(271)	271	(110)
Issuance of common stock, net of					
common stock acquired	5	-	-	-	5
Intercompany activity, net	779	(968)	189	_	-
Other, net	(116)	<u>(6)</u>	<u>16</u>	<u>-</u> _	_(106)
Net cash provided (used) by					
continuing financing activities	558	<u>(332</u> )	<u>(67</u> )	<u>271</u>	<u>430</u>
Net increase (decrease) in cash					
and cash equivalents	730	(7)	(13)	_	710
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning		· /	. ,		
of period	335	75	173	-	583
1					
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	<u>\$1,065</u>	\$ 68	<u>\$ 160</u>	<u>\$ -</u>	\$1,293

## Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet As of August 4, 2007

## (millions)

	<b>-</b>	Subsidiary	Other	Consolidating	
ASSETS:	<u>Parent</u>	<u>Issuer</u>	<u>Subsidiaries</u>	<u>Adjustments</u>	Consolidated
ASSETS. Current Assets:					
	\$ 12	\$ 72	\$ 165	\$ -	\$ 249
Cash and cash equivalents  Receivables	\$ 12	72	418	<b>J</b> -	\$ 249 490
Merchandise inventories	-	2,778	2,422	-	5,200
	-	2,778	150	-	3,200 267
Supplies and prepaid expenses  Deferred income tax assets	15	11/	38	(52)	207
		-	38	(53)	-
Income tax receivable	85	2.020	2 102	(85)	
Total Current Assets	112	3,039	3,193	(138)	6,206
Property and Equipment - net	3	6,468	4,639	-	11,110
Goodwill	-	6,608	2,586	-	9,194
Other Intangible Assets - net	-	312	545	-	857
Other Assets	4	205	352	-	561
Deferred Income Tax Assets	94	-	-	(94)	-
Intercompany Receivable	270	-	2,606	(2,876)	-
Investment in Subsidiaries	9,347	_5,561	<u>=</u> _	_(14,908)	
Total Assets	\$9,830	\$22,193	\$13,921	<u>\$(18,016)</u>	\$27,928
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS'					
EQUITY:					
Current Liabilities:					
Short-term debt	\$ -	\$ 542	\$ 3	\$ -	\$ 545
Accounts payable and accrued					
liabilities	94	1,821	2,351	-	4,266
Income taxes	-	21	140	(85)	76
Deferred income taxes		245		(53)	192
Total Current Liabilities	94	2,629	2,494	(138)	5,079
Long-Term Debt	_	9,732	30	_	9,762
Intercompany Payable	_	2,876	<u>-</u>	(2,876)	_
Deferred Income Taxes	_	1,000	485	(94)	1,391
Other Liabilities	129	339	1,621	-	2,089
Shareholders' Equity	9,607	5,617	9,291	_(14,908)	9,607
Total Liabilities and	2,307			1	
Shareholders' Equity	\$9.830	\$22,193	\$13.921	\$(18,016)	\$27,928
1 - J					

## Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations For the 13 Weeks Ended August 4, 2007

	Subsidiary	Other	Consolidating	
<u>Parent</u>	<u>Issuer</u>	Subsidiaries	Adjustments	Consolidated

Net sales	\$ -	\$ 2,959	\$ 3,378	\$ (445)	\$ 5,892
Cost of sales		(1,862)	(2,073)	428	(3,507)
Gross margin	-	1,097	1,305	(17)	2,385
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(2)	(1,068)	(985)	17	(2,038)
May integration costs		(68)	(29)	<del>-</del>	<u>(97</u> )
Operating income (loss)	(2)	(39)	291	-	250
Interest (expense) income, net External Intercompany	7 14	(146) (36)	2 22	- -	(137)
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	74	24	<del>-</del>	<u>(98</u> )	
Income (loss) before income taxes	93	(197)	315	(98)	113
Federal, state and local income tax benefit (expense)	<u>(19</u> )	136	<u>(156</u> )		(39)
Net income (loss)	<u>\$ 74</u>	<u>\$ (61)</u>	<u>\$ 159</u>	<u>\$ (98)</u>	<u>\$ 74</u>

## Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations For the 26 Weeks Ended August 4, 2007

## (millions)

	<u>Parent</u>	Subsidiary <u>Issuer</u>	Other <u>Subsidiaries</u>	Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated
Net sales	\$ -	\$ 5,808	\$ 7,078	\$(1,073)	\$11,813
Cost of sales		(3,676)	<u>(4,414)</u>	1,019	<u>(7,071</u> )
Gross margin	-	2,132	2,664	(54)	4,742
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(6)	(2,167)	(2,047)	69	(4,151)
May integration costs		<u>(85</u> )	<u>(55</u> )	7	<u>(133</u> )
Operating income (loss)	(6)	(120)	562	22	458
Interest (expense) income, net External Intercompany	16 31	(282) (71)	4 40	- -	(262)
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	86	142_		(228)	
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes	127	(331)	606	(206)	196
Federal, state and local income tax benefit (expense)	<u>(17</u> )	180	(227)	<u>(6</u> )	<u>(70</u> )
Income (loss) from continuing operations	110	(151)	379	(212)	126
Discontinued operations, net of income taxes		<del>-</del>	<del>-</del> _	(16)	(16)
Net income (loss)	<u>\$ 110</u>	<u>\$ (151</u> )	\$ 379	<u>\$ (228)</u>	<u>\$ 110</u>

## Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows For the 26 Weeks Ended August 4, 2007

	<u>Parent</u>	Subsidiary <u>Issuer</u>	Other <u>Subsidiaries</u>	Consolidating <u>Adjustments</u>	Consolidated
Cash flows from continuing operating activities:  Net income (loss)  Loss from discontinued operations  May integration costs	\$ 110	\$ (151)	\$ 379	\$ (228)	\$ 110
	-	-	-	16	16
	-	85	55	(7)	133

Dividents curvenges of constitution in the control of the control	188)	(142) 324	332	(208)	- 656
(Increase) decrease in working capital	(80)	(409)	23	(16)	(482)
Other, net	16	498	(535)	(10)	(21)
Net cash provided by continuing	10	490	(333)	<del></del>	(21)
operating activities	168	205	254	(215)	412
operating activities				(213)	<u>412</u>
Cash flows from continuing investing activities:					
Purchase of property and equipment					
and capitalized software, net	_	(67)	(321)	7	(381)
Proceeds from the disposition of		()	(===)		(===)
After Hours Formalwear	66	_	_	_	66
Net cash provided (used) by continuing					
investing activities	66	<u>(67</u> )	<u>(321</u> )	7	_(315)
Cash flows from continuing financing activities:					
Debt issued, net of debt repaid	-	1,838	(1)	-	1,837
Dividends paid	(117)	-	(208)	208	(117)
Acquisition of common stock, net of					
common stock issued	(2,666)	-	-	-	(2,666)
Intercompany activity, net	1,668	(1,932)	263	1	-
Other, net	<u>(75</u> )	<u>(45</u> )	7	1	<u>(112</u> )
Net cash provided (used) by					
continuing financing activities	(4.400)	(4.5.0)			
	<u>(1,190</u> )	(139)	61	_210	(1,058)
Net cash used by continuing operations	(956)	(1)	(6)	2	(961)
Net cash used by discontinued operations	-	-	-	(1)	(1)
······································					
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(956)	(1)	(6)	1	(962)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning					
of period	968	73_	<u>171</u>	<u>(1</u> )	1,211
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	<b>\$</b> 12	\$ 72	\$ 165	\$ -	\$ 249
Cash and cash equivalents at the of period	<u>φ. 12</u>	<u>φ 12</u>	<u>\$ 105</u>	<u>φ -</u>	$\varphi = 249$

## Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet As of February 2, 2008

	<u>Parent</u>	Subsidiary <u>Issuer</u>	Other <u>Subsidiaries</u>	Consolidating <u>Adjustments</u>	Consolidated
ASSETS:					
Current Assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 335	\$ 75	\$ 173	\$ -	\$ 583
Receivables	-	68	395	-	463
Merchandise inventories	-	2,704	2,356	-	5,060
Supplies and prepaid expenses	-	118	100	-	218
Income taxes	21	-	-	(21)	-
Deferred income tax assets			7	(7)	
Total Current Assets	356	2,965	3,031	(28)	6,324
Property and Equipment - net	3	6,292	4,696	-	10,991
Goodwill	-	6,564	2,569	-	9,133
Other Intangible Assets - net	-	290	541	-	831
Other Assets	4	155	351	-	510
Deferred Income Tax Assets	22	-	-	(22)	-
Intercompany Receivable	1,045	-	1,412	(2,457)	-
Investment in Subsidiaries	8,707	4,805		(13,512)	
Total Assets	\$10,137	<u>\$21,071</u>	<u>\$12,600</u>	<u>\$(16,019)</u>	<u>\$27,789</u>
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS'					
EQUITY:					
Current Liabilities:	\$ -	Φ (()	Ф 2	¢.	<b>6</b> (((
Short-term debt Accounts payable and accrued	\$ -	\$ 664	\$ 2	\$ -	\$ 666
liabilities	159	1,880	2,088	_	4,127
Income taxes	-	11	354	(21)	344
Deferred income taxes	_	230	-	(7)	223
Total Current Liabilities	159	2,785	2,444	(28)	5,360
Tomi Carrone Elacinetes	10,	2,700	_,	(20)	2,200
Long-Term Debt	-	9,058	29	-	9,087
Intercompany Payable	-	2,457	-	(2,457)	-
Deferred Income Taxes	-	882	586	(22)	1,446
Other Liabilities	71	877	1,041	-	1,989
Shareholders' Equity	9,907	5,012	8,500	(13,512)	9,907
Total Liabilities and					
Shareholders' Equity	<u>\$10,137</u>	<u>\$21,071</u>	<u>\$12,600</u>	<u>\$(16,019</u> )	\$27,789

#### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

For purposes of the following discussion, all references to "second quarter of 2008" and "second quarter of 2007" are to the Company's 13-week fiscal periods ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007, respectively, and all references to "2008" and "2007" are to the Company's 26-week fiscal periods ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007, respectively.

The Company is a retail organization operating retail stores and websites that sell a wide range of merchandise, including men's, women's and children's apparel and accessories, cosmetics, home furnishings and other consumer goods. The Company's operations include more than 850 stores in 45 states, the District of Columbia, Guam and Puerto Rico as well as macys.com and bloomingdales.com. The Company operates under two retail brands - Macy's and Bloomingdale's.

In 2003, the Company commenced the implementation of a strategy to more fully utilize its Macy's brand, converting all of the Company's regional store nameplates to the Macy's nameplate. This strategy allowed the Company to magnify the impact of its marketing efforts on a nationwide basis, as well as to leverage major events such as the Macy's Thanksgiving Day Parade and Macy's 4th of July fireworks.

In early 2004, the Company announced a further step in reinventing its department stores - the creation of a centralized organization to be responsible for the overall strategy, merchandising and marketing of home-related categories of business in all of its Macy's-branded stores. While its benefits have taken longer to be realized, the centralized operation is still expected to accelerate future sales in these categories largely by improving and further differentiating the Company's home-related merchandise assortments.

For the past several years, the Company has been focused on four key priorities for improving the business over the longer term: (i) differentiating and editing merchandise assortments; (ii) simplifying pricing; (iii) improving the overall shopping experience; and (iv) communicating better with customers through more brand focused and effective marketing.

In 2005, the Company launched a new nationwide Macy's customer loyalty program, called Star Rewards, in coordination with the launch of the Macy's nameplate in cities across the country. The program provides an enhanced level of benefits to Macy's best credit card customers.

On August 30, 2005, the Company completed its merger with The May Department Stores Company ("May") (the "Merger"). The Company added about 400 Macy's locations nationwide in 2006 as it converted the regional department store nameplates acquired through the Merger. In conjunction with the conversion process, the Company identified certain store locations and distribution center facilities to be divested.

Following the Merger, the Company announced its intention to sell the acquired Lord & Taylor division and the acquired bridal group business (which included David's Bridal, After Hours Formalwear and Priscilla of Boston). The sale of the Lord & Taylor division was completed in October 2006, the sale of David's Bridal and Priscilla of Boston was completed in January 2007 and the sale of After Hours Formalwear was completed in April 2007. As a result of the Company's disposition of the Lord & Taylor division and bridal group business, these businesses were reported as discontinued operations. Unless otherwise indicated, the following discussion relates to the Company's continuing operations.

In February 2008, the Company announced a new initiative to strengthen local market focus and enhance selling service expected to enable the Company to both accelerate same-store sales growth and reduce expense. The localization initiative, called "My Macy's," was developed with the goal to accelerate sales growth in existing locations by ensuring that core customers surrounding each Macy's store find merchandise assortments, size ranges, marketing programs and shopping experiences that are customtailored to their needs. To maximize the results from My Macy's, the Company is taking action in certain markets that will: concentrate more management talent in local markets, effectively reducing the "span of control" over local stores; create new positions in the field to work with division central planning and buying executives in helping to understand and act on the merchandise needs of local customers; and empower locally based executives to make more and better decisions. In combination with the localization initiative, the Company consolidated the Minneapolis-based Macy's North organization into New York-based Macy's East, the St. Louis-based Macy's Midwest organization into Atlanta-based Macy's South and the Seattle-based Macy's Northwest organization into San Francisco-based Macy's West. The Atlanta-based division was renamed Macy's Central. The savings from the division consolidation process, net of the amount invested in the localization initiative and increased store staffing levels, are expected to reduce selling, general and administrative (SG&A) expenses by approximately \$100 million per year, beginning in 2009. The partial-year reduction in SG&A expenses for 2008 is estimated at approximately \$60 million. The Company anticipates incurring approximately \$150 million of one-time costs related to the division consolidations and the localization initiative in fiscal 2008, consisting primarily of human resource-related costs.

The Company's operations are impacted by competitive pressures from department stores, specialty stores, mass merchandisers and all other retail channels. The Company's operations are also impacted by general consumer spending levels, which are affected by general economic conditions, consumer confidence and employment levels, the availability and cost of consumer credit, the level of consumer debt, the costs of basic necessities and other goods, weather conditions and other factors over which the Company has little or no control.

In recent periods, there have been substantial increases in the costs of basic necessities, such as food, motor fuels, heating oil, natural gas and electricity. Sustained increases in the cost of such items could reduce the amount of funds that consumers are

willing and able to spend for other goods, including some of the merchandise offered by the Company. In addition to adversely affecting the unit volumes of merchandise sold by the Company, such reductions in consumer spending could adversely affect the sales prices for the merchandise offered by the Company (and, accordingly, the Company's gross margin), as the Company is required to take markdowns on its merchandise in order to keep its inventories current. Based on its assessment of market conditions and its recent performance, the Company is assuming that its comparable store sales in the 2008 fall season will be flat to down 1.0% from levels in the 2007 fall season, which would result in fiscal 2008 comparable store sales to be in the range of down 1% to down 1.6%.

The Company cannot predict whether, when or the manner in which the economic conditions described above will change.

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with our Consolidated Financial Statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this report. The following discussion contains forward-looking statements that reflect the Company's plans, estimates and beliefs. The Company's actual results could materially differ from those discussed in these forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to those differences include, but are not limited to, those discussed below and elsewhere in this report (particularly in "Forward-Looking Statements") and in the 2007 10-K (particularly in "Risk Factors").

#### **Results of Operations**

#### Comparison of the 13 Weeks Ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007

Net income for the second quarter of 2008 was \$73 million, compared to net income of \$74 million in the second quarter of 2007. Net income for the second quarter of 2008 includes the impact of \$26 million of division consolidation costs and \$50 million of asset impairment charges. Net income in the second quarter of 2007 included the impact of \$97 million of May integration costs.

Net sales for the second quarter of 2008 totaled \$5,718 million, compared to net sales of \$5,892 million for the second quarter of 2007, a decrease of \$174 million or 3.0%. On a comparable store basis, net sales for the second quarter of 2008 were down 2.1% compared to the second quarter of 2007. By family of business, sales in the second quarter of 2008 were strongest in jewelry, cosmetics, shoes, men's furnishings, men's collections, housewares and mattresses. The weaker businesses during the quarter were ready to wear, intimate apparel, men's tailored clothing, men's classification sportswear, children's, textiles and tabletop. The Company calculates comparable store sales as sales from stores in operation throughout the periods being compared and all Internet sales. Definitions and calculations of comparable store sales differ among companies in the retail industry.

Cost of sales was \$3,346 million or 58.5% of net sales for the second quarter of 2008, compared to \$3,507 million or 59.5% of net sales for the second quarter of 2007, a decrease of \$161 million. The improved cost of sales rate for the second quarter of 2008 reflects a lower level of clearance inventory from the prior year as well as good inventory management throughout 2008. The cost of sales rate in the second quarter of 2007 reflected higher net markdowns as a percent of net sales due to the weak sales trend, intended to maintain inventories at appropriate levels. The valuation of merchandise inventories on the last-in, first-out basis did not impact cost of sales in either period.

SG&A expenses were \$2,037 million or 35.6% of net sales for the second quarter of 2008, compared to \$2,038 million or 34.6% of net sales for the second quarter of 2007, a decrease of \$1 million. The SG&A rate as a percent to sales was higher in the second quarter of 2008, compared to the second quarter of 2007, primarily because of weaker sales. SG&A expenses in the second quarter of 2008 reflected lower depreciation and amortization expenses and consolidation-related expense savings, offset by lower income from credit and higher expenses to support the high growth Internet businesses.

Division consolidation costs for the second quarter of 2008 amounted to \$26 million and were primarily related to severance costs and other human resource-related costs.

Asset impairment charges for the second quarter of 2008 amounted to \$50 million and related to indefinite lived private brand tradenames acquired in the May acquisition.

May integration costs for the second quarter of 2007 amounted to \$97 million, including \$47 million related to impairment charges in connection with distribution center facilities planned to be closed and disposed of. The remaining \$50 million of May integration costs incurred during the second quarter of 2007 included additional costs related to closed locations, severance, system conversion costs, impairment charges associated with acquired indefinite lived intangible assets and costs related to other operational consolidations.

Net interest expense was \$138 million for the second quarter of 2008 compared to \$137 million for the second quarter of 2007, an increase of \$1 million.

The Company's effective income tax rate of 39.3% for the second quarter of 2008 and 34.3% for the second quarter of 2007 differ from the federal income tax statutory rate of 35.0%, and on a comparative basis, principally because of the effect of state and local income taxes and the settlement of tax examinations.

#### Comparison of the 26 Weeks Ended August 2, 2008 and August 4, 2007

Net income for 2008 was \$14 million, compared to net income of \$110 million in 2007. Net income for 2008 includes the impact of \$113 million of division consolidation costs and \$50 million of asset impairment charges. Net income for 2007 included income from continuing operations of \$126 million and a loss from discontinued operations of \$16 million. Income from continuing operations in 2007 included the impact of \$133 million of May integration costs. The loss from discontinued operations in 2007 included the loss on disposal of the After Hours Formalwear business of \$7 million on a pre-tax and after-tax

Net sales for 2008 totaled \$11,465 million, compared to net sales of \$11,813 million for 2007, a decrease of \$348 million or 2.9%. On a comparable store basis, net sales for 2008 were down 2.2% compared to 2007. By family of business, sales in 2008 were strongest in young men's, men's collections, handbags, cosmetics, housewares, mattresses and furniture. The weaker businesses in 2008 were women's ready to wear and home textiles. The Company calculates comparable store sales as sales from stores in operation throughout the periods being compared and all Internet sales. Definitions and calculations of comparable store sales differ among companies in the retail industry.

Cost of sales was \$6,873 million or 60.0% of net sales for 2008, compared to \$7,071 million or 59.9% of net sales for 2007, a decrease of \$198 million. The cost of sales rate in 2007 reflected higher net markdowns as a percent of net sales due to the weak sales trend, intended to maintain inventories at appropriate levels. The valuation of merchandise inventories on the last-in, first-out basis did not impact cost of sales in either period.

SG&A expenses were \$4,140 million or 36.1% of net sales for 2008, compared to \$4,151 million or 35.1% of net sales for 2007, a decrease of \$11 million. The SG&A rate as a percent to sales was higher in 2008, compared to 2007, primarily because of weaker sales. SG&A expenses in 2008 benefited from lower depreciation and amortization expenses and lower stock-based compensation expenses, partially offset by lower income from credit.

Division consolidation costs for 2008 amounted to \$113 million and were primarily related to severance costs and other human resource-related costs.

Asset impairment charges for 2008 amounted to \$50 million and related to indefinite lived private brand tradenames acquired in the May acquisition.

May integration costs for 2007 amounted to \$133 million, including \$47 million related to impairment charges in connection with distribution center facilities planned to be closed and disposed of. The remaining \$86 million of May integration costs for 2007 included additional costs related to closed locations, severance, system conversion costs, impairment charges associated with acquired indefinite lived intangible assets and costs related to other operational consolidations.

Net interest expense was \$274 million for 2008 compared to \$262 million for 2007, an increase of \$12 million. The increase in net interest expense for 2008, as compared to 2007, resulted primarily from higher outstanding borrowings.

The Company's effective income tax rate of 3.7% for 2008 and 35.5% for 2007 differ from the federal income tax statutory rate of 35.0%, and on a comparative basis, principally because of the effect of state and local income taxes, including the settlement of various tax issues and tax examinations.

For 2007, the loss from the discontinued operations of the acquired After Hours Formalwear business, net of income taxes, was \$16 million on sales of approximately \$27 million. The loss from discontinued operations included the loss on disposal of the After Hours Formalwear business of \$7 million on a pre-tax and after-tax basis.

#### **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

The Company's principal sources of liquidity are cash from operations, cash on hand and the available credit facilities described below.

Net cash provided by continuing operating activities in 2008 was \$592 million, compared to net cash provided by continuing operating activities of \$412 million in 2007. The increase in net cash provided by continuing operating activities reflects a smaller decrease in accounts payable and accrued liabilities not separately identified, partially offset by lower net income in 2008 as compared to 2007.

Net cash used by continuing investing activities was \$312 million for 2008, compared to net cash used by continuing investing activities of \$315 million for 2007. Continuing investing activities for 2008 include purchases of property and equipment totaling \$284 million and capitalized software of \$63 million, compared to purchases of property and equipment totaling \$403 million and capitalized software of \$50 million for 2007. During 2008, the Company opened two new Macy's department stores. During 2007, the Company opened five Macy's department stores, one Macy's furniture gallery and one Bloomingdale's department store. Cash flows from continuing investing activities included \$22 million and \$71 million from the disposition of property and equipment for 2008 and 2007, respectively. Continuing investing activities for 2007 also included \$66 million of proceeds from the disposition of the discontinued operations of After Hours Formalwear.

Net cash provided by the Company from continuing financing activities was \$430 million for 2008, including debt issued of \$650 million and the issuance of \$6 million of its common stock, primarily related to the exercise of stock options, partially offset by the repayment of \$9 million of debt, cash dividends paid of \$110 million and a decrease in outstanding checks of \$101 million. During 2008, the Company repurchased no shares of its common stock under its share repurchase program and anticipates no share repurchases under its share repurchase program for the remainder of fiscal 2008. Net cash used by the Company from continuing financing activities was \$1,058 million for 2007, including the repayment of \$416 million of debt, the acquisition of 69.6 million shares of its common stock at an approximate cost of \$2,919 million and cash dividends paid of \$117 million, partially offset by debt issued of \$2,253 million and the issuance of \$253 million of its common stock, primarily related to the exercise of stock options. The debt issued during 2008 was \$650 million of 7.875% senior notes due 2015. The debt issued during 2007 included \$1,100 million of 5.35% senior notes due 2012, \$500 million of 6.375% senior notes due 2037, and \$653 million of commercial paper outstanding at August 4, 2007. The debt repaid in 2007 included \$400 million of 3.95% senior notes

due July 15, 2007 and \$6 million of 9.93% medium term notes due August 1, 2007.

The Company is a party to a credit agreement with certain financial institutions providing for revolving credit borrowings and letters of credit in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$2,000 million (which may be increased to \$2,500 million at the option of the Company) outstanding at any particular time. This agreement is set to expire August 30, 2012. As of August 2, 2008, the Company had no borrowings outstanding under this agreement.

The Company also maintains an unsecured commercial paper program pursuant to which it may issue and sell commercial paper in an aggregate amount at any particular time not to exceed its then-current borrowing availability under the revolving credit facility described above. As of August 2, 2008, the Company had no outstanding borrowings under its commercial paper program.

On June 23, 2008, the Company issued \$650 million aggregate principal amount of 7.875% senior notes due 2015. The net proceeds from the debt issuance will be used for the repayment of amounts due on debt in the remainder of the fiscal year. The Company has \$500 million of 6.625% senior notes due September 1, 2008, \$150 million of 5.95% notes due November 1, 2008, \$350 million of 6.3% senior notes due April 1, 2009 and \$600 million of 4.8% notes due July 15, 2009.

On August 22, 2008, the Company's board of directors declared a regular quarterly dividend of 13.25 cents per share on its common stock, payable October 1, 2008, to shareholders of record at the close of business on September 15, 2008.

Management believes that, with respect to the Company's current operations, cash on hand and funds from operations, together with its credit facility and other capital resources, will be sufficient to cover the Company's reasonably foreseeable working capital, capital expenditure and debt service requirements and other cash requirements in both the near term and over the longer term. The Company's ability to generate funds from operations may be affected by numerous factors, including general economic conditions and levels of consumer confidence and demand; however, the Company expects to be able to manage its working capital levels and capital expenditure amounts so as to maintain sufficient levels of liquidity. Depending upon conditions in the capital markets and other factors, the Company will from time to time consider the issuance of debt or other securities, or other possible capital markets transactions, the proceeds of which could be used to refinance current indebtedness or for other corporate purposes.

Management believes the department store business and other retail businesses will continue to consolidate. The Company intends from time to time to consider additional acquisitions of, and investments in, department stores and other complementary assets and companies. Acquisition transactions, if any, are expected to be financed from one or more of the following sources: cash on hand, cash from operations, borrowings under existing or new credit facilities and the issuance of long-term debt, commercial paper or other securities, including common stock.

#### Item 4. Controls and Procedures

The Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have carried out, as of August 2, 2008, with the participation of the Company's management, an evaluation of the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures, as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Exchange Act. Based upon this evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures are effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by the Company in reports the Company files under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") rules and forms, and that information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports the Company files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

There were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's most recently completed fiscal quarter that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

#### **PART II -- OTHER INFORMATION**

#### MACY'S, INC.

#### Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

On January 11, 2006, Edward Decristofaro, an alleged former May stockholder, filed a purported class action lawsuit in the Circuit Court of St. Louis, Missouri on behalf of all former May stockholders against May and the former members of the board of directors of May. The complaint generally alleges that the directors of May breached their fiduciary duties of loyalty, due care, good faith and candor to May stockholders in connection with the Merger. The plaintiffs seek rescission of the Merger or an unspecified amount of rescissory damages and costs including attorneys' fees and experts' fees. In July 2007, the court denied the defendants' motion to dismiss the case. The Company believes the lawsuit is without merit and intends to contest it vigorously.

On June 4, 2007 and June 28, 2007, respectively, each of Robert L. Garber and Marlene Blanchard separately filed a purported class action lawsuit in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York against the Company and certain members of its senior management on behalf of persons who purchased shares of the Company's common stock between February 8, 2007 and May 15, 2007. Both complaints alleged that the defendants made false and misleading statements regarding the Company's business, operations and prospects in relation to the integration of the acquired May

operations, resulting in supposed "artificial inflation" of the Company's stock price during the relevant period, in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and Rule 10b-5 thereunder. The plaintiffs sought an unspecified amount of compensatory damages and costs. On September 5, 2007, the court consolidated the two actions as In re Macy's, Inc. Securities Litigation, and appointed Pinellas Park Retirement System (General Employees) as the lead plaintiff in the consolidated action. On May 19, 2008, the court granted the Company's motion to dismiss without prejudice and gave the plaintiffs until June 30, 2008 to file an amended complaint. The plaintiffs did not timely file an amended complaint and, on July 16, 2008, the court dismissed the action with prejudice.

On June 20, 2007, the Pirelli Armstrong Tire Corp. Retiree Medical Benefits Trust, an alleged stockholder of the Company, filed a stockholder derivative action in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York. The derivative complaint charges the members of the Company's board of directors and certain members of senior management with breach of fiduciary duty and violations of Section 10(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and Rule 10b-5 thereunder, alleging that the defendants made false and misleading statements regarding the Company's business, operations and prospects in relation to the integration of the acquired May operations, resulting in supposed "artificial inflation" of the Company's stock price between August 30, 2005 and May 15, 2007. Plaintiff seeks various forms of relief from the defendants for the benefit of the Company, including unspecified money damages and disgorgement of profits from allegedly improper trading of Company stock.

On October 3, 2007, Ebrahim Shanehchian, an alleged participant in the Macy's, Inc. Profit Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan (the "401(k) Plan"), filed a purported class action lawsuit in the United States District Court for the Southern District of Ohio on behalf of persons who participated in the 401(k) Plan and The May Department Stores Company Profit Sharing Plan (the "May Plan") between February 27, 2005 and the present. The complaint charges the Company, as well as certain current and former members of the Company's board of directors and certain current and former members of management, with breach of fiduciary duties owed under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act ("ERISA") to participants in the 401(k) Plan and the May Plan, alleging that the defendants made false and misleading statements regarding the Company's business, operations and prospects in relation to the integration of the acquired May operations, resulting in supposed "artificial inflation" of the Company's stock price between August 30, 2005 and May 15, 2007. The plaintiff seeks an unspecified amount of compensatory damages and costs. The Company believes the lawsuit is without merit and intends to contest it vigorously.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors.

There have been no material changes to the Risk Factors described in Part I "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended February 2, 2008 as filed with the SEC.

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

The following table provides information regarding the Company's purchases of common stock during the second quarter of 2008:

	Total Number	Average	Total Number of	Open
	of Shares	Price per	Shares Purchased	Authorization
	<u>Purchased</u> (thousands)	<u>Share (\$)</u>	<u>Under Program (1)</u> (thousands)	Remaining (1) (\$) (millions)
14 4 2000	(tilousalius)		(uiousuius)	(mmons)
May 4, 2008 - May 31, 2008	2	28.47	-	852
June 1, 2008 -				
July 5, 2008	-	-	-	852
July 6, 2008 -				
August 2, 2008	_1	28.47	<u>-</u>	852
Total	_3	28.47	<u> -</u>	

<sup>(1)</sup> The Company's board of directors initially approved a \$500 million authorization to purchase common stock on January 27, 2000 and approved additional \$500 million authorizations on each of August 25, 2000, May 18, 2001 and April 16, 2003, additional \$750 million authorizations on each of February 27, 2004 and July 20, 2004, an additional authorization of \$2,000 million on August 25, 2006 and an additional authorization of \$4,000 million on February 26, 2007. All authorizations are cumulative and do not have an expiration date.

#### **Item 5. Other Information**

#### Forward-Looking Statements

This report and other reports, statements and information previously or subsequently filed by the Company with the SEC contain or may contain forward-looking statements. Such statements are based upon the beliefs and assumptions of, and on information available to, the management of the Company at the time such statements are made. The following are or may constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995: (i) statements preceded by, followed by or that include the words "may," "will," "could," "should," "believe," "expect," "future," "potential," "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "think," "estimate" or "continue" or the negative or other variations thereof, and (ii)

statements regarding matters that are not historical facts. Such forward-looking statements are subject to various risks and uncertainties, including:

- risks and uncertainties relating to the possible invalidity of the underlying beliefs and assumptions;
- competitive pressures from department and specialty stores, general merchandise stores, manufacturers' outlets, off-price and discount stores, and all other retail channels, including the Internet, mail-order catalogs and television;
- general consumer-spending levels, including the impact of the availability and level of consumer debt, levels of consumer confidence and the effects of the weather or natural disasters;
- possible changes or developments in social, economic, business, industry, market, legal and regulatory circumstances and conditions;
- actions taken or omitted to be taken by third parties, including customers, suppliers, business partners, competitors and legislative, regulatory, judicial and other governmental authorities and officials;
- adverse changes in relationships with vendors and other product and service providers;
- risks related to currency and exchange rates and other capital market, economic and geo-political conditions;
- risks associated with severe weather and changes in weather patterns;
- risks associated with an outbreak of an epidemic or pandemic disease;
- the potential impact of national and international security concerns on the retail environment, including any possible military action, terrorist attacks or other hostilities;
- risks associated with the possible inability of the Company's manufacturers to deliver products in a timely manner or meet quality standards;
- risks associated with the Company's reliance on foreign sources of production, including risks related to the disruption of imports by labor disputes;
- risks related to duties, taxes, and other charges and quotas on imports; and
- system failures and/or security breaches, including any security breach that results in the theft, transfer or unauthorized disclosure of customer, employee or company information, or the failure to comply with various laws applicable to the Company in the event of such a breach.

In addition to any risks and uncertainties specifically identified in the text surrounding such forward-looking statements, the statements in the immediately preceding sentence and the statements under captions such as "Risk Factors" and "Special Considerations" in reports, statements and information filed by the Company with the SEC from time to time constitute cautionary statements identifying important factors that could cause actual amounts, results, events and circumstances to differ materially from those reflected in such forward-looking statements.

### MACY'S, INC.

### Item 6. Exhibits

- Fifth Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 26, 2008, among Macy's Retail Holdings, Inc., as issuer,
  4.1 Macy's, Inc., as guarantor, and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (incorporated by reference to
  Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 26, 2008).
- 10.1 Stock Credit Plan for 2008-2009 of Macy's, Inc., as amended as of August 22, 2008\*
- Macy's, Inc. Profit Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan (amending and restating the Macy's, Inc. Profit

  Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan and The May Department Stores Company Profit Sharing Plan), effective as of September 1, 2008\*
- 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
- 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
- 32.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer under Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
- 32.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer under Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.

\* Constitutes a compensatory plan or arrangement.

## MACY'S, INC.

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

MACY'S, INC.

Dated: September 8, 2008 By: /s/ Dennis J. Broderick

Name: Dennis J. Broderick

Title: Senior Vice President, General Counsel

and Secretary

By: <u>/s/ Joel A. Belsky</u> Name: Joel A. Belsky

Title: Vice President and Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)

#### STOCK CREDIT PLAN FOR 2008-2009

Of

#### MACY'S, INC.

#### (as amended as of August 22, 2008)

#### 1. Purpose of the Plan.

The purpose of this Plan is to further the achievement of certain priorities of the strategic plan of Macy's, Inc. (the "Company") by offering long-term incentives in addition to current compensation to those officers and key employees of the Company and its subsidiaries who will be largely responsible for such achievement.

#### 2. Administration of the Plan.

The Plan shall be administered by the Compensation and Management Development Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Committee"). No member of the Committee while serving as such shall be eligible for participation in the Plan.

Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Committee shall have exclusive power to select the employees to be granted Stock Credits, to determine the number of Stock Credits to be granted to each employee selected, to determine the type of Stock Credits to be granted to each participant, to determine the time or times when Stock Credits will be granted, and to determine that all participants shall be of a single class or to divide participants into different classes. Subject to the requirements of Section 409A and the terms of this Stock Credit Plan, the Committee shall determine the time or times, and the conditions, subject to which any awards may become payable and may, in its sole discretion, waive or accelerate any provision of this Plan. In the case of the CEO's grants, any actions recommended by the Committee are subject to approval by the Board of Directors.

Decisions and determinations by the Committee shall be final and binding upon all parties, including shareholders, participants, and other employees. The Committee shall have the authority to interpret the Plan, to establish and revise rules and regulations relating to the Plan, and to make any other determinations that it believes necessary or advisable for the administration of the Plan.

#### 3. Participation.

Individual participants in the Plan shall be selected by the Committee from key employees of the Company and its subsidiaries. The term "employee" shall mean any person (including any officer) employed by the Company or a subsidiary on a salaried basis and, except as provided in Section 2 above with respect to Committee members, no employee shall be excluded because he is also a Director of the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

#### 4. Stock Credits.

Awards under this Plan shall be granted to a participant in the form of Stock Credits ("Stock Credits"), which shall be credited to a Stock Credit Account to be maintained for such participant. Each Stock Credit shall be deemed to be equivalent in value to one share of Common Stock of the Company. Stock Credits awarded under this Plan shall be credited with dividend equivalents during the Holding Period until such Stock Credits are forfeited or paid out pursuant to Section 7or 8 below. Dividend equivalents, which will be paid only on whole, not fractional, Stock Credits, will be converted to additional Stock Credits (in whole and fractional shares) based on the 20-trading day average closing price of the Common Stock of the Company as reported on the New York Stock Exchange ending on the record date for the dividend.

The Committee may award the following Stock Credits: (i) Core Stock Credits, a portion of which may be earned based on achievement of certain strategic objectives of the Company during the Performance Period ("Performance-Based Core Stock Credits"), and a portion of which may be earned based solely on the participant's service ("Time-Based Core Stock Credits"), and (ii) on a limited basis, My Macy's/Consolidation Stock Credits, which may be earned based on achievement of certain strategic objectives related to sales in the My Macy's regions and division consolidation savings during the Performance Period.

Time of Grant of Awards.

The Committee shall make grants of awards of Stock Credits during the first year of the Performance Period (i.e., Spring 2008).

6. Right to Payment of Stock Credits.

A participant shall have no right to receive payment for any part of his Stock Credits and all of his Stock Credits shall be forfeited unless he remains in the employment of the Company or a subsidiary at all times from the date of grant of the award through the earliest to occur of:

- (a) the last day of the Holding Period;
- (b) his retirement date (defined as any time after age 62 with at least 10 years of vesting service, as determined for purposes of the Macy's, Inc. Cash Account Pension Plan) during the Performance Period or the Holding Period;
- (c) his retirement date (defined as any time between age 55 and age 62, with at least 10 years of vesting service, as determined for purposes of the Macy's, Inc. Cash Account Pension Plan) during the Holding Period:
- (d) his involuntary termination without Cause;
- (e) his death while employed by the Company or a subsidiary;
- (f) Total Disability while employed by the Company or a subsidiary; or
- (g) the circumstances described in Section 7.

The extent to which a participant earns the right to receive payment of all or part of the Stock Credits in an award grant shall be determined by the Committee based on the degree to which the Company has achieved certain strategic plan objectives as established by the Committee for the Performance period, but in no event will be less than the portion of the Core Stock Credits allocated to the participant that are not based on achieving certain performance objectives. Each participant shall receive payment of the same percentage of his/her Stock Credits. Any Stock Credits allocated to a participant that are not paid shall be forfeited. Payment of Stock Credits shall include any applicable dividend equivalents credited to such Stock Credits pursuant to Section 4.

A participant who, during the Performance Period (i) retires at or after age 62 with at least 10 years of vesting service, or (i) is terminated without Cause, will receive a payment equal to the number of Stock Credits earned during the Performance Period under this Section 6 multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of months that the participant was employed during the Performance Period and the denominator of which is 24. The payment will be made at the same time and in the same manner as applicable to the active participants.

A participant who, during the Holding Period (i) retires at or after age 62 with at least 10 years of vesting service, or (ii) is terminated without Cause, will receive the number of Stock Credits earned during the Performance Period under this Section 6. The payment will be made at the same time and in the same manner as applicable to the active participants.

A participant who retires during the Holding Period between age 55 and 62 with at least 10 years of vesting service, will be entitled to a pro-rata payment of his/her Stock Credits equal to the number of Stock Credits (whether service based or performance based, and including dividend equivalents) earned during the Performance Period under this Section 6, one-half of which is multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the total number of months that the participant was employed during the Performance Period plus the Holding Period and the denominator of which is 48 and the other half of which is multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the total number of months that the participant was employed during the Performance Period plus the Holding Period and the denominator of which is 60. The payment will be made at the same time and in the same manner as applicable to the active participants.

In the case of death or Total Disability during the Performance Period, a payment equal to the portion of the

Core Stock Credits allocated to the participant that are not based on achieving certain performance objectives, discounted to present value (using the Company's standard discount rate) at the time of death or determination of the Total Disability, will be made to the participant's designated beneficiary, or if no beneficiary has been designated, to the participant's estate (in the event of death) or to the participant (in the event of Total Disability).

In the case of death or Total Disability during the Holding period, a lump sum payment of the discounted present value of the account (using the Company's standard discount rate) will be made to the participant's designated beneficiary, or if no beneficiary has been designated, to the participant's estate (in the event of death) or to the participant (in the event of Total Disability).

Except as otherwise determined by the Committee in accordance with this Plan, a participant's right to receive payment for his Stock Credits shall be forfeited automatically and without further notice on the date that the participant ceases to be an employee of the Company or a subsidiary by reason other than as set forth above prior to the last day of the Holding Period.

The Committee may, if in the opinion of the Committee circumstances warrant such action, approve payment of any or all of Stock Credits which would otherwise be forfeited as a result of a participant failing to remain in the employment of the participating Companies for the required period, provided, however, that no such payment shall be accelerated unless such acceleration would be permitted under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code.

## 7. Change in Control

Upon a Change in Control, the strategic plan objectives for Performance-Based Core Stock Credits, and if applicable, My Macy's/Consolidation Stock Credits, shall be deemed achieved, and all service requirements for Time-Based Core Stock Credits will be deemed satisfied. In addition, Participants shall be paid 100% of the Stock Credit balance on the 10<sup>th</sup> day after a Change in Control. The value of a Participant's Stock Credit balance shall be based on the value at which the Company's stock is purchased or exchanged pursuant to the Change in Control agreement, or if the Change in Control does not involve a purchase or exchange of the Company's stock, such value shall be based on the 20-trading day average closing price of the Company's common stock immediately preceding the Change in Control, as reported on the New York Stock Exchange. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that a Change in Control fails to meet the requirements of Section 409A, payment shall be made at the same time and in the same manner as applicable to active participants absent a Change in Control.

## 8. Form and Timing of Payment.

All payments shall be made wholly in cash. Except as otherwise provided herein with respect to death, Total Disability or a Change in Control, payments shall be made to the holder of Stock Credits in two installments. The first installment, equal to 50% of the Stock Credits and 50% of the dividends to be paid pursuant to Section 6 above will be made in a lump sum on or as soon as practicable after January 28, 2012, but in no event later than December 31, 2012. The second installment, equal to the remainder of the participant's Stock Credits and dividends to be paid pursuant to Section 6, above, will be made in a lump sum on or as soon as practicable after February 2, 2013, but in no event later than December 31, 2013. The amount of cash to be paid shall be based on the 20-trading day average closing price of the Company's common stock immediately preceding the last day of the company's fiscal year immediately preceding the year of payment, as reported on the New York Stock Exchange.

For a participant (or a participant's designated beneficiary or if no beneficiary has been designated, the participant's estate) who becomes entitled to payment under Section 6, above as a result of death or Total Disability, payment shall be made 90 days after the date of the death or determination by the Committee of a participant's Total Disability. Such payment shall be made in a single lump sum. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that Total Disability fails to meet the requirements of Section 409A, payment shall be made at the same time and in the same manner as applicable to active participants.

Payments shall not be considered compensation for purposes of the Company's qualified or nonqualified retirement plans or its group health and welfare benefit plans.

## 9. Miscellaneous Provisions.

A. An employee's rights and interests under the Plan may not be assigned or transferred. In the case of an

employee's death, payment of Stock Credits due under this Plan shall be made to his designated beneficiary or if no beneficiary has been designated, to his estate.

- B. No employee or other person shall have any claim or right to be granted an award under this Plan. Neither this Plan nor any action taken hereunder shall be construed as giving any employee any right to be retained in the employ of any participating Company.
- C. The Company shall have the right to deduct from all awards paid in cash any taxes or other amounts required by law to be withheld with respect to such cash awards.
- D. As used in this Plan, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Cause", as it relates to the termination of a participant's employment, means "cause" as defined in any employment agreement the participant may have with the Company or a Subsidiary or, if no such agreement exists cause shall mean:

- (i) An intentional act of fraud, embezzlement, theft or any other material violation of law in connection with the Employee's duties or in the course of his employment with the Company;
- (ii) Intentional wrongful damage to material assets of the Company;
- (iii) Intentional wrongful disclosure of material confidential information of the Company;
- (iv) Intentional wrongful engagement in any competitive activity which would constitute a material breach of the duty of loyalty; or
- (v) Intentional breach of any stated material employment policy of the Company.

No act, or failure to act, on the part of an Employee shall be deemed "intentional" if it was due primarily to an error in judgment or negligence but shall be deemed "intentional" only if done, or omitted to be done, by the Employee not in good faith and without reasonable belief that his action or omission was in or not opposed to the best interest of the Employer. Failure to meet performance standards or objectives of the Company shall not constitute Cause for purposes hereof.

"Change in Control," means the occurrence during the term of this plan of any of the following events:

- (i) The Company is merged, consolidated, or reorganized into or with another corporation or other legal entity, and as a result of or immediately following such merger, consolidation, or reorganization less than a majority of the combined voting power of the then-outstanding securities of such other corporation or entity immediately after such transaction are held in the aggregate by the holders of the then-outstanding securities entitled to vote generally in the election of directors of the Company ("Voting Stock") immediately prior to such transaction:
- (ii) The Company sells or otherwise transfers all or substantially all of its assets to another corporation or other legal entity and, as a result of or immediately following such sale or transfer, less than a majority of the combined voting power of the then-outstanding securities of such other corporation or entity immediately after such sale or transfer is held in the aggregate by the holders of Voting Stock of the Company immediately prior to such sale or transfer;
- (iii) There is a report filed on Schedule 13D or Schedule 14D-1 (or any successor schedule, form, or report or item therein), each as promulgated pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), disclosing that any person (as the term "person" is used in Section 13(d)(3) or Section 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act) has become the beneficial owner (as the term "beneficial owner" is defined under Rule 13d-3 or any successor rule or regulation promulgated under the Exchange Act) of securities representing 25% or more the of the combined voting power of the Voting Stock of the Company (a "25% holder"), provided, however that no such person will be deemed to constitute a 25% holder by reason of such person's increase in percentage ownership of Voting Stock resulting from repurchases of Voting Stock by the Company or any subsidiary unless thereafter such person purchases or otherwise acquires more than 100,000 additional shares of Voting Stock;
- (iv) The Company files a report or proxy statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to the Exchange Act disclosing in response to Form 8-K or Schedule 14A (or any successor schedule, form, or report or item therein) that a change in control of the Company has occurred or will occur in the future pursuant to any then-existing contract or transaction; or
  - (v) If, during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of any such

period constitute the directors of the Company cease for any reason to constitute at least a majority thereof; provided, however, that for purposes of this clause (v) the following persons will in all events be deemed to be directors of the Company as of the beginning of the relevant two-year period: each director who is first elected, or first nominated for election by the Company's stockholders, by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors of the Company (or a committee thereof) then still in office who were directors of the Company at the beginning of the relevant two-year period (including any person deemed to be a director pursuant to the immediately preceding clause).

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of Section (iii) or (iv), unless otherwise determined in a specific case by majority vote of the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board"), a "Change in Control" will not be deemed to have occurred for purposes of clauses (iii) or (iv) solely because (1) the Company, (2) an entity in which the Company, directly or indirectly, beneficially owns 50% or more of the voting securities (an "Affiliate"), or (3) any employee stock ownership plan or any other employee benefit plan of the Company or any Affiliate either files or becomes obligated to file a report or a proxy statement under or in response to Schedule 13D, Schedule 14D-1, Form 8-K, or Schedule 14A (or any successor schedule, form, or report or item therein) under the Exchange Act disclosing beneficial ownership by it of shares of Voting Stock, whether in excess of 25% or otherwise, or because the Company reports that a change in control of the Company has occurred or will occur in the future by reason of such beneficial ownership.

"Holding Period," means the period beginning on the date following the Performance Period and ending on the following dates: (i) in the case of 50% of the Stock Credits and any dividends thereon, the last day of Company's fiscal year that begins in 2011 and (ii) in the case of the remaining 50% of Stock Credits and any dividends thereon, the last day of Company's fiscal year that begins in 2012.

"Performance Period" means the period during which the Company's achievement of its strategic plan for Performance-Based Core Stock Credits and/or My Macy's/Consolidation Stock Credits is measured (i.e., the fiscal years of the Company that begin in 2008 and 2009).

"Section 409A" means Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and also including final regulations or any other guidance, promulgated with respect to such Section by the U.S. Department of the Treasury or the Internal Revenue Service.

"Subsidiary" means any corporation or other entity a majority of whose outstanding voting power is held, directly or indirectly, by the Company.

"Total Disability" means, because of physical or mental impairment a participant is unable to perform his duties for a period of 12 months or the Social Security Administration makes a determination that an employee is disabled. The Committee, upon the basis of such evidence, shall make all determinations as to the date and extent of disability of any participant as the Committee deems necessary and desirable.

#### 10. Amendments and Termination.

The Board of Directors may at any time amend or terminate this Plan with regard to any or all Stock Credits, whether awarded or not, including to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code; provided that, upon a Plan termination, payments with respect to outstanding Stock Credits will be made 30 days after the earliest date, if any, permitted by Section 409A. No amendment of termination may be made or effected if it would cause the Plan to fail to comply with Section 409A. If circumstances warrant, the Committee may, during the Performance Period, modify the objectives or the minimum level of achievement necessary to earn payment of Performance-Based Core Stock Credits and My Macy's/Consolidation Stock Credits. Except as specifically provided in this Plan, the acceleration of any payment is prohibited.

#### 11. Governing Law; Plan Interpretation

The interpretation, performance, and enforcement of this Plan shall be governed by the laws of the State of Ohio, without giving effect to the principles of conflict of laws thereof. To the extent applicable, it is intended that the compensation arrangements under this Plan be in full compliance with Section 409A. This Plan shall be construed in a manner to give effect to such intention.

The Plan shall be effective as of March 21, 2008.

## MACY'S, INC.

## PROFIT SHARING 401(k) INVESTMENT PLAN

(Amending and restating the Macy's, Inc. Profit Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan and The May Department Stores Company Profit Sharing Plan effective as of September 1, 2008)

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

		<u>Page</u>
ARTICLE 1	NAME AND PURPOSE OF PLAN	1
1.1	Name of Plan	1
1.2	Purpose of Plan	1
1.3	Amendment of Prior Versions of Plans	1
ARTICLE 2	GENERAL DEFINITIONS; GENDER AND NUMBER	2
2.1	General Definitions	2
2.2	Gender and Number	11
ARTICLE 3	SERVICE DEFINITIONS AND RULES	12
3.1	Service Definitions	12
3.2	Special Credited Employment	14
ARTICLE 4	ELIGIBILITY AND PARTICIPATION	16
4.1	Eligibility for Participation	16
4.2	Entry Date	16
4.3	Duration of Participation	16
4.4	Reinstatement of Participation	16
ARTICLE 5	SAVINGS AND ROLLOVER CONTRIBUTIONS	17
5.1	Savings Agreement	17
5.2	Catch-Up Contributions	21
5.3	Savings Contribution	22
5.4	Pre- and After-Tax Nature of Savings Contributions	22
5.5	Savings Contributions Eligible for Match	23
5.6	Rollover Contributions	24
5.7	Mistake of Fact	25
ARTICLE 5A	AVERAGE ACTUAL DEFERRAL PERCENTAGE RESTRICTIONS	
		27
5A.1	Average Actual Deferral Percentage Limits	27
5A.2	Special Rules for Average Actual Deferral Percentage Limits	27
5A.3	Distribution of Excess Contributions	28
5A.4	Definitions for Average Actual Deferral Percentage Limits	31
5A.5	Disaggregating Portions of Plan	32
5A.6	Special Rule for 2008 Plan Year	32
ARTICLE 5B	EXCESS DEFERRAL DISTRIBUTIONS	33
5B.1	Distribution of Excess Deferral	33
5B.2	Special Rules Applicable to Distribution of Excess Deferral	33
5B.3	Definitions for Excess Deferral Requirements	35
5B.4	Special Rule for 2008 Plan Year	35
ARTICLE 6	MATCHING CONTRIBUTIONS	37
6.1	Annual Amount of Matching Contributions	37
6.2	Time and Form of Matching Contributions	38
6.3	Mistake of Fact	38
ARTICLE 6A	AVERAGE ACTUAL CONTRIBUTION PERCENTAGE	
	RESTRICTIONS	39

6A.1	Average Actual Contribution Percentage Limits	39
6A.2	Special Rules for Average Actual Contribution Percentage Limits	39
6A.3	Distribution or Forfeiture of Excess Aggregate Contributions	41
6A.4	Definitions for Average Actual Contribution Percentage Limits	44
6A.5	Disaggregating Portions of Plan	45
6A.6	Multiple Use Test Not Applicable	45
6A.7	Special Rule for 2008 Plan Year	45
ARTICLE 7	ACCOUNTS AND THEIR ALLOCATIONS AND VESTING	46
7.1	Savings Accounts and Allocation of Savings Contributions Thereto	46
7.2	Matching Accounts and Allocation of Matching Contributions Thereto	
		47
7.3	Rollover Accounts and Allocation of Rollover Contribution Thereto	49
7.4	Retirement Income Accounts	49
7.5	Allocation of Forfeitures	49
7.6	Maximum Annual Addition to Accounts	49
7.7	Investment of Accounts	49
7.7	Allocation of Income and Losses of Investment Funds to Accounts	50
7.8 7.9	Loans to Participants	50
7.10	Deduction of Benefit Payments, Forfeitures, and Withdrawals	53
7.10 7.11	Account Balances	53
7.11 7.12	Vested Rights	54
7.12	Voting of Macy's Common Shares Held in Investment Fund	55
7.13	voting of Macy's Common Shares field in investment rund	33
ARTICLE 7A	MAXIMUM ANNUAL ADDITION LIMITS	57
7A.1	General Maximum Annual Addition Limit Rules	57
7A.2	Necessary Terms	57
7A.3	Combining of Plans	58
7A.4	Special Rule for 2008 Plan Year	58
ARTICLE 7B	INVESTMENT OF ACCOUNTS	60
7B.1	General Rules for Investment of Accounts	60
7B.2	Investment Funds	61
ARTICLE 8	WITHDRAWALS DURING EMPLOYMENT	62
8.1	Withdrawals of After-Tax Savings and Rollover Contributions	62
8.2	Withdrawals of Elective Savings Contributions	62
8.3	Requirements for Hardship Withdrawals	63
8.4	Suspension of Savings Contributions	64
ARTICLE 9	DISTRIBUTIONS ON ACCOUNT OF TERMINATION OF	
	EMPLOYMENT FOR REASONS OTHER THAN DEATH	66
9.1	Distribution of Retirement Benefit	66
9.2	Forfeiture of Nonvested Accounts on Termination of Employment	67
9.3	Special Rules as to Effect of Rehirings on Accounts	67
9.4	Source of Restorals	68
9.5	Application of Forfeitures	68
ARTICLE 9A	FORM OF DISTRIBUTION OF SAVINGS BENEFIT ACCOUNTS	60
0 4 1	Section Applies Only to Section Develt Account	69
9A.1	Section Applies Only to Savings Benefit Accounts	69
9A.2	Normal Form of Savings Benefit – Lump Sum Payment	69
9A.3	Optional Annuity Form of Benefit Rules	69
9A.4	Normal Form of Annuity Benefit	70
9A.5	Election Out of Normal Annuity Form	70
9A.6	Optional Annuity Forms	71
9A.6 9A.7 9A.8		71 71 72

ARTICLE 9B	FORM OF DISTRIBUTION OF PROFIT SHARING ACCOUNTS	75
9B.1	Section Applies Only to Profit Sharing Accounts	75
9B.2	Normal Form of Profit Sharing Benefit – Qualified Annuity Forms	75
9B.3	Election Out of Normal Form	75
9B.4	Regular Optional Forms	76
9B.5	Annuity Form of Benefit Rules	76
9B.6	Annuity Definitions	77
9B.7	Required Lump Sum Form for Small Profit Sharing Benefit	77
9B.8	Optional Minimum Required Installment/Lump Sum Form of Benefit	
		77
ARTICLE 10	DISTRIBUTIONS ON ACCOUNT OF DEATH	80
10.1	Distribution of Death Benefit	80
10.2	Time of Death Benefit	80
10.3	Normal Form of Death Benefit – Lump Sum Payment	80
10.4	Optional Annuity Form of Death Benefit Rules	80
10.5	Annuity Definitions	81
10.6	Designation of Beneficiary	82
ARTICLE 10A	SPECIAL SPOUSAL DEATH BENEFIT DISTRIBUTION RULES	
11111022 1011	FOR PROFIT SHARING ACCOUNTS	83
10A.1	Section Applies Only to Profit Sharing Accounts	83
10A.2	Time of Profit Sharing Death Benefit	83
10A.3	Normal Form of Profit Sharing Death Benefit	83
10A.4	Election Out of Normal Form	83
10A.4 10A.5	Optional Forms	84
10A.5 10A.6	Annuity Form of Benefit Rules	84
10A.0 10A.7	Required Lump Sum Form for Small Profit Sharing Death Benefit	85
10A.7 10A.8	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	85
	Annuity Definitions	
10A.9	Designation of Beneficiary	85
ARTICLE 11	ADDITIONAL DISTRIBUTION PROVISIONS	86
11.1	Cash or Share Form of Plan Payments	86
11.2	Allocation of Contributions After Distribution	86
11.3	Determination of Proper Party for Distribution and Forfeiture When	
	Proper Party Cannot Be Located	87
11.4	Reemployed Participant	87
11.5	Nonalienation of Benefits	87
11.6	Incompetency	88
117	Local Distribution Limits	00
11.7	Legal Distribution Limits	88
11.8	Distribution Form Notices	88
11.8 11.9	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions	88 89
11.8 11.9 11.10	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions	88 89 91
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants	88 89 91 91
11.8 11.9 11.10	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions	88 89 91
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants	88 89 91 91
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status	88 89 91 91
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES	88 89 91 91 91
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE	88 89 91 91 91 92
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12 ARTICLE 13 13.1	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE Appointment of Committee	88 89 91 91 91 92 93 93
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12 ARTICLE 13 13.1 13.2	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE Appointment of Committee General Powers of Committee	88 89 91 91 91 92 93 93 93
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12 ARTICLE 13 13.1 13.2 13.3	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE Appointment of Committee General Powers of Committee Records of Plan Actions of Committee	88 89 91 91 91 92 93 93 93 94
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12 ARTICLE 13 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE Appointment of Committee General Powers of Committee Records of Plan Actions of Committee Compensation of Committee and Payment of Plan Administrative and	88 89 91 91 91 92 93 93 93 94 95
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12 ARTICLE 13 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE Appointment of Committee General Powers of Committee Records of Plan Actions of Committee Compensation of Committee and Payment of Plan Administrative and Investment Charges	88 89 91 91 91 92 93 93 93 94 95
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12 ARTICLE 13 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE Appointment of Committee General Powers of Committee Records of Plan Actions of Committee Compensation of Committee and Payment of Plan Administrative and Investment Charges Limits on Liability	88 89 91 91 91 92 93 93 94 95
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12 ARTICLE 13 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6 13.7	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE Appointment of Committee General Powers of Committee Records of Plan Actions of Committee Compensation of Committee and Payment of Plan Administrative and Investment Charges Limits on Liability Claim and Appeal Procedures	88 89 91 91 91 92 93 93 94 95 95
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ARTICLE 12 ARTICLE 13 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6	Distribution Form Notices Direct Rollover Distributions Distribution Restrictions Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants Marriage Status  NAMED FIDUCIARIES  RETIREMENT COMMITTEE Appointment of Committee General Powers of Committee Records of Plan Actions of Committee Compensation of Committee and Payment of Plan Administrative and Investment Charges Limits on Liability	88 89 91 91 91 92 93 93 94 95

14.1	Right to Terminate or Discontinue Contributions	99
14.2	Full Vesting Upon Termination or Complete Discontinuance of	
	Contributions	99
14.3	Effect of Termination of Plan	99
14.4	Amendment of Plan	100
ARTICLE 15	TOP HEAVY PROVISIONS	102
15.1	Determination of Whether Plan is Top Heavy	102
15.2	Effect of Top Heavy Status on Vesting	105
15.3	Effect of Top Heavy Status on Contributions	106
ARTICLE 16	ESOP AND PROFIT SHARING PARTS OF PLAN	108
16.1	Special Definitions	108
16.2	Parts of Plan	108
16.3	Effect on Other Plan Provisions of the Plan Having ESOP and Profit	
	Sharing Parts	109
16.4	Special ESOP Provisions	109
16.5	Dividends	112
16.6	Effective Date of Article's Provisions	113
ARTICLE 17	MISCELLANEOUS	114
17.1	Trust	114
17.2	Mergers, Consolidations, and Transfers of Assets	114
17.3	Merger of Surviving Fingerhut Plan Into Macy's Immediate Prior Plan	114
17.4	Merger of May Profit Sharing Plan Into This Plan	117
17.5	Benefits and Service for Military Service	119
17.6	Correction of Inadvertent Errors	119
17.7	Employment Rule	120
17.8	Special Rules for Employees Transferring To or From Noncovered	
	Employment	120
17.9	Applicable Benefit Provisions	121
17.10	Reporting and Disclosure	121
17.11	Agent for Service of Process	121
17.12	Authority to Act for Macy's or Other Employer	121
17.13	Relationship of Plan to Employment Rights	121
17.14	Applicable Law	121
17.15	Separability of Provisions	122
17.16	Counterparts and Headings	122
17.17	Application of Certain Plan Provisions to Prior Plans	122
	SIGNATURE PAGE	123

## MACY'S, INC. PROFIT SHARING 401(k) INVESTMENT PLAN

(Amending and restating the Macy's, Inc. Profit Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan and The May Department Stores Company Profit Sharing Plan effective as of September 1, 2008)

## **ARTICLE 1**

## NAME AND PURPOSE OF PLAN

- 1.1 Name of Plan. The plan set forth herein shall be known as the Macy's, Inc. Profit Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan (which, as is indicated in Subsection 2.1.25 below, is hereinafter referred to as the "Plan").
- 1.2 <u>Purpose of Plan</u>. The Plan provides a convenient and effective way for Participants to save on a regular and long-term basis for retirement and obtain additional retirement income. It is intended that the Plan (together with the Trust that is used in conjunction with, and considered a part of, the Plan) qualify as a tax-favored

plan and trust under Sections 401(a) and 501(a) of the Code, and it shall be interpreted in a manner consistent with Sections 401(a) and 501(a) of the Code.

1.3 Amendment of Prior Versions of Plans. This Plan document is intended to amend and restate, effective as of the Effective Amendment Date (September 1, 2008), the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan and the May Profit Sharing Plan as such plans were in existence at the end of August 31, 2008 and to supersede all versions of such plans and all amendments to such plans that were adopted prior to the Effective Amendment Date. For all purposes hereof, however, any reference to the Plan shall, when appropriate, refer to all versions of the Prior Plans which were in effect before the Effective Amendment Date. In addition, this Plan document is intended to reflect the merger of the May Profit Sharing Plan into the Plan as of the Effective Amendment Date.

#### ARTICLE 2

#### **GENERAL DEFINITIONS; GENDER AND NUMBER**

- 2.1 <u>General Definitions</u>. For purposes of the Plan, the following terms shall have the meanings hereinafter set forth unless the context otherwise requires.
- 2.1.1 "Accounts" means, with respect to any Participant, the bookkeeping accounts established by the Committee for the Participant in accordance with the provisions of this Plan, and as to which contributions, forfeitures, and Plan gains and losses may be allocable under the Plan. The specific types and names of Accounts provided for a Participant under the Plan are set forth in the subsequent provisions of the Plan. Any reference to an Account (or to a portion of an Account) in this Plan shall also be deemed a reference to all amounts allocated to such Account (or to such Account portion) under this Plan.
- 2.1.2 "Affiliated Employer" means each of: (i) Macy's; (ii) each corporation which is (and only during the period it is) a member of a controlled group of corporations (within the meaning of Section 414(b) of the Code as modified when applicable by Section 415(h) of the Code) which includes Macy's; (iii) each trade or business whether or not incorporated which is (and only during the period it is) under common control (within the meaning of Section 414(c) of the Code as modified when applicable by Section 415(h) of the Code) with Macy's; (iv) each member (and only during the period it is such a member) of an affiliated service group (within the meaning of Section 414(m) of the Code) which includes Macy's; and (v) each other entity required to be aggregated with Macy's under Section 414(o) of the Code (and only during the period it is required to be so aggregated).
  - 2.1.3 "Board" means the Board of Directors of Macy's.
- 2.1.4 "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 and the sections thereof, as it and they exist as of the Effective Amendment Date (or, when used in a Plan provision that has an effective date that is earlier than the Effective Amendment Date, as of such earlier effective date) or are thereafter amended or renumbered.
- 2.1.5 "Committee" means the Retirement Committee appointed to administer the Plan in accordance with the provisions of Article 13 below.
- 2.1.6 "Compensation" means, with respect to an Employee and for any specified period, the amount determined in accordance with the following paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.6. Except as is otherwise noted in paragraph (e) below, the provisions of this Subsection 2.1.6 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2008, be effective as of January 1, 2008 with respect to any specified period that occurs on or after such date.
- (a) Subject to paragraphs (b), (c), (d), and (e) below, the Employee's "Compensation" for any specified period shall mean his or her wages (within the meaning of Section 3401(a) of the Code) and all other compensation paid during such period to the Employee by each Affiliated Employer (in the course of the Affiliated Employer's trade or business) for his or her services as an Employee and for which the Affiliated Employer is required to furnish him or her a written statement under Section 6041(d), 6051(a)(3), or 6052 of the Code (e.g., compensation reported in Box 1 on a Form W-2). Such Compensation shall be determined without regard to any rules under Section 3401(a) of the Code that limit the remuneration included in wages based on the nature or location of the employment or the services performed.
- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (a) above, the Employee's "Compensation" for any period shall not in any event include any wages or other compensation paid after he or she has ceased to be an Employee, unless such wages or other compensation is paid within 2-1/2 months after (or, if later,

by the end of the Plan Year in which) he or she has ceased to be an Employee and reflects either: (i) payments that, absent his or her severance from employment with the Affiliated Employers, would have been paid to him or her while he or she was an Employee and would have been regular compensation for services during his or her regular working hours, compensation for services outside his or her regular working hours (such as overtime or shift differentials), commissions, bonuses, or similar compensation; or (ii) payments for accrued bona fide sick, vacation, or other leave, but only if he or she would have been able to use the leave if he or she had not ceased to be an Employee. In no event, even if paid within 2-1/2 months after (or, if later, by the end of the Plan Year in which) he or she has ceased to be an Employee, shall any severance pay or unfunded nonqualified deferred compensation be treated as part of the Employee's "Compensation" for any period under the provisions of this paragraph (b).

- (c) Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (a) above, the Employee's Compensation for any period shall also not include any reimbursement or other expense allowances, fringe benefits (cash and noncash), moving expenses, deferred compensation, and welfare benefits, even if any such items are included in the Employee's income for Federal income tax purposes.
- (d) In addition to the amounts included in the Employee's "Compensation" for any specified period under paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) above, and notwithstanding such paragraphs, the Employee's "Compensation" for any period shall also include any amounts which are not treated as the Employee's Compensation for such specified period under paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) above solely because such amounts are considered elective contributions that are made by an Affiliated Employer on behalf of the Employee and are not includable in the Employee's gross income for Federal income tax purposes by reason of Section 125, 402(e)(3), 402(h), and/or 132(f) (4) of the Code (i.e., elective contributions under a cafeteria plan, a cash or deferred arrangement in a profit sharing plan, a simplified employee pension plan, or an arrangement under which qualified transportation fringes can be chosen) or any other types of deferred compensation or contributions described in Code Section 414(s)(2) or Treasury Regulations Section 1.414(s)-1(c)(4).
- (e) Finally, notwithstanding any of the provisions of the foregoing paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.6, the "Compensation" of the Employee for any twelve consecutive month period which is taken into account under any other provision of the Plan shall not exceed the dollar amount set forth in Section 401(a)(17)(A) of the Code, as such amount is adjusted under Code Section 401(a)(17)(B) by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate for the calendar year in which such twelve consecutive month period begins. The provisions of this paragraph (e) shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to any period beginning on or after such date. In accordance with such Code sections, the dollar amount set forth in Code Section 401(a)(17)(A), as adjusted under Section 401(a)(17)(B) of the Code, is:

(1) \$200,000 for any twelve month determination period that begins in 2002 or 2003;

- (2) \$205,000 for any twelve month determination period that begins in 2004;
- (3) \$210,000 for any twelve month determination period that begins in 2005;
- (4) \$220,000 for any twelve month determination period that begins in 2006;
- (5) \$225,000 for any twelve month determination period that begins in 2007;
- (6) \$230,000 for any twelve month determination period that begins in 2008; and
- (7) a dollar amount to be determined under Code Sections 401(a)(17)(A) and 401(a)(17)(B) for any twelve month determination period that begins after 2008.
- 2.1.7 "Covered Compensation" means, with respect to an Employee and for any specified period, the amount that would be considered the Employee's Compensation for such period under the provisions of Subsection 2.1.6 above if the adjustments described in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.7 applied under Subsection 2.1.6 above.
- (a) Each reference to "Employee," "Affiliated Employer," or "Affiliated Employer's" that is contained in Subsection 2.1.6 above shall be deemed a reference to "Covered Employee," "Employer," and "Employer's," respectively.
  - (b) The following types of irregular or additional compensation shall be deemed not to be

included in any event in the "Compensation" of the Employee for any period under Subsection 2.1.6 above (even if such amounts would have been so included in the absence of this paragraph (b)): director's fees; contributions made to or payments received from a plan of deferred compensation; amounts realized from or recognized by reason of a restricted stock award; amounts realized from or recognized by reason of stock appreciation rights; amounts realized from or recognized by reason of the exercise of a stock option or the disposition of stock acquired under a stock option; long-term cash bonuses based on meeting performance goals which are measured over more than a one year period; moving expense reimbursements or payments made to cover mortgage interest differentials resulting from a move; merchandise or savings bond awards; reimbursements for tuition or educational expenses; cost of living allowances; amounts resulting from a forgiveness of a loan; retention bonuses that either are paid under an Affiliated Employer policy which states that such bonuses shall not be considered as compensation under the Plan or under the Employer's retirement plans in general or are paid by reason of or in accordance with the approval of an order of a court; any compensation that is paid as severance pay, including payments made in settlement of disputes involving termination of employment, even when it is paid before the Employee ceases to be an Employee and regardless of whether or not it is paid in installments or in a lump sum; amounts which represent a sign-on bonus for agreeing to be employed by the Employer; sick pay or disability payments made under a third-party payor arrangement; any imputed income or the like arising under welfare or other fringe benefit plans or programs (including but not limited to group term life insurance, use of employer cars, financial counseling, and employee discounts); and any payments made to cover any personal income taxes resulting from the imputing of income by reason of welfare or other fringe benefits.

- 2.1.8 "Covered Employee" generally refers to an individual who is eligible to be a Participant in the Plan if and after he or she meets all of the participation requirements set forth in Article 4 below (including certain minimum age and minimum service requirements set forth in Article 4 below) and means an individual who meets the criteria described in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.8.
- (a) Subject to the following paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.8, a person shall be considered a "Covered Employee" for any period if he or she is or was during such period an Employee of the Employer.
- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (a) above, a person shall not in any event be considered a "Covered Employee" for any period during which he or she is not or was not on an employee payroll of the Employer or during which he or she is or was a Leased Employee. In particular, it is expressly intended that any person not treated as an employee by the Employer on its employee payroll records (for example, when the Employer treats the person as an independent contractor and/or reports his or her compensation from the Employer on any type of Form 1099 or any successor form thereto) shall not be considered a Covered Employee for purposes of this Plan even if a court or administrative agency determines that such individual is a common law employee of the Employer.
- (c) Also notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (a) above, none of the following individuals shall be considered a "Covered Employee" for purposes of the Plan: (i) except where Macy's has otherwise agreed, any person who is employed in a leased department in a store operated by the Employer; (ii) any person who is stationed outside the United States (including its territories, whether or not incorporated or organized) from the time he or she first becomes employed by the Employer or who receives his or her Compensation in foreign currency; (iii) any person whose compensation consists solely of a retainer or fee; or (iv) any person who is represented by a collective bargaining unit (unless a collective bargaining agreement between the authorized representatives of such collective bargaining unit and the Employer approves such person's eligibility to participate in plans both which are qualified as tax-favored plans under Section 401(a) of the Code and the sponsor, as such term is defined in ERISA, of which is the Employer).
- (d) Also, subject to the following provisions of this paragraph (d) but notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (a) above, unless included in the Plan by action of the Board or pursuant to an applicable collective bargaining agreement, a "Covered Employee" for purposes of the Plan shall not include any person who is a participant, eligible for participation, or in the process of qualifying for participation in any other defined contribution plan (within the meaning of Section 414(i) of the Code) which qualifies under Section 401(a) of the Code and the cost of which is borne, in whole or in part, by any Affiliated Employer. However, a person who otherwise qualifies as a "Covered Employee" under the other provisions of this Subsection 2.1.8 shall not be considered other than as a "Covered Employee" merely because of his or her participation in another defined contribution plan if such participation relates solely to employment which preceded the date on which he or she would otherwise become a Participant under the Plan and the person's benefits under such other plan relate solely to such past service.
- (e) Further, when any corporation or other entity which is an Employer at any point in time later loses its status as an Employer (because it no longer is part of a controlled group of corporations which includes

Macy's or because of any other reason), all persons who are considered "Covered Employees" under this Plan solely by reason of their employment by such corporation or other entity immediately prior to such corporation or other entity losing its status as an Employer shall no longer be considered "Covered Employees" under this Plan upon such corporation's or other entity's loss of Employer status.

- 2.1.9 "Effective Amendment Date" refers to the effective date of this amendment and restatement of the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan and the May Profit Sharing Plan and means September 1, 2008.
- 2.1.10 "Employee" means any person who either (i) is employed as a common law employee of an Affiliated Employer (i.e., a person whose work procedures are subject to control by an Affiliated Employer) or (ii) is a Leased Employee. The following paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.10 shall also apply in determining when a person is an Employee for purposes of the Plan.
- (a) A person who is an Employee shall no longer be considered an Employee when he or she dies or otherwise terminates all employment with the Affiliated Employers.
- (b) A person who is an Employee shall not be deemed to have terminated such employment while he or she is then on a bona fide military leave, sick leave, vacation leave, or other leave of absence (where there is a reasonable expectation that he or she will return to perform services for an Affiliated Employer) if the period of the leave does not exceed six months (or, if longer, so long as the person retains a right to reemployment with an Affiliated Employer under an applicable law or by contract). For purposes hereof, a bona fide leave of absence of an Employee shall be deemed to include an absence (i) by reason of the pregnancy of the Employee, (ii) by reason of the birth of a child of the Employee, (iii) by reason of the placement of a child with the Employee in connection with the adoption of such child by the Employee, or (iv) for purposes of caring for such child for a period immediately following such birth or placement.
- 2.1.11 "Employer" means each Affiliated Employer described in clauses (i), (ii), and (iii) of Subsection 2.1.2 above. Except where the context otherwise is clear (such as when a provision is referring to "an" Employer), any reference to the Employer in this Plan shall be deemed to be referring collectively to all of the corporations, partnerships, and other entities which comprise the Employer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any corporation or other entity (for purposes of this Subsection 2.1.11, an "acquired company") that first becomes an Affiliated Employer after the Effective Amendment Date as a result of the acquisition by an Employer of the stock or interests of the acquired company or substantially all of the assets of a trade or business previously operated by another entity shall not be considered a part of the Employer unless and until the first date as of which both (i) the agreements by which such stock, interests, or assets were acquired by an Employer do not require that the employees of the acquired company be eligible to actively participate in another defined contribution plan (within the meaning of Code Section 414(i)) maintained by the acquired company or another Affiliated Employer (and do not otherwise prohibit the employees of the acquired company from participating in the Plan) and (ii) Macy's has taken such actions (such as, but not necessarily limited to, the providing of notices) so as to clearly indicate that employees of the acquired company are to begin participating in the Plan as of such date.
- 2.1.12 "ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 and the sections thereof, as it and they exist as of the Effective Amendment Date or are thereafter amended or renumbered.
- 2.1.13 "Highly Compensated Employee" means, with respect to any Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 2.1.13, the "subject Plan Year"), any person who is an Employee during at least part of the subject Plan Year and (i) was at any time a 5% owner (as defined in Section 416(i)(1) of the Code) of any Affiliated Employer during the subject Plan Year or the immediately preceding Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 2.1.13, the "look-back Plan Year") or (ii) received in the look-back Plan Year Compensation in excess of the dollar amount set forth in Section 414(q)(1)(B)(i) of the Code, as such dollar amount is adjusted under Code Section 414(q)(1) by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate for such look-back Plan Year. In accordance with such Code sections, the dollar amount set forth in Code Section 414(q)(1)(B)(i), as adjusted under Section 414(q)(1) of the Code, is (i) \$100,000 for the look-back Plan Year that begins on January 1, 2007, (ii) \$105,000 for the look-back Plan Year that begins on January 1, 2008, and (iii) a dollar amount to be determined under Code Sections 414(q)(1)(B)(i) and 414(q) (1) for any look-back Plan Year that begins after 2008.
- 2.1.14 "Investment Fund" means (i) any separate commingled investment fund established under the Trust or (ii) any separate investment option that is made available under the Plan so as to permit a Participant to individually direct the investment of all or part of his or her Accounts (and the contributions allocable to his or her Accounts) among many different mutual funds or other publicly offered investments pursuant to a brokerage-like account.

- 2.1.15 "Leased Employee" means any person who provides services to an Affiliated Employer in a capacity other than as a common law employee of the Affiliated Employer, in accordance with each of the following three requirements: (i) the services are provided pursuant to one or more agreements between the Affiliated Employer and one or more leasing organizations; (ii) the individual has performed such services for the Affiliated Employer on a substantially full-time basis for a period of at least one year; and (iii) such services are performed under the primary direction or control by the Affiliated Employer. The determination of who is a Leased Employee shall be consistent with the provisions of Section 414(n) of the Code and, to the extent not inconsistent with Code Section 414(n), any regulations issued under Section 414(n) of the Code.
- 2.1.16 "Macy's" means Macy's, Inc. Macy's is the sponsor of this Plan. Prior to June 1, 2007, Macy's was named Federated Department Stores, Inc., and the change to Macy's, Inc. represented only a change in name.
- 2.1.17 "Macy's Immediate Prior Plan" means and refers to the Macy's, Inc. Profit Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan (or, as it had been named, the Federated Department Stores, Inc. Profit Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan) as in effect from January 1, 1997 through August 31, 2008, which plan is a Prior Plan that is restated by this Plan document effective as of the Effective Amendment Date.
- 2.1.18 "Macy's Stock Fund" means the Investment Fund that is described in Section 7B.2 below as the Macy's Stock Fund. The Macy's Stock Fund is designed to invest primarily in common shares of Macy's.
- 2.1.19 "Matching Contributions" means the Employer contributions made to the Plan pursuant to Article 6 below (and any other contributions treated as Matching Contributions under the other provisions of the Plan).
- 2.1.20 "May Profit Sharing Plan" means and refers to The May Department Stores Company Profit Sharing Plan, a Prior Plan that is merged into the Plan effective as of the Effective Amendment Date (and that is restated by this Plan document as of the Effective Amendment Date) and that immediately prior to its merger was sponsored by Macy's and identified for reporting purposes by an employer identification number of 13-3324058 and a plan number of 024.
- 2.1.21 "Non-Highly Compensated Employee" means, with respect to any Plan Year, any person who is an Employee during at least part of such Plan Year and who is not a Highly Compensated Employee with respect to such Plan Year.
- 2.1.22 "Normal Retirement Age" means, with respect to any Participant, the later of (i) the date of the Participant's 65<sup>th</sup> birthday; or (ii) the fifth annual anniversary of the date the Participant first became a Participant in the Plan.
- 2.1.23 "Participant" means, at any relevant time, any person who at such time either is eligible to actively participate in the Plan or still has accrued benefits held under the Plan. Except as may otherwise be provided in Section 5.6 below, the provisions of Article 4 below determine when a person is a Participant on or after the Effective Amendment Date.
- 2.1.24 "Pay Day" means, with respect to any Participant, each day on which Covered Compensation is paid to the Participant.
- 2.1.25 "Plan" means the Macy's, Inc. Profit Sharing 401(k) Investment Plan, as set forth in this document and as may be amended hereafter. In addition, any reference to the "Plan" contained in this document also refers to all Prior Plans.
- 2.1.26 "Prior Plan" means and refers to: (i) each defined contribution plan (within the meaning of Section 414(i) of the Code) which as of the Effective Amendment Date or any earlier date is or was restated by this document or by any such other preceding plan; and (ii) each defined contribution plan which as of or prior to the Effective Amendment Date is or was merged into or had assets and liabilities directly transferred to any of such preceding plans. The provisions of the Prior Plans are hereby incorporated by reference in this document to the extent necessary to apply any provision of this document. The Prior Plans include, but are not necessarily limited to, each of: (i) the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan; (ii) each restated version of the Federated Department Stores, Inc. Retirement Income and Thrift Incentive Plan as in effect prior to January 1, 1997; and (iii) the May Profit Sharing Plan.
  - 2.1.27 "Plan Year" means a calendar year.

- 2.1.28 "Required Commencement Date" means, with respect to any Participant, a date determined by the Committee for administrative reasons to be the date as of which the Participant's vested benefit under the Plan (if any such benefit would then exist and not yet have begun to be paid) is to be paid in order to meet the requirements of Section 401(a)(9) of the Code (or, for any Participant who attained age 70-1/2 prior to January 1, 1999, in order to meet the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(9) as in effect before the effect of the Small Business Job Protection Act of 1996 is taken into account), which date shall be subject to the parameters described in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.28. The provisions of this Subsection 2.1.28 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2003, be effective as of January 1, 2003 with respect to any Plan Year beginning on or after that date.
- (a) Subject to paragraph (e) below, for a Participant who attained age 70-1/2 on or after January 1, 1987 and prior to January 1, 1999, his or her Required Commencement Date must be no later than, and no earlier than six months prior to, the April 1 of the calendar year next following the calendar year in which he or she attained age 70-1/2 (except that, for the period from January 1, 2003 through August 31, 2008, this provision shall be applied under the May Profit Sharing Plan for any participant who attained age 70-1/2 prior to January 1, 1999, regardless of whether or not he or she attained such age on or after January 1, 1987).
- (b) Subject to paragraph (e) below, for a Participant who attains or attained age 70-1/2 prior to January 1, 1987 or on or after January 1, 1999 and is not a 5% owner of an Affiliated Employer, his or her Required Commencement Date must be no later than, and no earlier than six months prior to, the April 1 of the calendar year next following the later of: (i) the calendar year in which he or she attains or attained age 70-1/2; or (ii) the calendar year in which he or she ceases or ceased to be an Employee (except that, for the period from January 1, 2003 through August 31, 2008, this provision shall be applied under the May Profit Sharing Plan only for any participant who attained age 70-1/2 on or after January 1, 1999 and is not a 5% owner of an Affiliated Employer).
- (c) Subject to paragraph (e) below, for a Participant who attains or attained age 70-1/2 prior to January 1, 1987 or on or after January 1, 1999 and is a 5% owner of an Affiliated Employer, his or her Required Commencement Date must be no later than, and no earlier than six months prior to, the April 1 of the calendar year next following the later of: (i) the calendar year in which he or she attains or attained age 70-1/2; or (ii) the earlier of the calendar year with or within which ends the Plan Year in which he or she becomes or became a 5% owner of an Affiliated Employer or the calendar year in which he or she ceases or ceased to be an Employee (except that, for the period from January 1, 2003 through August 31, 2008, this provision shall be applied under the May Profit Sharing Plan only for any participant who attained age 70-1/2 on or after January 1, 1999 and is a 5% owner of an Affiliated Employer).
- (d) A Participant is deemed to be a 5% owner of an Affiliated Employer for purposes hereof if he or she is a 5% owner of the Affiliated Employer (as determined under Section 416(i)(1)(B) of the Code) at any time during the Plan Year ending with or within the calendar year in which he or she attains age 66-1/2 or any subsequent Plan Year. Once a Participant meets this criteria, he or she shall be deemed a 5% owner of the Affiliated Employer even if he or she ceases to own 5% of the Affiliated Employer in a later Plan Year.
- (e) Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Participant first earns a nonforfeitable retirement benefit under the Plan after the date which would otherwise be his or her Required Commencement Date under the foregoing paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.28, then his or her Required Commencement Date shall not be determined under such foregoing provisions but rather must be a date within the calendar year next following the calendar year in which he or she first earns a nonforfeitable retirement benefit under the Plan.
- 2.1.29 "Savings Agreement" means, with respect to any Participant, an agreement described in Section 5.1 below.
- 2.1.30 "Savings Contributions" means, with respect to any Participant, the contributions made to the Plan by the Employer on behalf of the Participant that reflect reductions in his or her Covered Compensation made pursuant to the Participant's Savings Agreement. Savings Contributions, and the different types of Savings Contributions provided for under the Plan, are described in Sections 5.1 through 5.4 below.
- 2.1.31 "Total Disability" or "Totally Disabled" means or refers to, with respect to any Participant, the Participant's permanent and continuous mental or physical inability by reason of injury, disease, or condition to meet the requirements of any employment for wage or profit. A Participant shall be deemed to be disabled for purposes of this Plan only when both of the two requirements set forth in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 2.1.31 are met.

- (a) First, a licensed physician or psychiatrist must provide to the Plan a written opinion that the Participant is totally disabled as that term is defined above.
- (b) Second, the Participant must be eligible for and receive total disability benefits under Section 223 of the Federal Social Security Act, as amended, or any similar or subsequent section or act of like intent or purpose (unless the Committee determines, based on the written opinion of a licensed physician or psychiatrist provided the Committee pursuant to the immediately preceding sentence, that the Participant would be likely to qualify for such total disability benefits if he or she survived a sufficient amount of time to be processed for and receive such benefits but that he or she is also likely to die before he or she would otherwise be determined by the Social Security Administration or other applicable government agency to qualify for or to receive such benefits).
- 2.1.32 "Trust" means the trust agreement which is created by Macy's to serve as the funding media for this Plan. The Trust is hereby incorporated by reference and made a part of this Plan. Any reference to the Plan herein shall, where the context permits, be deemed to be a reference to the Plan and the Trust.
  - 2.1.33 "Trust Fund" means any assets of the Plan which are held under the Trust.
  - 2.1.34 "Trustee" means the persons or entity serving at any time as trustee of the Trust.
- 2.2 <u>Gender and Number</u>. For purposes of the Plan, words used in any gender shall include all other genders, words used in the singular form shall include the plural form, and words used in the plural form shall include the singular form, as the context may require.

#### ARTICLE 3

#### SERVICE DEFINITIONS AND RULES

- 3.1 <u>Service Definitions</u>. For purposes of the Plan, the following terms related to service shall have the meanings hereinafter set forth in this Section 3.1 unless the context otherwise requires.
- 3.1.1 "Break-in-Service" means, with respect to an Employee, any period which meets the conditions set forth in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 3.1.1.
- (a) The Employee shall be considered to have incurred a Break-in-Service for any Plan Year which begins on or after the Effective Amendment Date and for which the Employee is credited with not more than 500 Hours of Service.
- (b) If the Employee participated in a Prior Plan (or was in the process of qualifying to participate in a Prior Plan) before the Effective Amendment Date, the Employee shall also be considered to have incurred a Break-in-Service for any twelve month period which occurs prior to the Effective Amendment Date to the extent that the provisions of the Prior Plan treated such period as a break-in-service of the Employee as of the date immediately preceding the Effective Amendment Date.
- 3.1.2 "Eligibility Service" means, with respect to an Employee, the Employee's period of service with the Employer to be taken into account for purposes of determining his or her eligibility to become a Participant in the Plan, computed in accordance with the following paragraphs of this Subsection 3.1.2.
- (a) If the Employee completes at least 1,000 Hours of Service during the twelve consecutive month period commencing on his or her Employment Date, he or she shall be credited with one year of Eligibility Service at the end of such twelve consecutive month period.
- (b) Further, if the Employee fails to complete at least 1,000 Hours of Service during the twelve consecutive month period commencing on his or her Employment Date, he or she shall be credited with one year of Eligibility Service at the end of the first Plan Year commencing after such Employment Date during which he or she completes at least 1,000 Hours of Service.
- (c) If the Employee both (i) ceases to be an Employee prior to his or her completing at least 1,000 Hours of Service in a computation period described in paragraph (a) or (b) above, and (ii) suffers a Break-in-Service before being subsequently reemployed as an Employee, his or her service with the Affiliated Employers prior to his or her reemployment shall be disregarded in determining the Eligibility Service he or she needs under the Plan to

become a Participant (and his or her Reemployment Date shall be treated as if it were his or her Employment Date for such purposes).

- 3.1.3 "Employment Date" means, with respect to an Employee, the date on which the Employee first performs an Hour of Service.
- 3.1.4 "Hour of Service" means, with respect to an Employee, each hour for which the Employee: (i) is paid, or is entitled to payment, for the performance of duties as an Employee; (ii) is directly or indirectly paid, or is entitled to payment, for a period of time (without regard to whether the employment relationship is terminated) when he or she performs no duties as an Employee due to vacation, holiday, illness, incapacity (including disability), layoff, jury duty, military duty, or leave of absence; or (iii) is paid for any reason in connection with his or her employment as an Employee an amount as "back pay," irrespective of mitigation of damages. The crediting of Hours of Service to an Employee under the Plan shall also be subject to the provisions of the following paragraphs of this Subsection 3.1.4.
- (a) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Subsection 3.1.4, an hour for which the Employee is paid or entitled to be paid on account of a period during which no duties are performed as an Employee will not be credited as an Hour of Service if the payment is made or due under a plan maintained solely for the purpose of complying with applicable workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, or disability insurance laws or if the payment solely reimburses the Employee for medical or medically related expenses incurred by the Employee.
- (b) Also, subject to the other provisions of this Subsection 3.1.4, Hour of Service credit shall be calculated in accordance with paragraphs (b) and (c) of the Department of Labor Regulations Section 2530.200b-2, which paragraphs are hereby incorporated by reference into this Plan.
- (c) If the Employee is exempt from the minimum wage and overtime pay requirements of the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act, and as to whom records of actual hours worked are thereby not needed to be kept for such purposes, he or she shall be credited with: (i) if the period on which the Employee is paid is a week (or a multiple of a week), 45 Hours of Service for each week included in each such period for which he or she would be credited with at least one Hour of Service under the other provisions of this Subsection 3.1.4; (ii) if the period on which the Employee is paid is a semi-monthly period, 95 Hours of Service for each such semi-monthly payroll period for which he or she would be credited with at least one Hour of Service under the other provisions of this Subsection 3.1.4; or (iii) if the period on which the Employee is paid is a month (or a multiple of a month), 190 Hours of Service for each month included in each such period for which he or she would be credited with at least one Hour of Service under the other provisions of this Subsection 3.1.4.
- (d) Hours of Service to be credited to the Employee in connection with each period (i) which is of no more than 31 days, (ii) which begins on the first day of a pay period for the Employee (for purposes of this paragraph (d), the "initial pay period"), (iii) which ends on the last day of the Employee's pay period which includes the Pay Day for the initial pay period, and (iv) which overlaps two computation periods or occurs in a month which overlaps two computation periods shall be credited on behalf of the Employee to the computation period in which falls the first day of the month during which the Pay Day for the initial pay period occurs.
- 3.1.5 "Reemployment Date" means, with respect to an Employee who has previously incurred a Break-in-Service, the first day after the Employee's most recent Break-in-Service on which the Employee performs an Hour of Service.
- 3.1.6 "Six-Year Break-in-Service" means, with respect to an Employee who has ceased to be an Employee, a period of six or more Breaks-in-Service which is not interrupted by any period which is not included in a period of a Break-in-Service.
- 3.1.7 "Vesting Service" means, with respect to a Participant, the Participant's service with the Employer which is taken into account under the Plan for vesting purposes (i.e., for purposes of determining the Participant's nonforfeitable percentage of the Participant's Accounts under the Plan), computed in accordance with the following paragraphs of this Subsection 3.1.7.
- (a) The Participant shall be credited with one year of Vesting Service for each Plan Year which ends after the Effective Amendment Date and for which the Participant is credited with at least 1,000 Hours of Service.
- (b) The Participant shall also be credited with years of Vesting Service equal to the number of whole years of vesting service he or she was credited with as of December 31, 2007 under the terms (as then in

effect) of the Prior Plans, other than the May Profit Sharing Plan, in which he or she participated prior to the Effective Amendment Date (taking into account the provisions of each such Prior Plan for determining vesting service, including each such plan's provisions concerning breaks-in-service). In no event, however, shall any period which occurs prior to January 1, 2008 be counted more than once in determining the Participant's years of Vesting Service.

- (c) If the Participant was on August 31, 2008 a participant in the May Profit Sharing Plan, then, because such plan generally determined vesting service under the "elapsed time" approach described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.410(a)-7, the Participant shall: (i) be credited with years of Vesting Service equal to the number of whole years of vesting service he or she was credited with as of August 31, 2008 under the terms of such plan (including such plan's provisions concerning breaks-in-service); and (ii) shall for purposes of paragraph (a) above be credited for the period from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008 with the number of Hours of Service that, if determined in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 3.1.4(c) above (whether or not the Participant is exempt from the minimum wage and overtime pay requirements of the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act), would be credited for the period represented by any fractional part of a year that is not credited to him or her under clause (i) immediately above but that he or she was credited with as of August 31, 2008 under the terms (as then in effect) of the May Profit Sharing Plan.
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Vesting Service completed by the Participant prior to a Six-Year Break-in-Service of the Participant which ends after the Effective Amendment Date shall be disregarded under the Plan if the Participant did not have a nonforfeitable interest in any retirement benefit under the Plan at the time such Break-in-Service began.

## 3.2 Special Credited Employment.

- 3.2.1 For purposes of the Plan and except as is otherwise provided in the following provisions of this Subsection 3.2.1, if at any time (for purposes of this Subsection 3.2.1, the "acquisition time") that occurs after the Effective Amendment Date a corporation or other entity (for purposes of this Subsection 3.2.1, the "selling company") either (i) becomes part of an Affiliated Employer by reason of its stock or interests being purchased by an Affiliated Employer, (ii) has substantially all of the assets of one or more of its trades or businesses acquired by an Affiliated Employer, or (iii) has a facility, leased department, or other specific function it previously operated acquired or otherwise assumed by an Affiliated Employer (with, for purposes of this Subsection 3.2.1, each of the events described in clauses (i), (ii), and (iii) herein referred to as an "acquisition"), then any person who is classified by the selling company as an employee of the selling company immediately prior to the acquisition time (for purposes of this Subsection 3.2.1, an "acquisition employee") and who at the acquisition time becomes an employee of an Affiliated Employer in connection with the acquisition shall have his or her years of service with the selling company prior to the acquisition time (for purposes of this Subsection 3.2.1, "pre-acquisition years") be considered years of Eligibility Service and Vesting Service of the acquisition employee under this Plan if they would have been so considered under Subsection 3.1.2 or 3.1.7 above (as appropriate) had such pre-acquisition years been completed with an Affiliated Employer and if (but only if) either (i) Macy's provides, by appropriate corporate action exercised in a uniform and nondiscriminatory manner, that any such pre-acquisition years of the acquisition employee shall be credited as Eligibility Service and/or Vesting Service of the acquisition employee under this Plan or (ii) the agreements by which the acquisition is effected by an Affiliated Employer indicate that any such pre-acquisition years of the acquisition employee shall be credited as Eligibility Service and/or Vesting Service of the acquisition employee.
- 3.2.2 In addition, any period of service of an Employee with the armed forces of the United States shall be credited as Eligibility Service and/or Vesting Service to the extent required by Federal law.

## **ARTICLE 4**

## **ELIGIBILITY AND PARTICIPATION**

- 4.1 <u>Eligibility for Participation</u>. Persons shall remain or become Participants in the Plan only in accordance with the following subsections of this Section 4.1.
- 4.1.1 Any person who was a Participant in a Prior Plan immediately prior to the Effective Amendment Date, and who either is an Employee as of the Effective Amendment Date or still has an unpaid and nonforfeited interest in any Account under the Plan as of the Effective Amendment Date, shall be a Participant in this Plan as of the Effective Amendment Date.

- 4.1.2 Further, each other person who, as of any Entry Date which occurs on or after the Effective Amendment Date, (i) has completed at least one year of Eligibility Service, (ii) has attained at least age 21, and (iii) is a Covered Employee shall become a Participant as of such Entry Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a person would become a Participant as of any Entry Date under the foregoing provisions of this Subsection 4.1.2 but for the fact he or she is not a Covered Employee, and he or she subsequently becomes a Covered Employee, such person shall be deemed a Participant in the Plan on the date he or she so subsequently becomes a Covered Employee.
- 4.2 <u>Entry Date</u>. For purposes of the Plan and Section 4.1 above in particular, an "Entry Date" means the first day of any calendar month.

# 4.3 <u>Duration of Participation</u>.

- 4.3.1 Each Participant in the Plan shall continue to be a Participant until both he or she has ceased to be an Employee and the entire balance in his or her Accounts under the Plan has been distributed or forfeited hereunder.
- 4.3.2 However, notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant shall be eligible to enter into or continue a Savings Agreement to the extent allowed under Article 5 below only while he or she is considered an active Participant. For this purpose and all other purposes of the Plan (and in particular for purposes of Sections 4.4 and Article 5 below), a person is an "active Participant" for any period only if both he or she is a Participant during such period and the person is a Covered Employee in such period.
- 4.4 <u>Reinstatement of Participation</u>. Any person who ceases to be an active Participant, but who is thereafter reemployed as a Covered Employee by the Employer, shall be reinstated as an active Participant as of the date on which he or she next completes an Hour of Service as a Covered Employee on or after such reemployment.

## **ARTICLE 5**

## **SAVINGS AND ROLLOVER CONTRIBUTIONS**

- 5.1 <u>Savings Agreement</u>. For purposes of this Article 5 and all other provisions of the Plan and subject to the following subsections of this Section 5.1, a "Savings Agreement" means, with respect to any Participant and for any specified period, any agreement enrolled in (or deemed enrolled in under the provisions of the Plan) by the Participant and under which the Participant elects (or is deemed to elect) that (i) his or her Covered Compensation for each Pay Day that occurs during the specified period is to be reduced (in 1% increments) and the reduced amount of such Covered Compensation is to be contributed or forwarded on his or her behalf by the Employer to the Plan as his or her Savings Contributions to the Plan or (ii) no part (0%) of his or her Covered Compensation for each Pay Day that occurs during the specified period is to be reduced.
- 5.1.1 Under any Savings Agreement, subject to the limits set forth in the other provisions of this Section 5.1, a Participant may elect that any amounts of his or her Covered Compensation reduced under such agreement and his or her resulting Savings Contributions shall either:
- (a) not be includable in the Participant's income for Federal income tax purposes at the time of the reduction, in which case such Savings Contributions shall be referred to in the Plan as "Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions" and subject to the rules of the Plan that apply to such contributions;
- (b) be includable in the Participant's income for Federal income tax purposes at the time of the reduction and treated for such tax purposes as designated Roth contributions that are subject to Code Section 402A, in which case such Savings Contributions shall be referred to in the Plan as "Roth Elective Savings Contributions" and subject to the rules of the Plan that apply to such contributions; or
- (c) be includable in the Participant's income for Federal income tax purposes at the time of the reduction but not treated for such tax purposes as designated Roth contributions that are subject to Code Section 402A, in which case such Savings Contributions shall be referred to in the Plan as "After-Tax Savings Contributions" and subject to the rules of the Plan that apply to such contributions. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Participant is believed to be a Highly Compensated Employee for any Plan Year, he or she may not elect to have any amounts of the Participant's Covered Compensation reduced during any period that occurs in such Plan Year be subject to the terms of this paragraph (c) (and thus the Participant may not elect to have any After-Tax Savings Contributions made on his or her behalf for such period).

Any such election shall, with respect to any amounts of the Participant's Covered Compensation reduced under a Savings Agreement, not be revocable after such reduction has occurred. Also, in the event a Participant fails to elect whether any amounts of the Participants Covered Compensation reduced under a Savings Agreement are to be subject to the terms of any of paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) above, the Participant shall be deemed to have elected that such amounts are to be subject to the terms of paragraph (a) above.

- 5.1.2 Subject to the provisions of Section 5.2 below, in no event may a Participant's Covered Compensation for any Pay Day that occurs during any specified period be reduced pursuant to a Savings Agreement by more than 50%. In addition, the Committee may, in order to make it easier for the Plan to meet the limits set forth in Articles 5A and 6A below, further restrict the amount by which any Participant who is then determined by the Committee to be a Highly Compensated Employee may have his or her Covered Compensation reduced for a specified period pursuant to a Savings Agreement to some lower percent.
- 5.1.3 Also, in no event may the aggregate amount of Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions be made by reason of the reduction in a Participant's Covered Compensation under this Plan for any calendar year (or any taxable year of the Participant that begins in such calendar year) to the extent such contributions, when combined with all of his or her other Elective Deferrals (as defined in Subsection 5B.3.1 below) made under all other plans, contracts, and arrangements of the Affiliated Employers for such calendar year (or such taxable year), exceed the applicable dollar limit established for such calendar year under and pursuant to Section 402(g)(1)(B) of the Code, as such limit is adjusted under Code Section 402(g)(4) by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate for such calendar year. In accordance with such Code sections, the applicable dollar limit set forth in Code Section 402(g)(1)(B), as adjusted under Section 402(g)(4) of the Code, is (i) \$15,500 for the 2008 calendar year and (ii) a dollar amount to be determined under Code Sections 402(g)(1)(B) and 402(g)(4) for any calendar year beginning after 2008.
- 5.1.4 An active Participant may amend his or her then effective Savings Agreement as to any election made in such agreement (e.g., any election that concerns the percent of future Covered Compensation, if any, to be reduced under such agreement and/or the portion of the reductions to be made in his or her Covered Compensation which are to be contributed to the Plan as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions, Roth Elective Savings Contributions, and/or After-Tax Savings Contributions) at any time. Such amendment can provide that no part (0%) of the Participant's Covered Compensation is to be reduced.
- 5.1.5 Except as is otherwise provided in Subsections 5.1.5 and 5.1.6 below, a Savings Agreement or amended Savings Agreement must be affirmatively enrolled in by a Participant (i) on a form prepared or approved for this purpose by the Committee and filed with a Plan representative, (ii) by a communication to a Plan representative under a telephonic or electronic system approved by the Committee, or (iii) under any other method approved by the Committee, with the specific method or methods to be used to be chosen in its discretion by the Committee. The Committee may choose different methods to apply to Participants in different situations (e.g., requiring a form to be used for new Participants but a telephonic or electronic system to be used for other Participants).
- (a) Regardless of what affirmative enrollment method is to be used for a Participant, if the Participant properly enrolls in a Savings Agreement or amends such an agreement under the method for doing so which applies to him or her and the type of election he or she is making, for all other provisions of the Plan he or she will be deemed to have "filed" with a Plan representative such agreement or amendment on the day he or she completes all steps required by such method to enter into such agreement or amendment.
- Savings Agreement or amendment of a Savings Agreement which is made by a Participant pursuant to the provisions of this Subsection 5.1.5 shall become effective as of the first Pay Day that occurs after such agreement or amendment is filed with a Plan representative and on which the Committee can reasonably put such agreement or amendment into effect. However, the Committee may adopt procedures by which any Savings Agreement or amendment of a Savings Agreement can go in effect only at certain times (e.g., as of the first Pay Day that occurs a certain number of days after the agreement or amendment is filed with a Plan representative or as of the first administratively possible Pay Day that occurs in the calendar month following the month in which the agreement or amendment is filed with a Plan representative).
- 5.1.6 Any Participant who is an active Participant as of the Effective Amendment Date pursuant to Article 4 above, and who had a savings agreement that would be in effect under a Prior Plan as of the Effective Amendment Date had the terms of such Prior Plan as in effect immediately prior to such date continued in effect, shall have such savings agreement be effective (and be considered his or her Savings Agreement under the Plan) as of the Effective Amendment Date, unless and until he or she amends such savings agreement under and pursuant to the

provisions of Subsection 5.1.5 above.

- 5.1.7 Notwithstanding any provision of Subsection 5.1.5 above to the contrary, if any newly eligible Participant (as described in paragraph (a) of this Subsection 5.1.7) fails to affirmatively enroll in a Savings Agreement (pursuant to the provisions of Subsection 5.1.5 above) within a reasonable period, as set by the Committee, after the date he or she receives the initial notice that is described in paragraph (c) of this Subsection 5.1.7 (with such reasonable period being referred to in this Subsection 5.1.7 as the Participant's "initial election period"), then he or she shall be deemed to have automatically enrolled in a Savings Agreement under which the applicable percentage (as described in paragraph (b) of this Subsection 5.1.7) of the Participant's Covered Compensation shall be reduced and such reduced amount contributed to the Plan as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions, with such automatic enrolled Savings Agreement becoming effective on the Participant's first Pay Day that occurs after the expiration of his or her initial election period and as of which the Committee is able administratively to put such automatic enrollment into effect (with such Pay Day being referred to in this Subsection 5.1.7 as the Participant's "initial automatic Pay Day").
- (a) For purposes of this Subsection 5.1.7, a "newly eligible Participant" means any Participant who first becomes a Participant in the Plan on or after the Effective Amendment Date (and had not been prior to the Effective Amendment Date a participant in any Prior Plan). Such a Participant shall be deemed a newly eligible Participant beginning as of the date on which he or she first becomes a Participant in the Plan.
- (b) For purposes of this Subsection 5.1.7, the "applicable percentage" means, with respect to any newly eligible Participant, a percentage equal to 3% (plus an additional 1% beginning each January 1 that occurs on or after an annual anniversary of the date he or she became such a newly eligible Participant). In no event, however and notwithstanding the foregoing, shall a newly eligible Participant's applicable percentage ever exceed 6%.
- (c) The Committee shall provide each newly eligible Participant, (i) by or as soon as practical after the date he or she becomes such a Participant under the provisions of paragraph (a)(1) or (2) of this Subsection 5.1.7, and (ii) also within a reasonable period before the start of each Plan Year that both begins after such date and before such Participant has on or after such date affirmatively enrolled in a Savings Agreement under the provisions of Subsection 5.1.5 above, with a notice that meets all of the following requirements:
- (1) it explains the automatic enrollment rules that are set forth in the portion of this Subsection 5.1.7 that precedes paragraph (a) thereof and that will apply to such Participant unless he or she affirmatively enrolls in a first or new Savings Agreement (pursuant to the provisions of Subsection 5.1.5 above) that becomes effective under the provisions of Subsection 5.1.5 above;
- (2) it explains his or her right to affirmatively enroll in a first or new Savings Agreement (pursuant to the provisions of Subsection 5.1.5 above) that provides for no portion of his or her Covered Compensation to be reduced under the Plan (or for a percent of his or her Covered Compensation to be reduced under the Plan that is different than his or her applicable percentage or for the amount of such reduction to be contributed to the Plan as other than Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions); and
- (3) it explains the rules by which any contributions made to the Plan by reason of such Participant's automatic enrollment in a Savings Agreement pursuant to the provisions of this Subsection 5.1.7 will be invested in the absence of any investment election of such Participant that is made pursuant to the rules set forth in Article 7B below.
- (d) In accordance with the terms of the notice described in paragraph (c) of this Subsection 5.1.7, each newly eligible Participant shall be given a reasonable period before such Participant's initial automatic Pay Day, and shall thereafter continue to have the right, to affirmatively enroll in a first or new Savings Agreement (pursuant to the provisions of Subsection 5.1.5 above) that provides for no portion of his or her Covered Compensation to be reduced under the Plan (or for a percent of his or her Covered Compensation to be reduced on a pre-tax basis under the Plan that is different than his or her applicable percentage or for the amount of such reduction to be contributed to the Plan as other than Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contribution).
- 5.1.8 Any Savings Agreement or amended Savings Agreement that becomes effective for a Participant under any of the foregoing provisions of this Section 5.1 shall remain in effect until the earlier of (i) the date the next amended Savings Agreement enrolled in or deemed to be enrolled in by the Participant pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Section 5.1 becomes effective or (ii) the expiration of a reasonable administrative period that follows the date on which the Participant ceases to be a Covered Employee and that is set by the Committee in order to permit the Plan a reasonable period of time to render the applicable Savings Agreement ineffective.

- 5.1.9 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, a Participant's Savings Agreement cannot relate to any Covered Compensation of the Participant that is currently available prior to the adoption or effective date of the Savings Agreement. In addition, except for occasional, bona fide administrative considerations, any contributions that are made to the Plan pursuant to a Participant's Savings Agreement cannot precede the earlier of (i) the performance of the Participant's services with respect to which such contributions are made or (ii) when the amount of such contributions would be currently available to the Participant in the absence of such Savings Agreement. The provisions of this Subsection 5.1.9 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that is in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.
- 5.2 <u>Catch-Up Contributions</u>. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan (and Section 5.1 above in particular) to the contrary, any Participant who is otherwise eligible to elect to have Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and/or Roth Elective Savings Contributions made for him or her under the Plan and who will have attained at least age 50 before the close of a calendar year (or a taxable year of the Participant that begins in such calendar year) shall be eligible to elect to make catch-up contributions (as defined in the following subsections of this Section 5.2) for such calendar year (or such taxable year). The provisions of this Section 5.2 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2003, be effective as of January 1, 2003 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.
- 5.2.1 For purposes of this Section 5.2 and the other provisions of the Plan, "catch-up contributions" means, with respect to any Participant and for any calendar year (or a taxable year of the Participant that begins in such calendar year), Pre-Tax Elective Contributions that are affirmatively elected by the Participant in accordance with the provisions of Section 5.1 above (as if they were permitted to be elected under such section) for any Pay Days occurring in such calendar year (or such taxable year) but which would not otherwise be permitted to be made or retained under the Plan by reason of the limits that otherwise apply to Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions under Section 401(a)(30), 401(k)(3), and 415(c) of the Code (and Subsection 5.1.3 above, Article 5A below, and Article 7A below that implement such Code sections) and under Subsection 5.1.2 above (that implements an Employer-designed limit under the Plan). The determination of whether any of the Participant's Pre-Tax Elective Savings Deferrals are catch-up contributions because they exceed any of the limits described in the immediately preceding sentence shall be determined (i) for a limit based on a Plan Year or limitation year, at the end of such year; or (ii) for a limit based on any other basis (such as a calendar year or taxable year of the Participant), as of the Pay Day that relates to such Pre-Tax Elective Contributions. As is indicated above, the Participant's catch-up contributions must be treated as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and shall not in any event be permitted to be treated as Roth Elective Savings Contributions.
- 5.2.2 In no event may a Participant elect to make catch-up contributions to the Plan for any calendar year (or any taxable year of the Participant that begins in such calendar year) in excess of the lesser of: (i) the difference between (A) the Participant's Covered Compensation for such calendar year (or such taxable year) and (B) the Participant's Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions that are not catch-up contributions (plus, if applicable, the Participant's Roth Elective Savings Contributions) made on all Pay Days occurring in such year; or (ii) the applicable dollar catch-up limit established for such calendar year under and pursuant to Section 414(v)(2)(B)(i) of the Code, as such limit is adjusted under Code Section 414(v)(2)(C) by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate for such calendar year. In accordance with such Code sections, the applicable dollar catch-up limit set forth in Code Section 414(v)(2)(B)(i), as adjusted under Section 414(v)(2)(C) of the Code, is:
  - (a) \$2,000 for the 2003 calendar year;
  - (b) \$3,000 for the 2004 calendar year;
  - (c) \$4,000 for the 2005 calendar year;
  - (d) \$5,000 for each of the 2006, 2007, and 2008 calendar years; and
- (e) a dollar amount to be determined under Code Sections 414(v)(2)(B)(i) and 414(v)(2)(C) for any calendar year beginning after 2008.
- 5.2.3 For purposes of effectively permitting each eligible Participant to make catch-up contributions, a Participant who is entitled to elect to make catch-up contributions to the Plan for any calendar year (or any taxable year of the Participant that begins in such calendar year) may elect to make Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions, Roth Elective Savings Contributions, or a combination thereof under the Plan for any Pay Day in such year under and subject to the provisions of Section 5.1 above that would otherwise be permitted for such Pay Day if the amount of the

Participant's Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions for such Pay Day equaled the sum of (i) the limits on Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions that could otherwise be made for such Pay Day if the provisions of this Section 5.2 were disregarded and (ii) the lesser of (A) the difference between the Participant's Covered Compensation for such Pay Day and the Participant's Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions that are not catch-up contributions (plus, if applicable, the Participant's Roth Elective Savings Contributions) that are made for such Pay Day or (B) the difference between the limit described in clause (ii) of Subsection 5.2.2 above and all of the Participant's catch-up contributions made for earlier Pay Days that occurred in the same calendar year (or taxable year) as the subject year.

- 5.2.4 Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan to the contrary, any catch-up contributions shall not be treated as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions for purposes of, or as causing the Plan to fail the requirements of, Code Section 401(a)(30), 401(k)(3), 410(b), 415, or 416 (or any of Subsection 5.1.3 above, Article 5A below, Article 7A below, or Article 15 below to the extent it implements any such Code section).
- 5.3 <u>Savings Contributions</u>. Subject to the other provisions of the Plan, the Employer shall contribute to the Trust, on behalf of each active Participant who has a Savings Agreement in effect, those contributions called for under such Savings Agreement, if any. Such contributions are described in this Plan as Savings Contributions. As is indicated in Subsection 5.1.1 above, Savings Contributions can be Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions, Roth Elective Savings Contributions, and/or After-Tax Savings Contributions. Savings Contributions applicable to any Participant shall be remitted by the Employer to the Trust, and allocated to the Participant's Accounts, as soon as administratively practical. For purposes of allocating Matching Contributions under the subsequent provisions of the Plan, any Savings Contributions shall be deemed to be made for the Pay Day to which such contributions relate and for the Plan Year during which such Pay Day occurs. Savings Contributions shall be made in cash and shall not be dependent on net or accumulated profits of the Employer.

## 5.4 <u>Pre- and After-Tax Nature of Savings Contributions</u>.

- 5.4.1 As is indicated in Subsection 5.1.1 above, any active Participant who has in effect a Savings Agreement under the Plan shall specify (or be deemed to have specified) in such agreement the portion of the Savings Contributions resulting from such agreement which shall be considered as "Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions," and the portion of such Savings Contributions which shall be considered "Roth Elective Savings Contributions," and the portion of such Savings Contributions which shall be considered "After-Tax Savings Contributions;" except that no active Participant who is believed to be a Highly Compensated Employee for a Plan Year shall be permitted to designate that any portion of his or her Savings Compensation for such Plan Year are After-Tax Savings Contributions. (In addition, the Committee may, in order to make it easier for the Plan to meet the limits set forth in Articles 5A and 6A below, restrict the maximum amount of the Savings Contributions applicable to an active Participant who is then believed to be a Highly Compensated Employee which may be specified by the Participant as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions, as Roth Elective Savings Contributions, or as Pre-Tax and Roth Elective Savings Contributions in the aggregate for any period to some percent of his or her Covered Compensation for such period which is less than the maximum percent of Covered Compensation he or she is otherwise permitted to elect to have contributed as Savings Contributions on his or her behalf for such period.)
- 5.4.2 For purposes of the Plan, any Savings Contributions applicable to an active Participant which are designated by the Participant as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions shall be contributed to the Plan prior to the Participant being deemed in receipt of such amounts for Federal income tax purposes and shall thereby be considered to have been contributed on a "pre-tax" basis.
- 5.4.3 Further, for purposes of the Plan, any Savings Contributions applicable to an active Participant which are designated by the Participant as Roth Elective Savings Contributions or After-Tax Savings Contributions shall be contributed to the Plan after the Participant is deemed in receipt of such amounts for Federal income tax purposes and shall thereby be considered to have been contributed on an "after-tax" basis.
- 5.5 Savings Contributions Eligible for Match. For purposes of determining the extent to which the Employer shall make Matching Contributions under Article 6 below, certain Savings Contributions made on behalf of an active Participant for any Plan Year are deemed to be "Basic Savings Contributions" which are used to help determine the amount of Matching Contributions for such Plan Year, and certain of such Savings Contributions are deemed to be "Additional Savings Contributions" which are not used to determine the amount of Matching Contributions for such Plan Year. For this purpose, the portion of the Savings Contributions made on behalf of an active Participant for any Plan Year are deemed to be Basic Savings Contributions or Additional Savings Contributions in accordance with the rules set forth in the following subsections of this Section 5.5.

- 5.5.1 Any of the Participant's Savings Contributions which are made for Pay Days that occur during any Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2009 and designated by the Participant as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and/or Roth Elective Savings Contributions (for purposes of this Section 5.5, collectively referred to as "Elective Savings Contributions") shall be deemed to be Basic Savings Contributions for such Plan Year to the extent they do not exceed 5% of the Participant's Covered Compensation for such Plan Year and shall be deemed to be Additional Savings Contributions for such Plan Year to the extent they do exceed 5% of the Participant's Covered Compensation for such Plan Year.
- 5.5.2 For the Plan Year ending December 31, 2008, the combination of (i) the Participant's Elective Savings Contributions made for Pay Days that occur in the period from the Effective Amendment Date through December 31, 2008 and (ii) the Participant's savings contributions that are made under any Prior Plan with respect to Pay Days occurring in the period from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008 and would have been used to determine matching contributions for such Plan Year under such Prior Plan (if such plan had continued in effect to the end of such Plan Year and if for this purpose no further savings contributions were made by the Participant under such Prior Plan after August 31, 2008), shall be deemed to be Basic Savings Contributions for such Plan Year to the extent they do not exceed 5% of the Participant's Covered Compensation for such Plan Year and shall be deemed to be Additional Savings Contributions for such Plan Year to the extent they do exceed 5% of the Participant's Covered Compensation for such Plan Year.
- 5.5.3 Any of the Participant's Savings Contributions which are made for a Pay Day which occurs on or after the Effective Amendment Date and designated by the Participant as After-Tax Savings Contributions shall be deemed to be Additional Savings Contributions.
- Rollover Contributions. A Covered Employee may, whether or not he or she is yet a Participant in the Plan under the provisions of Article 4 above, cause any distribution applicable to him or her from another eligible plan (as defined in Subsection 5.6.1 below) which he or she certifies is an eligible rollover distribution (within the meaning of the Code) to be paid directly from such other plan to this Plan pursuant to the terms of the Code, provided that (i) the Committee receives a written notice from the plan administrator or issuer of such other plan that the other plan has received a determination letter from the Internal Revenue Service concluding that the other plan is qualified as an eligible plan under the Code or that the other plan is intended to be an eligible plan and either is intending to obtain such determination letter or is not required under applicable Internal Revenue Service rules or the Code to obtain such a determination letter and (ii) the Committee has no information which shows that such payment is other than an eligible rollover contribution under the Code. Any such payment to the Plan shall be referred to as a Rollover Contribution under the Plan. Except as otherwise provided in Subsection 5.6.4 below, the provisions of this Section 5.6 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to Rollover Contributions made on or after such date.
- 5.6.1 For purposes of this Section 5.6, an "eligible plan" means: (i) a qualified plan described in Section 401(a) or 403(a) of the Code, including after-tax employee contributions held thereunder; (ii) an annuity contract described in Section 403(b) of the Code, excluding after-tax employee contributions held thereunder; and (iii) an eligible plan under Section 457(b) of the Code which is maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of a state or political subdivision of a state.
- 5.6.2 If a Covered Employee makes a Rollover Contribution to the Plan but is not a Participant in the Plan under the provisions of Article 4 above, he or she shall still be considered a Participant under the other provisions of the Plan to the extent such other provisions concern the establishment of an Account to reflect such contribution, the investment, crediting of Plan earnings and losses, loaning, withdrawing, and distribution of such Account, and the administration of the Plan with respect to such Account, but he or she shall not be considered a Participant for any other purposes of the Plan until he or she qualifies as a Participant under the provisions of Article 4 above.
- 5.6.3 Further, subject to such administrative rules as may be adopted by the Committee, a Rollover Contribution that is made by a Covered Employee to the Plan from another eligible plan that is a qualified plan described in Section 401(a) of the Code may include a promissory note that reflects a loan that was previously made by the other plan to the Covered Employee and that is still outstanding as of the date of the Rollover Contribution, provided that all of the conditions set forth in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 5.6.3 are met.
- (a) The Committee must receive information (e.g., a certification of the plan administrator of the other plan) that permits it to reasonably conclude that such loan was not previously included in the Covered Employee's income for Federal income tax purposes by reason of the provisions of Section 72(p) of the Code and that such loan did not qualify as a prohibited transaction under Section 4975 of the Code or Section 406 of ERISA by

reason of the provisions of Section 4975(d)(1) of the Code or Section 408(b)(1) of ERISA.

- (b) The loan must be secured by a portion of the amount of the Rollover Contribution that would be sufficient security for the loan under the Plan and the Committee's policies if such loan had been made under the Plan at the time of the Rollover Contribution.
- (c) The only changes to the loan that need to be made by reason of its rollover to the Plan and in order to administer the loan properly under the Plan are to change the obligee under the loan to the Plan and, if necessary, to change minor administrative procedures concerning the payment of the loan (e.g., to change the dates on which payments under the loan will be paid to conform to the Pay Days that will apply to the Covered Employee while employed by the Employer, to permit payments to be made by payroll deductions from the Covered Employee's pay from the Employer, to credit all payments on the loan to the Account to which the Rollover Contribution of which the loan note is a part is allocated, and to invest any payment on the loan in the Investment Fund or Funds in which such Account is invested at the time of the payment).

If the Committee permits a loan note to be included as part of a Covered Employee's Rollover Contribution to the Plan under the provisions of this Subsection 5.6.3, then it may make such changes to the loan that are described in paragraph (c) above and otherwise administer the loan in accordance with the terms of the loan note. Such loan shall not be deemed to be a loan made by the Plan under the terms of Section 7.9 below.

5.6.4 For purposes of any provisions of the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect on January 1, 2002 that require an automatic lump sum payment of a Participant's retirement or death benefit when the value of such benefit is \$5,000 or less, any Rollover Contributions made by the Participant to the Plan (and any Trust income or loss allocable thereto) shall not be taken into account in determining whether the value of such benefit is \$5,000 or less. The provisions of this Subsection 5.6.4 shall only be effective with respect to benefits that commence to be paid on or after January 1, 2002 and prior to March 28, 2005.

#### 5.7 Mistake of Fact.

- 5.7.1 Any After-Tax Savings Contributions contributed to the Plan for a Participant which have been made in an amount in excess of the amount of the After-Tax Savings Contributions elected by the Participant or which have been taken from Covered Compensation of the Participant paid when he or she was not a Participant in the Plan (after being adjusted by Trust income and losses which the Committee reasonably determines were attributable to such contributions) may be paid by the Trustee to the Participant (unless repayment is not administratively possible) as a correction of the mistake which led it to be contributed to the Plan, upon the receipt by the Trustee of a written notice of a Plan representative describing such mistake and requesting the payment of such contribution to the Participant.
- 5.7.2 Any other Savings Contributions made upon the basis of a mistaken factual assumption may be repaid by the Trustee to the Employer (unless repayment is not administratively possible) as a correction of such mistaken factual assumption, upon the receipt by the Trustee within one year from the date of such contribution of a written notice of the Employer describing such mistaken factual assumption and requesting the return of such contributions. Trust income attributable to such contributions shall not be paid to the Employer, but Trust losses attributable to such contributions shall reduce the amount which is otherwise to be paid.
- 5.7.3 Any Rollover Contribution of a Participant which the Committee later determines was not an eligible rollover contribution under an appropriate provision of the Code may be distributed (after being adjusted by Trust income and losses which the Committee reasonably determines were attributable to such contribution) to the Participant within a reasonable administrative period after the Committee makes such determination.
- 5.7.4 Nothing in the foregoing provisions of this Section 5.7 shall be read so as to limit in any manner the ability of the Committee to correct any errors it discovers were made in the administration or operation of the Plan by any correction method that is permitted under the provisions of Subsection 13.2.4 below.

## **ARTICLE 5A**

## AVERAGE ACTUAL DEFERRAL PERCENTAGE RESTRICTIONS

5A.1 <u>Average Actual Deferral Percentage Limits</u>. The Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employees for any Plan Year that ends after the Effective Amendment Date (for purposes of this Section 5A.1, the "subject Plan Year") must satisfy one of the following limits:

- 5A.1.1 <u>Limitation 1</u>: The Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year may not exceed the Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year multiplied by 1.25; or
- 5A.1.2 <u>Limitation 2</u>: The Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year both may not exceed the Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year multiplied by 2.0 and may not exceed the Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year by more than two percentage points.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Employer may, if permitted under and if following such procedures as are set forth in regulations issued by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate, amend the Plan, for the subject Plan Year, so that the Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the Plan Year which immediately precedes the subject Plan Year shall be used, instead of such percentage for the subject Plan Year, in determining whether the above limitations are met for the subject Plan Year. Until the Employer so amends the Plan, however, the Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year shall be used in determining whether the above limitations are met for the subject Plan Year.

- 5A.2 <u>Special Rules for Average Actual Deferral Percentage Limits</u>. For purposes of the limits set forth in Section 5A.1 above, the special rules set forth in the following subsections of this Section 5A.2 shall apply.
- 5A.2.1 If, with respect to any Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 5A.2.1, the "subject Plan Year"), an Eligible Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year is or was eligible to participate in a cash or deferred arrangement, which qualifies under Section 401(k) of the Code and is contained in an aggregatable plan, then, for the purpose of determining the Actual Deferral Percentage of the Eligible Participant for the subject Plan Year under this Plan, any contributions made to such aggregatable plan that (i) are allocated to the Eligible Participant's account under such aggregatable plan as of any dates within the subject Plan Year and (ii) would be treated as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions or Roth Elective Savings Contributions of the Eligible Participant for the subject Plan Year had they been allowed and made under this Plan shall be treated as if they were Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions or Roth Elective Savings Contributions, as appropriate, of the Eligible Participant under this Plan for the subject Plan Year. For purposes hereof, an "aggregatable plan" is a plan other than this Plan which is qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code, is maintained by an Affiliated Employer, and is not prohibited from being aggregated with this Plan for purposes of Section 410(b) of the Code under Treasury Regulations Section 1.410(b)-7. The provisions of this Subsection 5A.2.1 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.
- 5A.2.2 To be counted in determining whether the Average Actual Deferral Percentage limits are met for any Plan Year, any Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions must be paid to the Trust before the end of the Plan Year which next follows the Plan Year to which such contributions relate.
- 5A.2.3 For purposes of this Article 5A and the other provisions of the Plan, Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions are treated as being made on behalf of an Eligible Participant for a Plan Year if such contributions relate to Pay Days of the Eligible Participant which occur during such Plan Year.
- 5A.3 <u>Distribution of Excess Contributions</u>. Subject to the provisions of this Section 5A.3 but notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, any Excess Contributions applicable to any Plan Year (for purposes of this Section 5A.3, the "subject Plan Year") shall be distributed during (but no later than the last day of) the immediately following Plan Year to Eligible Participants who were Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year. (Such Excess Contributions, even if distributed, shall still be treated as part of the annual addition, as defined in Subsection 7A.2.1(a) below, for the subject Plan Year.)
- 5A.3.1 For purposes of the Plan, "Excess Contributions" for the subject Plan Year means the amount (if any) by which the aggregate sum of Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions paid to the Trust for the subject Plan Year on behalf of Eligible Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year exceeds the maximum amount of the sum of such Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions which could have been made and still have satisfied one of the limitations set forth in Section 5A.1 above for the subject Plan Year.
- 5A.3.2 The Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year shall be determined, and applied to Eligible Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year for distribution purposes, in accordance with the methods described in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Subsection 5A.3.2.

- The total amount of Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year shall be deemed to be the sum of the Excess Contributions which are determined to apply to each Eligible Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year under the leveling method which is described in this paragraph (a). Under this leveling method, the Actual Deferral Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employee(s) with the highest Actual Deferral Percentage for the subject Plan Year is reduced to the extent required to enable one of the applicable limitations set forth in Section 5A.1 above to be satisfied for the subject Plan Year or to cause such Actual Deferral Percentage to equal the Actual Deferral Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employee(s) with the next highest Actual Deferral Percentage for the subject Plan Year, whichever comes first. This process is repeated as necessary until one of the applicable limitations set forth in Section 5A.1 above is satisfied for the subject Plan Year. For each Highly Compensated Employee, his or her amount of Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year under this leveling method is equal to: (i) the total of the sum of the Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions paid to the Trust for the subject Plan Year on his or her behalf (determined before the application of this leveling method), less (ii) the amount determined by multiplying the Highly Compensated Employee's Actual Deferral Percentage for the subject Plan Year (determined after the application of this leveling method) by his or her ADP Compensation for the subject Plan Year. In no event shall the Excess Contributions which are determined to apply to a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year under this leveling method exceed the total of the sum of the Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions paid to the Trust on his or her behalf for the subject Plan Year (determined before application of this leveling method). However, the leveling method described in this paragraph (a) is used only to determine the total sum of Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year and is not used to determine the portion of such total sum of Excess Contributions which will be distributed to any Eligible Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year; instead, the method for determining the portion of such Excess Contributions which will be distributed to each such Highly Compensated Employee is described in paragraph (b) below.
- The portion of the total sum of Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year which will be distributed to any Eligible Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year shall be determined under the dollar amount reduction method described in this paragraph (b). Under this dollar amount reduction method, the dollar amount of the sum of the Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions made to the Trust for the subject Plan Year on behalf of the Highly Compensated Employee(s) with the highest dollar amount of Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions for the subject Plan Year is reduced to the extent required to equal the dollar amount of the Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions made to the Trust for the subject Plan Year on behalf of the Highly Compensated Employee(s) with the next highest dollar amount of Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions for the subject Plan Year or to cause the total dollar amount of the reductions in Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions for the subject Plan Year under this dollar amount reduction method to equal the total sum of the Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year (as determined under the leveling method described in paragraph (a) above), whichever comes first. This process is repeated as necessary until the total dollar amount of the reductions in Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions for the subject Plan Year equals the total sum of the Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year (as determined under the leveling method described in paragraph (a) above). For each Highly Compensated Employee, his or her portion of the total amount of the Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year which will be distributed to him or her is equal to the total dollar amount of the reductions made in his or her Pre-Tax Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions for the subject Plan Year under this dollar amount reduction method. Any such distribution shall constitute Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions to the extent possible (and, only to the extent necessary, shall constitute Roth Elective Savings Contributions).

5A.3.3 The distribution of any portion of the Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year to an Eligible Participant under the provisions of this Section 5A.3 shall be adjusted upward for the Trust's income allocable thereto (or downward for the Trust's loss allocable thereto) for the subject Plan Year and, when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008, for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year, as determined under this Subsection 5A.3.3. For purposes of this Subsection 5A.3, the "gap period" that applies to the subject Plan Year (when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008) refers to the period after the close of the subject Plan Year and prior to the distribution. For purposes hereof, the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to any such Excess Contributions shall for the subject Plan Year, and for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year (when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008), be determined under any reasonable method that is adopted by the Committee for this purpose. Such method shall be used consistently for all Participants and for all corrective distributions made under the Plan for the subject Plan Year, shall not violate the requirements of Code Section 401(a) (4), and shall be a method that is reasonably consistent with the method used by the Plan for allocating income and losses to Participants' Accounts for the subject Plan Year. The method adopted by the Committee to determine the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to any Excess Contributions applicable to the subject Plan Year shall not be treated

as other than a reasonable method merely because the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to such Excess Contributions is determined on a date no more than seven days before the distribution of such contributions. The provisions of this Subsection 5A.3.3 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.

5A.3.4 If any Excess Contributions applicable to an Eligible Participant and for the subject Plan Year are distributed to the Eligible Participant under the provisions of this Section 5A.3, then, pursuant to Section 411(a)(3) (G) of the Code and Treasury Regulations Section 1.411(a)-4(b)(7), any Matching Contributions which are allocated to the Eligible Participant's Matching Account for the subject Plan Year by reason of such Excess Contributions (and not yet distributed or forfeited under the Plan by the date the Excess Contributions are distributed) shall, together with the Trust's income allocable thereto (or less the Trust's loss allocable thereto) for the subject Plan Year and, when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008, for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year, be forfeited as of the day such Excess Contributions are distributed to the Eligible Participant (and such forfeited amounts shall be reallocated to Accounts of Participants in accordance with later provisions of the Plan). For these purposes, the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to any such forfeited Matching Contributions shall for the subject Plan Year, and for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year (when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008), be determined under any reasonable method that is adopted by the Committee for this purpose. Such method shall be used consistently for all Participants and for all corrective distributions made under the Plan for the subject Plan Year, shall not violate the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(4), and shall be a method that is reasonably consistent with the method used by the Plan for allocating income and losses to Participants' Accounts for the subject Plan Year. The method adopted by the Committee to determine the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to any such forfeited Matching Contributions applicable to the subject Plan Year shall not be treated as other than a reasonable method merely because the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to such forfeited Matching Contributions is determined on a date no more than seven days before the forfeiture of such contributions. The provisions of this Subsection 5A.3.4 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.

5A.3.5 Any distribution of Excess Contributions (and any Trust income or loss allocable thereto) to an Eligible Participant under the foregoing provisions of this Article 5A shall be made from the portion of the Eligible Participant's Accounts that is attributable to his or her Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions to the extent such Excess Contributions reflect Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and (ii) be made from the portion of the Eligible Participant's Accounts that is attributable to his or her Roth Elective Savings Contributions to the extent such Excess Contributions reflect Roth Elective Savings Contributions. If the entire balance of the portion of the Eligible Participant's Accounts that is attributable to his or her Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions is distributed to the Eligible Participant prior to when a distribution of Excess Contributions is to be made for the subject Plan Year (and no balance remains in that Account portion when such Excess Contribution distribution is to be made), then such prior distribution shall be deemed for all purposes of this Plan as a distribution under this Section 5A.3 of the Excess Contributions to the Eligible Participant for the subject Plan Year (and Trust income or loss allocable thereto) to the extent Excess Contributions (and allocable Trust income or losses) would otherwise have been required to be distributed to the Eligible Participant from such Account portion under this Section 5A.3.

5A.3.6 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the limitations set forth in Section 5A.1 above shall be deemed met for the subject Plan Year if the Excess Contributions for the subject Plan Year are distributed in accordance with and to the extent required by the foregoing provisions of this Section 5A.3.

- 5A.3.7 If any Excess Contributions applicable to the subject Plan Year are not distributed to the appropriate Eligible Participants within 2-1/2 months after the last day of the subject Plan Year, an excise tax shall be imposed under Code Section 4979 on the Employer in an amount generally equal to 10% of such Excess Contributions (unadjusted for income or loss allocable thereto).
- 5A.4 <u>Definitions for Average Actual Deferral Percentage Limits</u>. Except as is otherwise provided in the Plan, for purposes of the limits set forth in this Article 5A, the definitions set forth in the following subsections of this Section 5.A.4 shall apply.
- 5A.4.1 "Average Actual Deferral Percentage" for any Plan Year means: (i) with respect to the Highly Compensated Employees, the average (to the nearest one-hundredth of a percent) of the Actual Deferral Percentages of the Eligible Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for such Plan Year; and (ii) with respect to the Non-Highly Compensated Employees, the average (to the nearest one-hundredth of a percent) of the Actual Deferral Percentages of the Eligible Participants who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees for such Plan Year.

5A.4.2 "Actual Deferral Percentage" for any Plan Year means, with respect to any person who is an Eligible Participant for such Plan Year, the ratio (expressed as a percentage to the nearest one-hundredth of a percent) of the sum of the Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and the Roth Elective Savings Contributions made on behalf of the Eligible Participant for such Plan Year to the ADP Compensation of the Eligible Participant for such Plan Year. The Actual Deferral Percentage of a person who is an Eligible Participant for such Plan Year but who does not have any Pre-Tax Savings Contributions or Roth Elective Savings Contributions made on his or her behalf for such Plan Year is 0%.

- 5A.4.3 "ADP Compensation" means, with respect to any person who is an Eligible Participant and for any Plan Year, the Eligible Participant's Compensation received for services as a Covered Employee during such entire Plan Year (regardless of whether he or she is a Participant for the entire Plan Year or for only part but not all of such Plan Year).
- 5A.4.4 "Eligible Participant" means, for any Plan Year, each person who is both a Participant under the Plan and a Covered Employee during at least part of such Plan Year.
- 5A.5 <u>Disaggregating Portions of Plan</u>. The provisions of Sections 5A.1 through 5A.4 above shall be applied separately for the portion of this Plan which covers Participants who are not collectively bargained employees and the portion of the Plan which covers Participants who are collectively bargained employees and as if each such portion were a separate plan. For purposes hereof, a "collectively bargained employee" is an Employee who is included in a unit of employees covered by a collective bargaining agreement between employee representatives and the Employer, provided retirement benefits were the subject of good faith bargaining between such employee representatives and the Employer.
- 5A.6 Special Rule for 2008 Plan Year. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, for the Plan Year that ends on December 31, 2008, the foregoing sections of this Article 5A shall be applied as if the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, the May Profit Sharing Plan as in effect from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, and this Plan as in effect from the Effective Amendment Date through December 31, 2008 were one "combined" plan and that all of the foregoing sections of this Article 5A apply to such "combined" plan for the entire Plan Year ending December 31, 2008.

## **ARTICLE 5B**

## **EXCESS DEFERRAL DISTRIBUTIONS**

# 5B.1 <u>Distribution of Excess Deferral</u>.

- 5B.1.1 If any Participant certifies in writing (i) that his or her tax year for Federal income tax purposes is the same period as constitutes a Plan Year, (ii) that a specific amount of the Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions he or she has made under the Plan for any Plan Year (for purposes of this Article 5B, the "subject Plan Year"), which amount is set forth in such certification, when added to all other Elective Contributions made by or on behalf of the Participant for the subject Plan Year under other plans, contracts, and accounts, exceeds the Applicable Limit for the subject Plan Year (with such excess amount referred to in this Article 5B as the Participant's "excess deferral" for the subject Plan Year), and (iii) such certification is filed with a Plan representative by the first March 1 following the end of the subject Plan Year, then the Participant's excess deferral for the subject Plan Year shall be distributed to the Participant by the first April 15 following the end of the subject Plan Year.
- 5B.1.2 For purposes hereof, the Participant shall automatically be deemed to provide a certification described in Subsection 5B.1.1 above on a timely basis for the subject Plan Year with respect to an excess deferral that is no less than the amount of the Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions made under the Plan by the Participant for the subject Plan Year that, when added only to all other Elective Contributions made by or on behalf of the Participant for the subject Plan Year under other plans maintained by the Employer, exceeds the Applicable Limit for the subject Plan Year.
- 5B.1.3 The distribution of a Participant's excess deferral for the subject Plan Year shall constitute Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions to the extent possible (and, only to the extent still necessary, shall constitute Roth Elective Savings Contributions) and shall also be subject to the rules specified in Section 5B.2 below.

5B.2.1 Notwithstanding any provision of Section 5B.1 above that may be read to the contrary, the distribution of a Participant's excess deferral for any Plan Year (for purposes of this Section 5B.2.1, the "subject Plan Year") that is required under the provisions of Section 5B.1 above may be made during the subject Plan Year (and not just after the end of such year) only if the Participant's certification (or deemed certification) that is described in Section 5B.1 above occurs during the subject Plan Year, if the distribution is made after the date on which the Plan receives the excess deferral, and if the Plan designates the distribution as a distribution of an excess deferral.

5B.2.2 In addition, and also notwithstanding any provision of Section 5B.1 above that may be read to the contrary, the distribution of a Participant's excess deferral for any Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 5B.2.2, the "subject Plan Year") that is required under the provisions of Section 5B.1 above shall be adjusted upward for the Trust's income allocable thereto (or downward for the Trust's loss allocable thereto) for the subject Plan Year (and, if the distribution is made after the end of the subject Plan Year, for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year), as determined under this Subsection 5B.2.2. For purposes of this Section 5B.2, the "gap period" that applies to any subject Plan Year refers to the period after the close of the subject Plan Year and prior to the distribution. For purposes hereof, the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to a Participant's excess deferral for any subject Plan Year shall be determined under any reasonable method that is adopted by the Committee for this purpose. Such method shall be used consistently for all Participants and for all corrective distributions made under the Plan for the subject Plan Year, shall not violate the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(4), and shall be a method that is reasonably consistent with the method used by the Plan for allocating income and losses to Participants' Accounts for the subject Plan Year. The method adopted by the Committee to determine the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to an excess deferral applicable to a subject Plan Year shall not be treated as other than a reasonable method merely because the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to such excess deferral is determined on a date no more than seven days before the distribution of such deferral. The provisions of this Subsection 5B.2.2 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.

5B.2.3 If any excess deferral applicable to a Participant and for any Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 5B.2.3, the "subject Plan Year") is distributed to the Participant under the provisions of this Article 5B, then, pursuant to Section 411(a)(3)(G) of the Code and Treasury Regulations Section 1.411(a)-4(b)(7), any Matching Contributions which are allocated to the Participant's Matching Account for such Plan Year by reason of such excess deferral (and not yet distributed or forfeited under the Plan by the date the excess deferral is distributed) shall, together with the Trust's income allocable thereto (or less the Trust's loss allocable thereto) for the subject Plan Year and for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year, be forfeited as of the day such excess deferral is distributed to the Participant (and such forfeited amounts shall be reallocated to Accounts of Participants in accordance with later provisions of the Plan). For these purposes, the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to any such forfeited Matching Contributions shall, for the subject Plan Year and for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year, be determined under any reasonable method that is adopted by the Committee for this purpose. Such method shall be used consistently for all Participants and for all corrective distributions made under the Plan for the subject Plan Year, shall not violate the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(4), and shall be a method that is reasonably consistent with the method used by the Plan for allocating income and losses to Participants' Accounts for the subject Plan Year. The method adopted by the Committee to determine the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to any such forfeited Matching Contributions applicable to a subject Plan Year shall not be treated as other than a reasonable method merely because the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to such forfeited Matching Contributions is determined on a date no more than seven days before the forfeiture of such contributions. The provisions of this Subsection 5B.2.3 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.

5B.2.4 The amount of any excess deferral of a Participant that is applicable to a Plan Year and otherwise distributable under the foregoing provisions of this Article 5B shall be reduced by any prior distribution of Excess Contributions (as defined in Section 5A.3 above) applicable to such Plan Year that are made to the Participant under the provisions of Article 5A above. For reporting purposes, to the extent the distribution of Excess Contributions reduces the distribution of an excess deferral hereunder, such distribution shall be treated as a distribution of the excess deferral instead of a distribution of Excess Contributions.

5B.2.5 Any distribution of an excess deferral (and any Trust income or loss allocable thereto) to a Participant under the foregoing provisions of this Article 5B shall (i) be made from the portion of the Participant's Accounts that is attributable to his or her Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions to the extent such excess deferral reflects Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and (ii) be made from the portion of the Participant's Accounts that is attributable to his or her Roth Elective Savings Contributions to the extent such excess deferral reflects Roth Elective

Savings Contributions.

- 5B.2.6 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, any excess deferral that is applicable to a Participant for a subject Plan Year shall, if distributed, not be treated as part of the annual addition, as defined in Subsection 7A.2.1(a) below, for the subject Plan Year. Further, notwithstanding any provision of Article 5A above to the contrary, to the extent an excess deferral for a subject Plan Year that is applicable to a Participant who is a Non-Highly Compensated Employee for such Plan Year would still be considered an excess deferral if only Elective Contributions under this Plan were taken into account, it shall not be taken into account as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions or Roth Elective Savings Contributions for purposes of determining the Participant's Actual Deferral Percentage for such Plan Year under the provisions of Article 5A above.
- 5B.3 <u>Definitions for Excess Deferral Requirements</u>. For purposes of the limits set forth in this Article 5B, the definitions set forth in the following subsections of this Section 5B.3 shall apply.
- 5B.3.1 "Elective Contributions" means, with respect to a Participant and any Plan Year, any contributions made by or on behalf of the Participant to plans, contracts, or accounts that are treated as elective deferrals for purposes of Section 402(g) of the Code. Such contributions generally include employer contributions made under a qualified cash or deferred arrangement (as defined in Code Section 401(k)) to the extent either not includable in income under Code Section 402(e)(3) or to the extent it qualifies as a designated Roth contribution under Code Section 402A(c)(1), employer contributions to a simplified employee pension to the extent not includable in income under Code Section 402(h)(1)(B), employer contributions to purchase an annuity contract under Code Section 403(b) pursuant to a salary reduction agreement, and elective employer contributions to a simple retirement plan under Code Section 408(p)(2)(A)(I).
- 5B.3.2 "Applicable Limit" means, with respect to any Participant and any Plan Year, the maximum amount of Elective Contributions made by or on behalf of the Participant for such Plan Year that can be excluded from the Participant's income for Federal income tax purposes under the provisions of Section 402(g) of the Code and/or treated as designated Roth contributions under Section 402A(c)(1) of the Code.
- 5B.4 Special Rule for 2008 Plan Year. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, for the Plan Year that ends on December 31, 2008, the foregoing sections of this Article 5B shall be applied as if the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, the May Profit Sharing Plan as in effect from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, and this Plan as in effect from the Effective Amendment Date through December 31, 2008 were one "combined" plan and that all of the foregoing sections of this Article 5B apply to such "combined" plan for the entire Plan Year ending December 31, 2008.

#### ARTICLE 6

# **MATCHING CONTRIBUTIONS**

- Amendment Date, the Employer shall contribute amounts to the Trust in addition to the Savings Contributions elected by Participants for such Plan Year. Such additional contributions shall be referred to in the Plan as "Matching Contributions." Subject to the other provisions of the Plan, the amount of Matching Contributions which shall be made by the Employer for any Plan Year which ends after the Effective Amendment Date (for purposes of this Section 6.1, the "subject Plan Year") shall be the amount determined under the following subsections of this Section 6.1.
- 6.1.1 Subject to the provisions of Subsections 6.1.2, 6.1.3, and 6.1.4 below, the amount of Matching Contributions which shall be made by the Employer for the subject Plan Year shall be determined by the Employer in its sole discretion and set forth by resolution or other written action taken by the Board (or any committee of the Board or officer or officers of Macy's to which or whom the powers described in this Subsection 6.1.1 are delegated by the Board) by the time by which any Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year must be made pursuant to the provisions of Section 6.2 below. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if no such resolution or other written action is so taken, then the amount of Matching Contributions which shall be made by the Employer for the subject Plan Year shall be the minimum amount of such contributions as determined under the provisions of Subsection 6.1.2 below.
  - 6.1.2 In no event shall the amount of the Matching Contributions to be made by the Employer for the

subject Plan Year be less than a minimum amount as determined under this Subsection 6.1.2. The minimum amount of the Matching Contributions to be made by the Employer for the subject Plan Year shall be equal to 33-1/3% of the aggregate amount of Basic Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year on behalf of all Participants who are Match Eligible Participants for the subject Plan Year (as such Participants are determined under the provisions of Subsection 7.2.2 below).

- 6.1.3 Subject to the provisions of Subsections 6.1.4 below, in no event shall the amount of the Matching Contributions to be made by the Employer for the subject Plan Year be greater than a maximum amount as determined under this Subsection 6.1.3. The maximum amount of the Matching Contributions to be made by the Employer for the subject Plan Year shall be equal to 100% of the aggregate amount of Basic Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year on behalf of all Participants who are Match Eligible Participants for the subject Plan Year (as such Participants are determined under the provisions of Subsection 7.2.2 below).
- 6.1.4 To the extent permitted by Section 9.5 below, any forfeitures arising during the subject Plan Year shall be used to reduce and be substituted in place of those Matching Contributions which are otherwise required or determined for the subject Plan Year under the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.1. For purposes of the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.1 and also for purposes of Section 7.2 below (which concerns the allocation of Matching Contributions), any forfeitures (or other amounts) which are used to reduce and substitute for any Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year shall be considered as if they were such Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year.

## 6.2 <u>Time and Form of Matching Contributions</u>.

- 6.2.1 The Matching Contributions for any Plan Year that ends after the Effective Amendment Date may be paid in one or more installments, but the total amount to be contributed must be paid to the Trust on or before the last date permitted by applicable law for deduction of such contributions for the tax year of the Employer in which such Plan Year ends.
- 6.2.2 In addition, any such Matching Contributions that are allocated to a Participant's Account under the subsequent provisions of the Plan shall not in any event be contributed to the Trust: (i) before the Savings Agreement that results in the Savings Contributions with respect to which the Matching Contributions are allocated is entered into by the Participant, or (ii) except for occasional, bona fide administrative considerations, before the earlier of (A) the performance of the Participant's services with respect to which such Savings Contributions are made or (B) when the amount of such Savings Contributions would be currently available to the Participant in the absence of such Savings Agreement. The provisions of this Subsection 6.2.2 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.
- 6.2.3 Further, any Matching Contributions made for any Plan Year that ends after the Effective Amendment Date shall be allocated among Participants' Accounts as of the last day of such Plan Year or as soon as administratively practical after such contributions are paid to the Trust, whichever is later.
- 6.2.4 The Matching Contributions made for any Plan Year that ends after the Effective Amendment Date shall be made in cash.
- 6.3 <u>Mistake of Fact</u>. Any Matching Contributions made upon the basis of a mistaken factual assumption shall be repaid by the Plan to the Employer (unless repayment is not administratively possible) as a correction of such mistaken factual assumption, upon the receipt by the Trustee within one year from the date of such contributions of a written notice of the Employer describing such mistaken factual assumption and requesting the return of such contributions. Plan income attributable to such contributions may not be paid to the Employer, but Plan losses attributable to such contributions shall reduce the amount which is otherwise to be paid. Nothing in the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.3 shall be read so as to limit in any manner the ability of the Committee to correct any errors it discovers were made in the administration or operation of the Plan by any corrective method that is permitted under the provisions of Subsection 13.2.4 below.

#### **ARTICLE 6A**

## AVERAGE ACTUAL CONTRIBUTION PERCENTAGE RESTRICTIONS

6A.1 <u>Average Actual Contribution Percentage Limits</u>. The Average Actual Contribution Percentage for Highly Compensated Employees for any Plan Year which ends after the Effective Amendment Date (for purposes of

this Section 6A.1, the "subject Plan Year") must satisfy one of the following limits:

- 6A.1.1 <u>Limitation 1</u>: The Average Actual Contribution Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year may not exceed the Average Actual Contribution Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year multiplied by 1.25; or
- 6A.1.2 <u>Limitation 2</u>: The Average Actual Contribution Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year both may not exceed the Average Actual Contribution Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year multiplied by 2.0 and may not exceed the Average Actual Contribution Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year by more than two percentage points.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Employer may, if permitted under and if following such procedures as are set forth in regulations issued by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate, amend the Plan, for the subject Plan Year, so that the Average Actual Contribution Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the Plan Year which immediately precedes the subject Plan Year shall be used, instead of such percentage for the subject Plan Year, in determining whether the above limitations are met for the subject Plan Year. Until the Employer so amends the Plan, however, the Average Actual Contribution Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year shall be used in determining whether the above limitations are met for the subject Plan Year.

- 6A.2 <u>Special Rules for Average Actual Contribution Percentage Limits</u>. For purposes of the limits set forth in Section 6A.1 above, the special rules set forth in the following subsections of this Section 6A.2 shall apply.
- 6A.2.1 If, with respect to any Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 6A.2.1, the "subject Plan Year"), an Eligible Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year is or was eligible to participate in an aggregatable plan of which a part is subject to the provisions of Section 401(m) of the Code, then, for the purpose of determining the Actual Contribution Percentage of the Eligible Participant for the subject Plan Year under this Plan, any contributions made to such aggregatable plan that (i) are allocated to the Eligible Participant's account under such aggregatable plan as of any dates within the subject Plan Year and (ii) would be treated as After-Tax Savings Contributions or Matching Contributions made by or for the Eligible Participant for the subject Plan Year had they been allowed and made under this Plan shall be treated as if they were After-Tax Savings Contributions or Matching Contributions made by or for the Eligible Participant under this Plan for the subject Plan Year. For purposes hereof, an "aggregatable plan" is a plan other than this Plan which is qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code, is maintained by an Affiliated Employer, and is not prohibited from being aggregated with this Plan for purposes of Section 410(b) of the Code under Treasury Regulations Section 1.410(b)-7. The provisions of this Subsection 6A.2.1 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.
- 6A.2.2 For purposes of determining if the Average Actual Contribution Percentage limits of Section 6A.1 above are met for any Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 6A.2.2, the "subject Plan Year"), the Plan may treat any Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and/or Roth Elective Savings Contributions (as provided for in Article 5 above) which are made on behalf of an Eligible Participant who is treated as a Non-Highly Compensated Employee for purposes of determining the Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year or the immediately preceding Plan Year (whichever of such Plan Years is used to determine such percentage for purposes of the limits of Section 6A.1 which apply to the subject Plan Year) as being Matching Contributions of such Eligible Participant for such Plan Year to the extent the treatment of such Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and/or Roth Elective Savings Contributions as Matching Contributions is helpful in meeting the limits of Section 6A.1 above for the subject Plan Year, provided that (i) the limits of Section 5A.1 above are still met for the subject Plan Year even if the Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and/or Roth Elective Savings Contributions being treated as Matching Contributions hereunder are disregarded for purposes of meeting such limits and (ii) the Plan Year for which the Average Actual Deferral Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year is determined for purposes of applying the Average Actual Deferral Percentage limits of Section 5A.1 above for the subject Plan Year (which Plan Year may be the subject Plan Year or the immediately preceding Plan Year) is the same Plan Year for which the Average Actual Contribution Percentage of the Non-Highly Compensated Employees is determined for purposes of applying the Average Actual Contribution Percentage limits of Section 6A.1 above for the subject Plan Year. The provisions of this Subsection 6A.2.2 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.

met for any Plan Year, any Matching Contributions, After-Tax Savings Contributions, Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions, or Roth Elective Savings Contributions must be paid to the Trust before the end of the Plan Year which next follows the Plan Year to which such contributions relate.

- 6A.2.4 Notwithstanding any other provisions herein to the contrary, any Matching Contributions which are forfeited under Subsection 5A.3.4 above (or Subsection 5B.2.3 above) by reason of relating to Excess Contributions described in Article 5A above (or an excess deferral described in Article 5B above) which are (or is) distributed to an Eligible Participant shall not be taken into account in determining the Eligible Participant's Actual Contribution Percentage for any Plan Year or considered as Matching Contributions for any other purpose under this Article 6A.
- 6A.2.5 For purposes of this Article 6A, Matching Contributions or After-Tax Savings Contributions are treated as being made on behalf of an Eligible Participant "for a Plan Year" if such contributions are allocated to an Account of the Eligible Participant by reason of Basic Savings Contributions which relate to Pay Days of the Eligible Participant which fall in such Plan Year.
- 6A.3 <u>Distribution or Forfeiture of Excess Aggregate Contributions</u>. Subject to the provisions of this Section 6A.3 but notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, any Excess Aggregate Contributions applicable to any Plan Year which begins after the Effective Amendment Date (for purposes of this Section 6A.3, the "subject Plan Year") shall be distributed no later than the last day of the immediately following Plan Year to Eligible Participants who were Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year or forfeited no later than as of the last day of such immediately following Plan Year, in accordance with the following subsections of this Section 6A.3. (Such Excess Aggregate Contributions shall still be treated as part of the annual addition, as defined in Subsection 7A.2.1(a) below, for the subject Plan Year.)
- 6A.3.1 For purposes of this Section 6A.3 and the other provisions of the Plan, "Excess Aggregate Contributions" for the subject Plan Year means the amount (if any) by which the aggregate sum of Matching Contributions and After-Tax Savings Contributions paid to the Trust for the subject Plan Year on behalf of Eligible Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year exceeds the maximum amount of such Matching Contributions and After-Tax Savings Contributions which could have been made and still have satisfied one of the limitations set forth in Section 6A.1 above for the subject Plan Year.
- 6A.3.2 The Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year shall be determined, and applied to Eligible Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for the subject Plan Year for distribution purposes, in accordance with the methods described in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Subsection 6A.3.2.
- The total amount of Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year shall be deemed to be the sum of the Excess Aggregate Contributions which are determined to apply to each Eligible Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year under the leveling method which is described in this paragraph (a). Under this leveling method, the Actual Contribution Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employee(s) with the highest Actual Contribution Percentage for the subject Plan Year is reduced to the extent required to enable one of the applicable limitations set forth in Section 6A.1 above to be satisfied for the subject Plan Year or to cause such Actual Contribution Percentage to equal the Actual Contribution Percentage of the Highly Compensated Employee(s) with the next highest Actual Contribution Percentage for the subject Plan Year, whichever comes first. This process is repeated as necessary until one of the applicable limitations set forth in Section 6A.1 above is satisfied for the subject Plan Year. For each Highly Compensated Employee, his or her amount of Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year under this leveling method is equal to: (i) the total of the After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions paid to the Trust for the subject Plan Year on his or her behalf (determined before the application of this leveling method), less (ii) the amount determined by multiplying the Highly Compensated Employee's Actual Contribution Percentage for the subject Plan Year (determined after the application of this leveling method) by his or her ACP Compensation for the subject Plan Year. In no event shall the Excess Aggregate Contributions which is determined to apply to a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year under this leveling method exceed the total of the After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions paid to the Trust on his or her behalf for the subject Plan Year (determined before application of this leveling method). However, the leveling method described in this paragraph (a) is used only to determine the total sum of Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year and is not used to determine the portion of such total sum of Excess Aggregate Contributions which will be distributed to any Eligible Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year or forfeited from such Highly Compensated Employee's Accounts; instead, the method for determining the portion of such Excess Aggregate Contributions which will be distributed to each such Highly Compensated Employee or forfeited from such Highly Compensated Employee's Accounts is described in paragraph (b) below.

- (b) The portion of the total sum of Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year which will be distributed to any Eligible Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the subject Plan Year or forfeited from such Highly Compensated Employee's Accounts shall be determined under the dollar amount reduction method described in this paragraph (b). Under this dollar amount reduction method, the dollar amount of the After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions made to the Trust for the subject Plan Year on behalf of the Highly Compensated Employee(s) with the highest dollar amount of After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year is reduced to the extent required to equal the dollar amount of the After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions made to the Trust for the subject Plan Year on behalf of the Highly Compensated Employee(s) with the next highest dollar amount of After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year or to cause the total dollar amount of the reductions in After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year under this dollar amount reduction method to equal the total sum of the Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year (as determined under the leveling method described in paragraph (a) above), whichever comes first. This process is repeated as necessary until the total dollar amount of the reductions in After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year equals the total sum of the Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year (as determined under the leveling method described in paragraph (a) above). For each Highly Compensated Employee, his or her portion of the total sum of the Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year which will be distributed to him or her or forfeited from his or her Accounts is equal to the total dollar sum of the reductions made in his or her After-Tax Savings Contributions and Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year under this dollar amount reduction method.
- 6A.3.3 Excess Aggregate Contributions applicable to an Eligible Participant for the subject Plan Year under the dollar amount reduction method described in Subsection 6A.3.2(b) above shall be deemed composed of certain types of contributions made to the Plan on behalf of such Eligible Participant for the subject Plan Year and shall be, together with Trust income (or loss) allocable thereto in accordance with Subsection 6A.3.4 below, distributed or forfeited in the following order of steps:
- (a) Step 1: First, such Excess Aggregate Contributions shall be deemed composed of After-Tax Savings Contributions which are treated as Additional Savings Contributions for the subject Plan Year. The Excess Aggregate Contributions described in this first step shall be distributed to the Eligible Participant;
- Aggregate Contributions shall be deemed composed of After-Tax Savings Contributions which are treated as Basic Savings Contributions for the subject Plan Year and the corresponding amount of Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year which are made or allocated by reason of or with respect to such After-Tax Savings Contributions. The Excess Aggregate Contributions described in this second step which are deemed to be composed of After-Tax Savings Contributions shall be distributed to the Eligible Participant. A portion of the Excess Aggregate Contributions described in this second step which are deemed to be composed of Matching Contributions, which portion is equal to the amount of such Excess Aggregate Contributions multiplied by the vested percentage which applies under this Plan (as of the day the Committee takes the steps outlined in this Subsection 6A.3.3) to the part of the Participant's Matching Account to which such Excess Aggregate Contributions would otherwise be allocated but for the provisions of this Article 6A, shall be distributed to the Eligible Participant. The remaining portion of the Excess Aggregate Contributions described in this second step which are deemed to be composed of Matching Contributions shall be forfeited as of the day the Committee takes the steps outlined in this Subsection 6A.3.3. This second step shall not apply if the subject Plan Year begins on or after January 1, 2009, however; and
- Aggregate Contributions shall be deemed composed of Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year which were made or allocated by reason of or with respect to Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions which are treated as Basic Savings Contributions for the subject Plan Year. A portion of the Excess Aggregate Contributions described in this third step, which portion is equal to the amount of such Excess Aggregate Contributions multiplied by the vested percentage which applies under this Plan (as of the day the Committee takes the steps outlined in this Subsection 6A.3.3) to the part of the Participant's Matching Account to which such Excess Aggregate Contributions would otherwise be allocated but for the provisions of this Article 6A, shall be distributed to the Eligible Participant. The remaining portion of the Excess Aggregate Contributions described in this third step shall be forfeited as of the day the Committee takes the steps outlined in this Subsection 6A.3.3.
- 6A.3.4 Any distribution or forfeiture of any portion of Excess Aggregate Contributions which apply to the subject Plan Year and to an Eligible Participant under the provisions of Subsections 6A.3.2(c) and 6A.3.3 above shall be adjusted upward for the Trust's income allocable thereto (or downward for the Trust's loss allocable thereto) for the subject Plan Year and, when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008, for the gap period that

applies to the subject Plan Year, as determined under this Subsection 6A.3.4. For purposes of this Section 6A.3.4, the "gap period" that applies to the subject Plan Year (when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008) refers to the period after the close of the subject Plan Year and prior to the distribution or forfeiture. The provisions of this Subsection 6A.3.4 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.

- Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year, and for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year (when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008), and applied to an Eligible Participant for distribution or forfeiture purposes which is composed of a certain type of contribution (e.g., After-Tax Savings Contributions or Matching Contributions) shall be determined under any reasonable method that is adopted by the Committee for this purpose. Such method shall be used consistently for all Participants and for all corrective distributions or forfeitures made under the Plan for the subject Plan Year, shall not violate the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(4), and shall be a method that is reasonably consistent with the method used by the Plan for allocating income and losses to Participants' Accounts for the subject Plan Year. The method adopted by the Committee to determine the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to any Excess Aggregate Contributions applicable to the subject Plan Year shall not be treated as other than a reasonable method merely because the Trust's income (or loss) allocable to such Excess Aggregate Contributions is determined on a date no more than seven days before the distribution or forfeiture of such contributions.
- (b) In this regard, if the Matching Contributions that apply to the subject Plan Year are not made to the Plan until after the end of the subject Plan Year, then the method of allocating Trust income (or loss) to the portion of any Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year which reflects Matching Contributions that is adopted by the Committee does not have to allocate any Trust income (or loss) to such Excess Aggregate Contribution portion for the subject Plan Year. Such method shall, however, generally allocate some Trust income (or loss) to such Excess Aggregate Contribution portion for the gap period that applies to the subject Plan Year when the subject Plan Year begins prior to January 1, 2008.
- 6A.3.5 If the entire balance of the portion of an Eligible Participant's Accounts which is attributable to a certain type of contribution (e.g., After-Tax Savings Contributions or Matching Contributions) is distributed to the Eligible Participant or forfeited prior to when a distribution and/or forfeiture of Excess Aggregate Contributions is to be made for the subject Plan Year (and no balance remains in that portion of his or her Accounts when such Excess Aggregate Contribution distribution and/or forfeiture is to be made), then such prior distribution or forfeiture shall be deemed for all purposes of this Plan as a distribution or forfeiture under this Section 6A.3 of Excess Aggregate Contributions applicable to the Eligible Participant for the subject Plan Year (and Trust income or loss allocable thereto) to the extent Excess Aggregate Contributions composed of such type of contribution (and allocable Trust income or losses) would otherwise have been required to be distributed to the Eligible Participant or forfeited under this Section 6A.3.
- 6A.3.6 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the limitations set forth in Section 6A.1 above shall be deemed met for the subject Plan Year if the Excess Aggregate Contributions for the subject Plan Year are distributed or forfeited in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this Section 6A.3.
- 6A.3.7 If any Excess Aggregate Contributions are distributed to the appropriate Eligible Participants or forfeited more than 2-1/2 months after the last day of the subject Plan Year, an excise tax shall be imposed under Code Section 4979 on the Employer in an amount generally equal to 10% of such Excess Aggregate Contributions (unadjusted for income or loss allocable thereto).
- 6A.4 <u>Definitions for Average Actual Contribution Percentage Limits</u>. For purposes of the limits set forth in this Article 6A, the definitions set forth in the following subsections of this Section 6A.4 shall apply.
- 6A.4.1 "Average Actual Contribution Percentage" for any Plan Year means: (i) with respect to the Highly Compensated Employees, the average (to the nearest one-hundredth of a percent) of the Actual Contribution Percentages of the Eligible Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for such Plan Year; and (ii) with respect to the Non-Highly Compensated Employees, the average (to the nearest one-hundredth of a percent) of the Actual Contribution Percentages of the Eligible Participants who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees for such Plan Year.
- 6A.4.2 "Actual Contribution Percentage" for any Plan Year means, with respect to any person who is an Eligible Participant for such Plan Year, the ratio, expressed as a percentage to the nearest one-hundredth of a

percent, of the Matching Contributions and After-Tax Savings Contributions made on behalf of the Eligible Participant for such Plan Year to the ACP Test Compensation of the Eligible Participant for such Plan Year. The Actual Contribution Percentage of a person who is an Eligible Participant for such Plan Year but who does not have any Matching Contributions or After-Tax Savings Contributions made on his or her behalf for such Plan Year is 0%.

- 6A.4.3 "ACP Compensation" means, with respect to any person who is an Eligible Participant and for any Plan Year, the Eligible Participant's Compensation received for services as a Covered Employee during such entire Plan Year (regardless of whether he or she is a Participant for the entire Plan Year or for only part but not all of such Plan Year).
- 6A.4.4 "Average Actual Deferral Percentage," "Actual Deferral Percentage," and "Eligible Participant" shall have the same meanings as are set forth in Section 5A.4 above, and "Excess Contributions" shall have the same meaning as is set forth in Section 5A.3 above.
- 6A.5 <u>Disaggregating Portions of Plan</u>. The provisions of Sections 6A.1 through 6A.4 above shall be applied only for the portion of this Plan which covers Participants who are not collectively bargained employees and as if such portion were a separate plan. For purposes hereof, a "collectively bargained employee" is an Employee who is included in a unit of employees covered by a collective bargaining agreement between employee representatives and the Employer, provided retirement benefits were the subject of good faith bargaining between such employee representatives and the Employer.
- 6A.6 <u>Multiple Use Test Not Applicable</u>. The multiple use test described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.401(m)-2 as in effect on December 31, 2001 shall not apply under the Plan. The provisions of this Section 6A.6 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but also shall, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.
- 6A.7 Special Rule for 2008 Plan Year. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, for the Plan Year that ends on December 31, 2008, the foregoing sections of this Article 6A shall be applied as if the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, the May Profit Sharing Plan as in effect from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, and this Plan as in effect from the Effective Amendment Date through December 31, 2008 were one "combined" plan and that all of the foregoing sections of this Article 6A apply to such "combined" plan for the entire Plan Year ending December 31, 2008.

## ARTICLE 7

# **ACCOUNTS AND THEIR ALLOCATIONS AND VESTING**

- 7.1 Savings Accounts and Allocation of Savings Contributions Thereto.
- 7.1.1 The Committee shall establish and maintain a separate bookkeeping account, called herein a "Savings Account," for each Participant. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Committee shall allocate to a Participant's Savings Account all Savings Contributions made on or after the Effective Amendment Date to the Trust on behalf of the Participant as soon as administratively practical after they are contributed to the Trust.
- 7.1.2 In addition, any and all amounts which were (i) attributable to contributions made under any Prior Plan by or at the election of a Participant prior to the Effective Amendment Date (not including matching-type contributions) and (ii) credited or required to be credited to the Participant's account under a Prior Plan shall be deemed to have been allocated to the Participant's Savings Account at the time they were or were to be first actually credited to the Participant's account pursuant to a Prior Plan. Further, any and all amounts transferred to this Plan on behalf of a Participant from another plan qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code on or after the Effective Amendment Date shall, to the extent such amounts reflect amounts which were contributed to such other plan by or at the election of the Participant (not including matching-type contributions), be deemed to be allocated to the Participant's Savings Account as of the date of such transfer.
- 7.1.3 The Committee shall keep records, to the extent necessary to administer this Plan properly under the other provisions of the Plan and under the applicable provisions of the Code, showing the portion of a Participant's Savings Account which is attributable to each different type of contribution reflected in it, e.g., Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions, Roth Elective Savings Contributions, or After-Tax Savings Contributions.

- (a) In this regard, to the extent any amounts allocated to a Participant's Savings Account under this Plan reflect contributions made under a Prior Plan or any other plan at the election of the Participant, such amounts shall be deemed to reflect Pre-Tax Savings Contributions for purposes of this Plan to the extent such amounts were made under such Prior Plan or other plan on a "pre-tax" basis (<u>i.e.</u>, prior to the Participant being deemed in receipt of such amounts for Federal income tax purposes), shall be deemed to reflect Roth Elective Savings Contributions for purposes of this Plan to the extent such contributions were treated as designated Roth contributions made under Code Section 402A by such Prior Plan or other plan, and shall be deemed to reflect After-Tax Savings Contributions for purposes of this Plan to the extent such amounts were made under such Prior Plan or other plan on an "after-tax" basis (<u>i.e.</u>, after the Participant was deemed in receipt of such amounts for Federal income tax purposes) but not as designated Roth contributions.
- (b) Further, to the extent any amounts allocated to a Participant's Savings Account under this Plan reflect contributions made under any Prior Plan or other plan at the election of the Participant (not including matching-type contributions), such amounts shall be deemed to reflect Basic Savings Contributions for purposes of this Plan to the extent employer matching contributions were made by reason of such amounts under such Prior Plan or other plan and shall be deemed to reflect Additional Savings Contributions for purposes of this Plan to the extent no such employer matching contributions were made by reason of such amounts under such Prior Plan or other plan.

# 7.2 <u>Matching Accounts and Allocation of Matching Contributions Thereto</u>.

- 7.2.1 The Committee shall establish and maintain a separate bookkeeping account, called herein a "Matching Account," for each Participant. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Committee shall allocate all Matching Contributions made to the Trust for any Plan Year which ends after the Effective Amendment Date among the Matching Accounts of all Participants who are Match Eligible Participants for such Plan Year (as such Participants are determined under the provisions of Subsection 7.2.2 below), in accordance with the allocation method described in Subsection 7.2.2 below, as of the last day of such Plan Year or as soon as administratively practical after such contributions are made to the Trust, whichever is later.
- 7.2.2 For purposes of this Section 7.2 and all other provisions of the Plan, and except as is provided in the immediately following sentence, a Participant shall be deemed to be a "Match Eligible Participant" for a Plan Year which ends after the Effective Amendment Date if (i) he or she made Basic Savings Contributions for such Plan Year, (ii) he or she is a Covered Employee on the last day of such Plan Year, and (iii) he or she made during such Plan Year no withdrawal of Basic Savings Contributions for such Plan Year from his or her Savings Account.

  Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Participant participated in the May Profit Sharing Plan at any time in the period from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, then he or she shall be deemed a Match Eligible Participant for the Plan Year ending December 31, 2008 if (i) he or she made Basic Savings Contributions for such Plan Year and (ii) either (A) he or she is a Covered Employee on December 31, 2008 or (B) he or she ceased or ceases to be an Employee during such Plan Year because of his or her death, because of his or her Total Disability, after he or she has attained at least age 65, or after he or she both attained at least age 55 and completed at least five years of Vesting Service.
- 7.2.3 The Matching Contributions made to the Trust for any Plan Year which ends after the Effective Amendment Date (for purposes of this Subsection 7.2.3, the "subject Plan Year") shall be allocated among the Matching Accounts of the Participants who are Match Eligible Participants for the subject Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 7.2.3, the "Eligible Participants") in accordance with the following paragraphs of this Subsection 7.2.3.
- (a) The Matching Contributions made for the subject Plan Year by reason of Section 6.1 above shall first be allocated among the Matching Accounts of the Eligible Participants in proportion to each Eligible Participant's Basic Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year, until each Eligible Participant's Matching Account has been allocated 33-1/3% of the Eligible Participant's Basic Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year.
- (b) Subject to the provisions of subparagraphs (1) and (2) of this paragraph (b), the portion of any Matching Contributions made for the subject Plan Year that are not allocated in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (a) above shall be allocated among the Matching Accounts of the Eligible Participants in proportion to each Eligible Participant's Adjusted Basic Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year.
- (1) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this paragraph (b), no Eligible Participant's Matching Account shall be allocated an amount for the subject Plan Year under this paragraph (b) to the extent that such amount would cause the Eligible Participant's Matching Account to be allocated in the aggregate

under paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Subsection 7.2.3 more than 100% of the Basic Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year by or for such Eligible Participant.

- (2) Also notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this paragraph (b), if the subject Plan Year is the Plan Year ending December 31, 2008, then the Matching Account of any Eligible Participant who participated in the May Profit Sharing Plan at any time in the period from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, and who withdrew during such period any Basic Savings Contributions for such Plan Year or any earlier Plan Year from his or her Savings Account, shall be allocated for such Plan Year only 50% of the amount that would otherwise be allocated to such Matching Account for such Plan Year under the foregoing provisions of this paragraph (b).
- (3) To the extent the amounts otherwise to be allocated to any Eligible Participants' Matching Accounts under this paragraph (b) are limited by reason of subparagraphs (1) and (2) of this paragraph (b), the sum by which such amounts are so limited (for purposes of this subparagraph (3), the "reallocable sum") shall be allocated among the Matching Accounts of the remaining Eligible Participants (for whom the amounts otherwise to be allocated to their Matching Accounts under this paragraph (b) are not limited by reason of subparagraphs (1) and (2) of this paragraph (b)) in proportion to each such remaining Eligible Participant's Adjusted Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year.
- (c) For purposes of paragraph (b) above, an Eligible Participant's "Adjusted Basic Savings Contributions" for the subject Plan Year means: (i) 100% of the Basic Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year on behalf of the Eligible Participant if he or she has completed less than 15 years of Vesting Service by the start of the subject Plan Year; or (ii) 150% of the Basic Savings Contributions made for the subject Plan Year on behalf of the Eligible Participant if he or she has completed 15 or more years of Vesting Service by the start of the subject Plan Year.
- 7.2.4 In addition, any and all amounts which were (i) attributable to contributions made by the Employer under the prior matching contribution or employee stock ownership portions of a Prior Plan for a Participant prior to the Effective Amendment Date and (ii) credited to the Participant's account under a Prior Plan immediately before the Effective Amendment Date shall be deemed to have been allocated to the Participant's Matching Account at the time they were first actually credited to the Participant's account under a Prior Plan. Further, any and all amounts transferred to this Plan on behalf of a Participant from another plan qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code on or after the Effective Amendment Date shall, to the extent such amounts reflect amounts which were contributed under the matching contribution or employee stock ownership portions of such other plan, be deemed to be allocated to the Participant's Matching Account as of the date of such transfer.
- 7.2.5 The Committee shall keep records, to the extent necessary to administer this Plan properly under the other provisions of the Plan and under the applicable provisions of the Code, showing the portion of a Participant's Matching Account which is attributable to each different type of contribution reflected in it.
- 7.3 Rollover Accounts and Allocation of Rollover Contribution Thereto. The Committee shall establish and maintain a separate bookkeeping account, called herein a "Rollover Account," for each Participant who makes a Rollover Contribution to the Plan. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Committee shall allocate to a Participant's Rollover Account any Rollover Contribution made on or after the Effective Amendment Date to the Trust on behalf of the Participant as soon as administratively practical after it is contributed to the Trust. In addition, any and all amounts which were (i) attributable a Participant's contributions made prior to the Effective Amendment Date that were classified as rollover contributions under a Prior Plan and (ii) credited to the Participant's account under a Prior Plan immediately before the Effective Amendment Date shall be deemed to have been allocated to the Participant's Rollover Account at the time they were first actually credited to the Participant's account under a Prior Plan. The Committee shall keep records, to the extent necessary to administer this Plan properly under the other provisions of the Plan and under the applicable provisions of the Code, showing the portion of a Participant's Rollover Account which is attributable to each different type of contribution reflected in it (e.g., pre-tax contributions, Roth designated contributions, or after-tax contributions).
- 7.4 <u>Retirement Income Accounts</u>. The Committee shall establish and maintain a separate bookkeeping account, called herein a "Retirement Income Account," for each Participant for whom amounts are allocable to such account under the provisions of this Section 7.4. Any and all amounts which were (i) attributable to contributions made by the Employer under the regular profit sharing contribution portion of a Prior Plan prior to the Effective Amendment Date and (ii) credited to the Participant's account under a Prior Plan immediately prior to the Effective Amendment Date shall be deemed to have been allocated to the Participant's Retirement Income Account at the time

they were first actually credited to the Participant's account under a Prior Plan. Further, any and all amounts transferred to this Plan on behalf of a Participant from another plan qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code on or after the Effective Amendment Date shall, to the extent such amounts reflect amounts which were contributed under a regular profit sharing portion of such other plan, be deemed to be allocated to the Participant's Retirement Income Account as of the date of such transfer. For purposes hereof, a "regular profit sharing portion" of a Prior Plan or other plan refers to the part of any profit sharing plan which is not attributable to contributions made by or at the election of a participant, to matching contributions made with respect to such participant-elected contributions, or to contributions made under an employee stock ownership plan feature. The Committee shall keep records, to the extent necessary to administer this Plan properly under the other provisions of the Plan and under the applicable provisions of the Code, showing the portion of a Participant's Retirement Income Account which is attributable to contributions of each different plan reflected in it.

- 7.5 <u>Allocation of Forfeitures</u>. Any forfeitures from Accounts arising under any of the provisions of the Plan during any Plan Year shall be allocated to other Accounts pursuant to and in accordance with Section 9.5 below.
- 7.6 <u>Maximum Annual Addition to Accounts</u>. A Participant's Accounts held under the Plan shall be subject to the maximum annual addition limits of Article 7A below.
- 7.7 <u>Investment of Accounts</u>. A Participant's Accounts held under the Plan shall be invested in accordance with Article 7B below.
  - 7.8 Allocation of Income and Losses of Investment Funds to Accounts.
- 7.8.1 Each Investment Fund shall be valued at its fair market value on a daily basis by the Trustee (or any other party designated for this purpose by the Committee). Each Account which has amounts allocable thereto invested at least in part in any such Investment Fund shall be credited with the income of such Investment Fund, and charged with its losses, by any reasonable accounting method approved by the Committee for this purpose. For purposes of the Plan, any income of any such Investment Fund is deemed to include all income and realized and unrealized gains of such Investment Fund; similarly, for purposes of this Plan, any losses of an Investment Fund are deemed to include all expenses and realized and unrealized losses of the Investment Fund.
- 7.8.2 As is indicated before in the Plan, the Committee shall keep records, to the extent necessary to administer this Plan properly under the other provisions of this Plan and under the applicable provisions of the Code, showing the portion of each Account which is attributable to each different type of contribution or to contributions under each different plan applicable to such Account. In general, a pro rata portion of any income or losses of an Investment Fund which is allocated under the foregoing provisions of this Section 7.8 to an Account shall, when appropriate, be further allocated to any portion of such Account for which a separate record is being maintained by the Committee. As a result, any reference in the provisions of the Plan to a portion of a Participant's Account which is attributable to a specific type of contribution or to contributions previously made under a specific plan shall be deemed to be referring to the balance of the portion of such Account which reflects not only such specific type of contribution or contributions previously made under such specific plan allocated to such Account but also the income or losses allocated to such Account by reason of such specific type of contribution or contributions previously made under such specific plan.
- 7.8.3 Further, when the investment of two or more Accounts in the available Investment Funds is determined on an aggregate basis by a Participant under later provisions of the Plan, the Committee shall keep records, to the extent necessary to administer this Plan under the applicable provisions of this Plan and under the applicable provisions of the Code, showing the interest of each such Account in each such Investment Fund. In general, when the investment of two or more Accounts in the available Investment Funds is determined on an aggregate basis, each such Account will be considered to be invested in a pro rata portion of each different Investment Fund investment made on such aggregate basis.
- 7.9 <u>Loans to Participants</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, loans shall be made to Participants in accordance with the following subsections of this Section 7.9.
- 7.9.1 Subject to the following subsections of this Section 7.9, a Participant may request a loan be made to him or her from the Plan in accordance with the provisions of this Section 7.9. The Committee shall approve or deny any request for a loan under the following subsections of this Section 7.9. The Trust shall provide any requested loan approved by the Committee.
  - 7.9.2 Only one loan made under the Plan to a Participant may be outstanding at any point in time.

As a result, no loan shall be granted to a Participant under the Plan unless any prior loan made by the Plan to the Participant has been fully paid by the Participant prior to the date that the new loan is made. In this regard, any loan made by the Plan to a Participant may not be used to pay off a prior outstanding loan made by the Plan to such a Participant.

- 7.9.3 The amount of any loan made under the Plan to a Participant may not be less than \$500 and may not exceed the lesser of: (i) \$50,000 (reduced by the highest outstanding balance of loans made from the Plan to the Participant during the one year period ending on the day before the date of the loan); or (ii) 50% of the portions of the Participant's Accounts in which the Participant is then vested under the other provisions of the Plan.
- 7.9.4 Each loan made to a Participant from the Plan shall bear a rate of interest for the entire term of the loan equal to a rate or rates to be determined by the Committee and to be generally based on the interest rate or rates used on commercial loans which are comparable in risk and return to the subject loan at the time the loan is made.
- 7.9.5 Each loan made to a Participant from the Plan shall be adequately secured by a portion of the Participant's Accounts under the Plan, up to but not in excess of 50% of the vested portion of the Participant's Accounts under the Plan, with such specific portion being determined by the Committee. Also, the Committee may require that the loan be paid by means of payroll deductions to the extent feasible and that the Participant agree to give the Employer the right to deduct from the Participant's salary or wages as payable the amounts necessary to make payments to the Plan on such loan and the right to forward such amounts to the Trust on behalf of the Participant as payments on such loan are due.
- 7.9.6 The term of any loan made to a Participant from the Plan shall not extend beyond five years. Further, the term of any loan made to a Participant from the Plan shall not be less than one year. In this regard, in limited situations permitted under procedures adopted by the Committee when the term of the loan made to a Participant from the Plan is short enough that each required loan payment is very small, the Committee may permit the term of such loan to be extended at the request of the Participant and the required loan payments for the remainder of the loan's amended term shall be reamortized accordingly, provided that the term of such loan may not extend beyond five years from the original date on which the loan is made. Such extension of the loan's term shall not be deemed to constitute a new loan for purposes of the Plan.
- 7.9.7 Payments of principal and interest on any loan made to a Participant from the Plan shall be made according to a definite payment schedule, which generally shall call for payments each payroll period but in no event shall call for payments to be made on a basis slower than on a quarterly basis.
- 7.9.8 The entire unpaid balance of any loan made to a Participant under the Plan and all accrued interest under the loan shall become immediately due and payable without notice or demand, and in default, upon the occurrence of either of the following: (i) the failure to make any payment of principal or interest on the loan or any other payment required under the loan by the date it is due (and within any grace period permitted under the written loan policy of the Committee referred in the following subsections of this Section 7.9); or (ii) the date on which the Plan pursuant to its terms otherwise begins distributing any part of the Participant's vested Accounts under the Plan (or, if earlier, the expiration of any grace period set forth in the written loan policy of the Committee referred to in the following subsections of this Section 7.9 which begins on the first date by which the Plan pursuant to its terms could otherwise begin distributing the Participant's entire vested Accounts under the Plan if applicable requests and consents were given for such distribution).
- 7.9.9 In the event of a default on any loan made to a Participant from the Plan, foreclosure on the loan and the attachment of the security under the loan by the Plan shall be made when, but not until, an event occurs which, under the other terms of the Plan, would otherwise allow the complete distribution of the Participant's vested Accounts under the Plan (if all applicable requests and consents were given for such distribution). A foreclosure on the portion of the Participant's vested Accounts which are being used as security for the loan shall be deemed to be an actual distribution of such portion of the Participant's Accounts at the time of such foreclosure. However, any outstanding loan balance plus accrued interest may be taxable upon such default if required under the provisions of Section 72(p) of the Code, regardless of whether or not the loan has been foreclosed and the security as to the loan has been attached by the Plan. Interest shall continue to accrue for Plan purposes (but not necessarily for purposes of Section 72(p) of the Code) until a loan is paid in full or until a distributable event occurs under the foregoing provisions, regardless of the taxability of the loan.
- 7.9.10 Notwithstanding any of the foregoing provisions of this Section 7.9, no loans may be made: (i) to a Participant who is not an Employee, except for a Participant who is a party in interest (within the meaning of

Section 3(14) of ERISA) with respect to the Plan; (ii) to a beneficiary of a Participant under the Plan; or (iii) to an alternate payee (as defined in ERISA Section 206(d)(3) and Code Section 414(p)) who has an interest in the Plan pursuant to a qualified domestic relations order (also as defined in ERISA Section 206(d)(3) and Code Section 414(p)). In the event a Participant who is not an Employee but who is a party in interest with respect to the Plan requests a loan, the provisions of this Section 7.9 shall apply to such loan, except that: (i) the Participant shall be allowed to make each required payment under the loan in cash or by check; and (ii) the loan shall not be in default merely because the Participant has ceased to be an Employee (when he or she has not yet received his or her entire vested Accounts under the Plan).

- 7.9.11 The expenses of originating and processing any loan, as determined by the Committee, shall be charged to the Participant and shall have to be paid by him or her to the Trust in order for the loan to be made.
- 7.9.12 A Participant shall be required to sign a promissory note and security agreement and any other documents deemed necessary by the Committee to carry out the terms of any loan made to the Participant from the Plan.
- 7.9.13 Unless otherwise provided by agreement between the Participant and the Committee, the principal amount of any loan made by the Plan to the Participant shall be charged, and the value of any payments made to the Plan on such loan credited, (i) first to the portion of the Participant's Savings Account which is attributable to his or her Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions made under the Plan; (ii) second, to the extent still necessary, to the portion of the Participant's Savings Account which is attributable to his or her Roth Elective Savings Contributions made under the Plan; (iii) third, to the extent still necessary, to the Participant's Matching Account; (iv) fourth, to the extent still necessary, to the Participant's Retirement Income Account; (v) fifth, to the extent still necessary, to the Participant's Rollover Account; and (6) sixth, to the extent still necessary, to the portion of the Participant's Savings Account which is attributable to his or her After-Tax Savings Contributions made under the Plan. Further, any payment on the loan shall, to the extent it is credited to an Account of the Participant, be invested in the Investment Fund or Funds in the same manner as new contributions to such Account are being invested. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, any Account of a Participant shall not share in the other income and losses of the Trust to the extent that the Account has been charged by reason of a loan made pursuant to this Section 7.9; and no loan made to a Participant under the Plan or payments thereon shall be charged or credited to the Accounts of any other Participants. Instead, for purposes of the Plan, any loan made to a Participant shall be considered as a separate Investment Fund in which a portion of the Participant's Accounts is invested (and in which no other Accounts are invested).
- 7.9.14 If any Participant who is requesting a loan from the Plan is married at the time of the loan, then, to the extent such loan is being charged under Subsection 7.9.13 above to his or her Retirement Income Account (and, if applicable, the portion of any other Accounts that are attributable to the Participant's participation prior to the Effective Amendment Date in the David's Bridal, Inc. 401(k) Plan), a written consent of his or her spouse to the loan shall be required to be made within the 180 day period ending on the effective date of the loan. Such written consent of his or her spouse must acknowledge the effect on the Participant's benefits under the Plan of such loan and be witnessed by a notary public.
- 7.9.15 The Committee shall be the party responsible for administering the loan program provided for under this Section 7.9. The Committee shall provide for a written loan policy which sets forth further and more detailed rules concerning loans made to Participants under the Plan, provided that such written loan policy is not inconsistent with any of the other provisions set forth in this Section 7.9. Such written loan policy shall include but not be limited to rules concerning procedures for requesting and repaying loans, times when loans may be paid, and any other matters required to be in such loan policy pursuant to the provisions of Department of Labor Regulations Section 2550.408b-1. Such loan policy may also provide, but not be limited to, rules for granting a suspension of required loan payments under the loan or any adjustment in the installments as to the loan when a Participant is on a leave of absence without pay or at a rate of pay (after income and employment tax withholding) that is less than the amount of the installment payments otherwise required on the loan. Any such written loan policy shall be deemed a part of this Plan and incorporated by reference herein.
- 7.10 <u>Deduction of Benefit Payments, Forfeitures, and Withdrawals</u>. Any benefit payment, forfeiture, or withdrawal made from the balance of an Account of a Participant under the provisions of the Plan shall be deducted, as of the date of such payment, forfeiture, or withdrawal, from such Account. If such Account is invested in more than one Investment Fund and such payment, forfeiture, or withdrawal is of less than the entire balance in such Account, then, except to the extent otherwise provided by accounting rules adopted by the Committee, the value of the investment of such Account among the Investment Funds will be reduced on a pro-rata basis (<u>i.e.</u>, in the proportion that the balance of such Account then invested in each Investment Fund bears to the total balance of such

Account then invested in all such Investment Funds) to reflect the amount of such payment, forfeiture, or withdrawal.

- 7.11 Account Balances. For purposes of the Plan, the balance or value of any Account as of any specific date shall be deemed to be the net sum of amounts allocated or credited to, and charged or deducted from, such Account on or before such date under the provisions of the Plan. No Participant, however, shall acquire any right or interest in a specific asset of the Trust merely as a result of any allocation provided for in the Plan, other than as expressly set forth in the Plan.
- 7.12 <u>Vested Rights</u>. A Participant shall be deemed vested in (<u>i.e.</u>, have a nonforfeitable right to) his or her Accounts (and the balances therein) only in accordance with the following subsections of this Section 7.12.
- 7.12.1 A Participant shall be fully vested at all times in his or her Savings Account and any Rollover Account of his or hers.
- 7.12.2 Except as is otherwise provided in Subsection 7.12.5 below, a Participant who was a participant in a Prior Plan (other than the May Profit Sharing Plan) on or before March 31, 1997 and who was a Participant in a Prior Plan on August 31, 2008 shall be fully vested at all times in any Matching Account of his or hers.
- 7.12.3 Except as is otherwise provided in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 7.12.3, a Participant who is not described in Subsection 7.12.2 above shall have a vested interest in any Matching Account of his or hers as of any specific date equal to a percentage (for purposes of this Subsection 7.12.3, the "vested percentage") of such Account, determined in accordance with the immediately following schedule (based upon his or her years of Vesting Service completed to the subject date):

Years of Vesting Service	<u>Vested Percentage</u>
Less than 2	0%
2 but less than 3	20%
3 but less than 4	40%
4 but less than 5	60%
5 but less than 6	80%
6 or more	100%

- (a) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Subsection 7.12.3, a Participant who is not described in Section 7.12.2 above shall be fully vested in any Matching Account of his or hers if he or she attains his or her Normal Retirement Age, incurs a Total Disability, or dies while, in any such case, still an Employee.
- (b) In addition, and also notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Subsection 7.12.3, a Participant who is not described in Subsection 7.12.2 above shall be fully vested in any Matching Account of his or hers if he or she ceases to be an Employee by reason of the closing or sale (not including the merger into any Affiliated Employer or into any division or facility of an Affiliated Employer) of any Affiliated Employer (or any division or facility of an Affiliated Employer) while he or she is employed by such Affiliated Employer (or division or facility of such Affiliated Employer).
- (c) Further, and also notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Subsection 7.12.3, a Participant who prior to the Effective Amendment Date was eligible to participate in the May Profit Sharing Plan and had an account under the May Profit Sharing Plan transferred to this Plan by reason of the merger of the May Profit Sharing Plan into the Plan as of the Effective Amendment Date (for purposes of this Subsection 7.12.3, a "Prior May Participant") shall be fully vested in any Matching Account of his or hers if he or she attains at least age 65, or both attains at least 55 and completes at least five years of Vesting Service, while in either case still an Employee.
- (d) Also, and notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Subsection 7.12.3, if a Prior May Participant had been subject to special vesting provisions under Section 7.2(e) of the May Profit Sharing Plan as in effect on August 31, 2008 by reason of his or her prior participation in the Target Corporation 401(k) Plan (for purposes of this paragraph (d) the "Target Plan"), then the vested percentage that applies to the portion of such Participant's Matching Account that is attributable to his or her pre-Effective Amendment Date participation in the May Profit Sharing Plan shall not be less than the vested percentage that would apply to such Account portion under Section 7.2(e) of the May Profit Sharing Plan as in effect on August 31, 2008 had such plan continued without change (e.g., a vested percentage that is generally no less than 20% beginning on such Participant's eligibility date under the Target Plan, 40% on such eligibility date plus one year, 70% on such eligibility date plus two years, or 100% on such eligibility date plus three years or his or her death, disability, or enlistment in the armed forces).

The provisions of this Subsection 7.12.3 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to each participant in such Prior Plan who completes at least one hour of service (as defined under such Prior Plan) on or after January 1, 2002.

- 7.12.4 Except as is otherwise provided in Subsection 7.12.5 below, a Participant shall be fully vested at all times in any Retirement Income Account of his or hers.
- 7.12.5 Notwithstanding any of the provisions of Subsection 7.12.3 or 7.12.4 above, any Participant who fails to complete at least one Hour of Service on or after the Effective Amendment Date shall have a vested interest in any Matching Account and/or Retirement Income Account of his or hers to the extent, and only to the extent, provided under each and any Prior Plan in which the amounts reflected in such Account or Accounts were credited (in accordance with the provisions of the Prior Plan as in effect at the time the Participant ceased to be an employee for purposes of such Prior Plan).
- 7.13 <u>Voting of Macy's Common Shares Held in Investment Fund</u>. Any common shares of Macy's (for purposes of this Section 7.13, "Common Shares") which are held in the Macy's Stock Fund shall be voted by the Trustee, on any matter on which Common Shares have a vote (for purposes of this Section 7.13, the "subject matter"), in the manner directed by the Participants pursuant to the following subsections of this Section 7.13.
- 7.13.1 Each Participant who has any portion of his or her Accounts invested in the Macy's Stock Fund as of the record date used by Macy's to determine the Common Shares eligible to vote on the subject matter (for purposes of this Section 7.13, the "subject record date") may direct the Trustee as to how a number of the Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund as of the subject record date are to be voted on the subject matter. The number of Common Shares subject to the Participant's direction shall be equal to the product produced by multiplying the total number of Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund as of the subject record date by a fraction. Such fraction shall have a numerator equal to the value of the portion of the Participant's Accounts which are invested in the Macy's Stock Fund determined as of the subject record date and a denominator equal to the total value of the Macy's Stock Fund as of the subject record date.
- 7.13.2 The Trustee shall vote those Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund for which a vote on the subject matter is not determined under the provisions of Subsection 7.13.1 above (because certain Participants fail to direct the Trustee as to the manner in which the Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund that are subject to their direction under the provisions of Subsection 7.13.1 above are to be voted with respect to the subject matter in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 7.13.1 above) in the same proportions as it votes the Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund for which a vote on the subject matter is determined under the provisions of Subsection 7.13.1 above.
- 7.13.3 In connection with the vote of Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund with respect to the subject matter, (i) the Trustee and the Committee shall take such steps as are necessary to ensure that the applicable Participants who are entitled to give voting instructions under the foregoing subsections of this Section 7.13 have received necessary and accurate information as to the subject matter, (ii) the Trustee and the Committee shall take such steps as are necessary to ensure that such Participants are not subject to undue and improper pressure in making voting instructions or to any other improper outside influences that would affect the independence of such instructions, and (iii) the Trustee and the Committee shall take such steps as are necessary to ensure that the provisions of this Section 7.13 are fairly implemented. Furthermore, in the event that the Trustee determines that the vote of any number of Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund as to the subject matter in accordance with Subsection 7.13.2 above would otherwise violate the provisions of Section 404(a) or any other section of ERISA, then, notwithstanding Subsection 7.13.2 above, the Trustee shall vote such Common Shares (the vote for which under Subsection 7.13.2 above would, as is determined by the Trustee, otherwise violate Section 404(a) or any other section of ERISA) in accordance with its own fiduciary determination and without regard to the procedures described in Subsection 7.13.2 above.
- 7.13.4 Before any annual or special meeting of Macy's shareholders, the Trustee, the Committee, or a Committee representative will provide (by any method by which proxy material could be provided Macy's shareholders, including the notice and access model permitted by rules of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission) each Participant who is entitled to direct the vote of any Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund on a matter being voted on at such meeting a form allowing the Participant to instruct the Trustee as to how to vote such Common Shares on such matter.

#### **ARTICLE 7A**

#### MAXIMUM ANNUAL ADDITION LIMITS

The provisions of this Article 7A shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to any Plan Year beginning on or after such date.

- 7A.1 <u>General Maximum Annual Addition Limit Rules</u>. Subject to the other provisions of this Article 7A but notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, in no event shall the annual addition to a Participant's accounts for any limitation year exceed the lesser of (i) the defined contribution dollar limitation for such limitation year, as defined in Subsection 7A.1.1 below, or (ii) the defined contribution compensation limitation for such limitation year, as defined in Subsection 7A.1.2 below.
- 7A.1.1 For purposes of this Section 7A.1, the "defined contribution dollar limitation" for any limitation year is the dollar amount set forth in Section 415(c)(1)(A) of the Code, as such amount is adjusted under Code Section 415(d) by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate for such limitation year. In accordance with such Code sections, the dollar amount set forth in Code Section 415(c)(1)(A), as adjusted under Section 415(d) of the Code, is:
- (a) \$40,000 for each of the limitation year beginning on January 1, 2002 and the limitation year beginning on January 1, 2003;
  - (b) \$41,000 for the limitation year beginning on January 1, 2004;
  - (c) \$42,000 for the limitation year beginning on January 1, 2005;
  - (d) \$44,000 for the limitation year beginning on January 1, 2006;
  - (e) \$45,000 for the limitation year beginning on January 1, 2007;
  - (f) \$46,000 for the limitation year beginning on January 1, 2008; and
- (g) a dollar amount to be determined under Code Sections 415(c)(1)(A) and 415(d) for any limitation year that begins after 2008.
- 7A.1.2 For purposes of this Section 7A.1, the "defined contribution compensation limitation" for any limitation year is a dollar amount equal to 100% of the Participant's compensation for such limitation year.

The part, if any, of the annual addition attributable to contributions to a defined benefit plan for medical benefits under Code Section 401(h) or to contributions to a welfare benefit fund for funding for post-retirement medical benefits under Code Section 419A(d) shall not be applied against the limit set forth in Subsection 7A.1.2 above, however.

- 7A.2 <u>Necessary Terms</u>. For purposes of the rules set forth in this Article 7A, the terms set forth in the following subsections of this Section 7A.2 shall apply.
- 7A.2.1 The "annual addition" to a Participant's accounts for a limitation year for purposes of this Plan shall be determined under the provisions of the Code (and mainly Code Section 415(c)(2)) (and, for Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 2008, under the provisions of Treasury Regulations Section 1.415(c)-1) in effect for such limitation year.
- (a) In general, the annual addition is generally the sum of employer contributions, employee contributions, and forfeitures allocated to the Participant's accounts for such limitation year under each defined contribution plan (as defined in Code Section 414(i)) maintained by one or more Affiliated Employers that is a plan described in Code Section 401(a) which includes a trust exempt from tax under Code Section 501(a), a simplified employee pension described in Code Section 408(k), or mandatory employee contributions made by the Participant to a defined benefit plan, plus any contributions made on behalf of the Participant for such limitation year under Code Section 415(1) or Code Section 419A(d) (e.g., contributions to a defined benefit plan for medical benefits or contributions on behalf of a key employee to a welfare benefit fund for funding for post-retirement medical benefits) under defined benefit plans or welfare benefit funds maintained by the Affiliated Employers.
- (b) However, any catch-up contributions made by a Participant to the Plan in accordance with the Plan's provisions applicable to catch-up contributions (as described in Code Section 414(v)), any Rollover

Contributions of a Participant, any restoration of a Participant's accounts under Section 9.4, 11.2, or 17.5 below or a similar Plan provision, or any repayment of a loan made under Section 7.9 above or a similar provision of the Plan shall not be considered part of an annual addition for the limitation year in which the contributions, restorations, or repayments occur.

- 7A.2.2 A Participant's "compensation" shall, for purposes of the restrictions of this Article 7A, refer to his or her Compensation as defined in Subsection 2.1.6 above.
- 7A.2.3 The "limitation year" for purposes of the restrictions under this Article 7A shall be the Plan Year.
- 7A.3 Combining of Plans. If any other defined contribution plans (as defined in Section 414(i) of the Code) in addition to this Plan are maintained by one or more Affiliated Employers, then the limitations set forth in this Article 7A shall be applied as if this Plan and such other defined contribution plans are a single plan. If any reduction or adjustment in a Participant's annual addition is required by this Article 7A, such reduction or adjustment shall when necessary be made to the extent possible under any of such other defined contribution plans in which a portion of the annual addition was allocated to the Participant's account as of a date in the applicable limitation year which is later than the latest date in such year as of which any portion of the annual addition was allocated to the Participant's account under this Plan (provided such other plan or plans provide for such reduction or adjustment in such situation). To the extent still necessary, such reduction or adjustment shall be made under this Plan.
- 7A.4 Special Rule for 2008 Plan Year. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, for the Plan Year that ends on December 31, 2008, the foregoing sections of this Article 7A shall be applied as if the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, the May Profit Sharing Plan as in effect from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008, and this Plan as in effect from the Effective Amendment Date through December 31, 2008 were one "combined" plan and that all of the foregoing sections of this Article 7A apply to such "combined" plan for the entire Plan Year ending December 31, 2008.

#### ARTICLE 7B

## **INVESTMENT OF ACCOUNTS**

- 7B.1 <u>General Rules for Investment of Accounts</u>. All of a Participant's Accounts shall be invested on and after the Effective Amendment Date in the manner provided under and in accordance with the following subsections of this Section 7B.1.
- 7B.1.1 Each Participant may elect, to be effective as of the next Pay Day of the Participant by which the Committee can reasonably put such election into effect, to invest, as soon as practical after they are made, the Savings Contributions, Matching Contributions, and Rollover Contributions made by or for the Participant to the Plan (for purposes of this Subsection 7B.1.1, his or her "future contributions") in 1% increments among any or all of the Investment Funds. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Participant may not elect that more than 25% of his or her future contributions will be invested in the Macy's Stock Fund.
- 7B.1.2 If a Participant never makes any election as to the investment of his or her future contributions, then he or she shall be deemed to have elected to invest his or her future contributions in one of the Investment Funds that is chosen by the Committee to act as a "default" Investment Fund for purposes of the Plan, until the Participant affirmatively changes such election under Subsection 7B.1.1 above.
- 7B.1.3 Each Participant may at any time elect, to be effective as of the next day by which the Committee can reasonably put such election into effect, to change the investment of the then balance of his or her Accounts (including for this purpose the portion of his or her Accounts attributable to the Savings Contributions, Matching Contributions, and Rollover Contributions made by or for him or her prior to such election) in 1% increments among any or all of the Investment Funds. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such election may not result in an increase in the proportion of the then balance of the Participant's Accounts invested in the Macy's Stock Fund if, after the increase, over 25% of such then Account balance would be invested in the Macy's Stock Fund.
- 7B.1.4 Unless a Participant changes the investment of the balance of his or her Accounts as of any date under the provisions of Subsection 7B.1.3 above, any net income arising under an Investment Fund and allocable to the Participant's Accounts shall be reinvested in such Investment Fund.

- 7B.1.5 Any election made by a Participant under the provisions of Subsection 7B.1.1 or 7B.1.3 above must be made by a communication to a Plan representative under a telephonic or electronic system approved by the Committee or by any other method approved by the Committee. If such election is made by a telephonic or electronic communication, it shall be confirmed in writing by the Plan representative to the Participant.
- 7B.1.6 The Committee may, in its discretion and under administrative rules it adopts, treat a Participant's election that was made under a Prior Plan, was in effect immediately prior to the Effective Amendment Date, and concerned the investment of his or her future contributions and/or his or her balance of his or her plan accounts as an investment election made under the foregoing subsections of this Section 7B.1 and as effective as of the Effective Amendment Date, provided such Prior Plan investment election applied to the same types of Investment Funds as apply under the Plan as of the Effective Amendment Date.
- 7B.1.7 Whenever a Participant makes an election (or is deemed to make an election) under the foregoing subsections of this Section 7B.1 as to the investment of his or her future contributions or the then balance of his or her Accounts, then his or her future contributions or the then balance of his or her Accounts, as the case may be, shall continue to be invested in accordance with such election until the Participant subsequently elects a change as to such investment under the foregoing subsections of this Section 7B.1.
- 7B.2 <u>Investment Funds</u>. Several Investment Funds shall be maintained in the Trust Fund for the investment of Plan funds.
- 7B.2.1 As is indicated in Subsection 2.1.14 above, an "Investment Fund" means a separate commingled investment fund, or a separate investment option available under the Plan that permits a Participant to individually direct the investment of all or part of his or her Accounts (and the contributions allocable to his or her Accounts) among many different mutual funds or other publicly offered investments pursuant to a brokerage-like account, which is used for the investment of assets of the Plan.
- 7B.2.2 Each of the Investment Funds shall have a specific investment focus and party or parties directing its investments or a specific investment method, which in all cases is chosen by the Committee or an investment committee appointed under the provisions of the Trust.
- 7B.2.3 The Committee can eliminate and/or add Investment Funds for purposes of the Plan for any reason and at any time. Each Investment Fund is subject to all of the terms of the Trust Fund.
- 7B.2.4 One of the Investment Funds shall be referred to in this Plan as the "Macy's Stock Fund" and shall invest primarily in common shares of Macy's, except that a portion of such Investment Fund may invest in certain cash equivalents.

## **ARTICLE 8**

#### WITHDRAWALS DURING EMPLOYMENT

- 8.1 <u>Withdrawals of After-Tax Savings and Rollover Contributions</u>.
- 8.1.1 Upon notice given to a Plan representative (under any telephonic, electronic, or other procedure established for this purpose by the Committee), a Participant may elect to withdraw from his or her Savings Account any portion of the then value of such Account which is attributable to his or her After-Tax Savings Contributions which are treated under other provisions of the Plan as Additional Savings Contributions (for purposes of this Section 8.1, the "After-Tax Additional Savings Contributions"), and/or to withdraw any portion of the then value of his or her Rollover Account, and which he or she designates in the election.
- 8.1.2 Also upon notice given to a Plan representative (under any telephonic, electronic, or other procedure established for this purpose by the Committee), any Participant may, provided that he or she elects at the same time to withdraw the maximum amount of After-Tax Additional Savings Contributions he or she is permitted to withdraw under Subsection 8.1.1 above (if any), elect to withdraw from his or her Savings Account any portion of the then value of such Account which is attributable to his or her After-Tax Savings Contributions which are treated under other provisions of the Plan as Basic Savings Contributions and which he or she designates in the election.
- 8.1.3 If a withdrawal under Subsection 8.1.1 above and/or Subsection 8.1.2 above is elected, then, subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, the actual withdrawal payment shall be distributed in cash to the Participant as soon as administratively practical after such election.

## 8.2 Withdrawals of Elective Savings Contributions.

- 8.2.1 Upon notice given to a Plan representative (under any telephonic, electronic, or other procedure established for this purpose by the Committee), a Participant may request a withdrawal from his or her Savings Account of any portion of the then value of such Account which is attributable to his or her Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions and Roth Elective Savings Contributions (for purposes of this Section 8.2, collectively referred to as his or her "Elective Savings Contributions") and which he or she designates in the election, so long as, if the Participant has not yet attained age 59-1/2, the requested amount is not greater than the difference between the dollar amount of the Elective Savings Contributions previously made on his or her behalf to the Plan and the amount of Elective Savings Contributions he or she has previously withdrawn from the Plan. In particular, no Trust income allocated to the Participant's Savings Account by reason of his or her Elective Savings Contributions made to the Plan may be withdrawn pursuant to the provisions of this Section 8.2 when the withdrawal is made before the Participant has attained age 59-1/2. Further, no withdrawal may be allowed under this Section 8.2 unless the withdrawal is requested (i) after the Participant has attained age 59-1/2 or (ii) because of a hardship.
- 8.2.2 If such a withdrawal is requested, then, subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, the actual withdrawal payment shall be distributed in cash to the Participant as soon as administratively practical after such election, provided that the Committee or a Committee representative determines such request is to be granted under the rules set forth in this Section 8.2 (and, if applicable, Section 8.3 below).
- 8.2.3 Also, any withdrawal made by a Participant shall be deemed for Plan purposes to consist first of those Elective Savings Contributions which are treated under other provisions of the Plan as Additional Savings Contributions and second (only to the extent still necessary) of those Elective Savings Contributions which are treated under other provisions of the Plan as Basic Savings Contributions.
- 8.2.4 Any withdrawal requested under this Section 8.2 because of a hardship shall be granted by the Committee or a Committee representative if (and only if) the Committee or the Committee representative determines that the requested hardship withdrawal meets the requirements set forth in Section 8.3 below.
- 8.3 <u>Requirements for Hardship Withdrawals</u>. Any withdrawal which is requested by a Participant under Section 8.2 above because of a hardship must meet the requirements set forth in the following subsections of this Section 8.3 in order to be granted by the Committee or a Committee representative.
- 8.3.1 Any such hardship withdrawal must be requested by the Participant and certified to be on account of an immediate and heavy financial need of the Participant. Also, written documentation of the reason for requesting the withdrawal may be required by the Committee or a Committee representative. Whether a withdrawal is requested on account of an immediate and heavy financial need of the Participant shall be determined by the Committee or a Committee representative on the basis of all facts and circumstances. In this regard, a withdrawal shall be considered to be requested on account of an immediate and heavy financial need of the Participant if the request is on account of:
- (a) Expenses for (or necessary to obtain) medical care that would be deductible to the Participant under Section 213(d) of the Code (determined without regard to whether the expenses exceed 7.5% of adjusted gross income);
- (b) Costs directly related to the purchase (excluding mortgage payments) of a principal residence of the Participant;
- (c) The payment of tuition, related educational fees, and room and board expenses for up to the next twelve months of post-secondary education for the Participant or his or her spouse, children, or dependents (as defined in Section 152 of the Code but without regard to subsection (b)(1), (b)(2), or (d)(1)(B) thereof);
- (d) Payments necessary to prevent the eviction of the Participant from his or her principal residence or the foreclosure on the mortgage of the Participant's principal residence;
- (e) Payments for burial or funeral expenses for the Participant's deceased parent, spouse, children, or dependent (as defined in Section 152 of the Code but without regard to subsection (d)(1)(B) thereof);
- (f) Expenses for the repair of damage to the Participant's principal residence that would qualify for the casualty deduction under Section 165 of the Code (determined without regard to whether the loss exceeds 10% of adjusted gross income); or

(g) To the extent not included in any of the foregoing paragraphs, the need to pay expenses to alleviate the Participant's severe financial hardship resulting from extraordinary and unforeseeable circumstances beyond the control of the Participant.

The provisions of this Section 8.3 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2006, be effective as of January 1, 2006 with respect to any hardship withdrawal made on or after such date.

- 8.3.2 Any such hardship withdrawal must also be necessary to satisfy the need for the withdrawal. A withdrawal shall be deemed necessary to satisfy such need if, and only if, all of the conditions set forth in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 8.3.2 are certified to by the Participant.
- (a) The withdrawal is not in excess of the amount of the immediate and heavy financial need of the applicable Participant which has caused the Participant to request the withdrawal. The amount of an immediate and heavy financial need of the Participant may include an amount permitted by the Committee under uniform rules to cover Federal income taxes or penalties which can reasonably be anticipated to result to the Participant from the distribution.
- (b) The Participant has obtained or is obtaining by the date of the withdrawal all withdrawals (other than hardship withdrawals) and all nontaxable (at the time of the loans) loans then available under the Plan and all other plans of the Affiliated Employers, including any loans then available under Section 7.9 above and any withdrawal then available under Section 8.1 above.
- (c) The Participant shall be suspended from making employee contributions or having contributions made by reason of his or her election pursuant to an arrangement described in Section 401(k) of the Code under the Plan, or any other plan of the Affiliated Employers which is qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code, for a six month period beginning on the date on which the withdrawal payment is made.
- (d) The Participant shall be suspended from making employee contributions or having contributions made by reason of his or her election under any plan of deferred compensation of an Affiliated Employer which is not qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code, including for purposes hereof a stock option or stock purchase plan, for at least six months after the date on which the withdrawal payment is made.
  - (e) The Participant cannot relieve such need through any other resources.
- 8.4 <u>Suspension of Savings Contributions</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision in the Plan to the contrary, the ability of any Participant who makes a withdrawal under Sections 8.2 and 8.3 above because of a hardship shall automatically be suspended from making Savings Contributions under this Plan for the six month period beginning on the date on which the withdrawal payment is made. The Participant may elect to have Savings Contributions resume being made on his or her behalf as of any Pay Day which occurs after the expiration of such six month suspension period only by filing a new Savings Agreement with a Plan representative an administratively reasonable number of days prior to such Pay Day. No limit on the Participant's ability to make Savings Contributions under the Plan after such six month suspension period has expired shall apply by reason of the hardship withdrawal taken by the Participant under the Plan. The provisions of this Section 8.4 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to any hardship withdrawal made on or after such date.

## **ARTICLE 9**

# DISTRIBUTIONS ON ACCOUNT OF TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT FOR REASONS OTHER THAN DEATH

- 9.1 <u>Distribution of Retirement Benefit</u>. Each Participant who is vested in any Account under the Plan shall be entitled to a retirement benefit under the Plan, which is payable in accordance with the following subsections of this Section 9.1.
  - 9.1.1 The form of such benefit shall be determined under Articles 9A and 9B below.
- 9.1.2 Further, subject to the other provisions of the Plan, such benefit shall be paid or commence to be paid within a reasonable administrative period after the date the Participant provides a Plan representative with a

direction (under any telephonic, electronic, or other procedure established for this purpose by the Committee) to pay the benefit. Notwithstanding the immediately preceding sentence, in no event shall such benefit be paid or commence to be paid prior to the earlier of the date the Participant ceases to be an Employee or the Participant's Required Commencement Date (unless the Participant's benefit reflects any amounts attributable to his participation in the May Profit Sharing Plan before the Effective Amendment Date and the Participant attained age 70-1/2 prior to January 1, 1987, in which case this sentence shall not apply). Also, notwithstanding the first sentence of this Subsection 9.1.2, in no event shall such benefit be paid or commence to be paid later than the Participant's Required Commencement Date.

- 9.1.3 Notwithstanding Subsection 9.1.2 above, such benefit shall automatically be paid, with no direction or consent of the Participant being required, within a reasonable administrative period after the date the Participant ceases to be an Employee if (i) the lump sum amount of such benefit is then determined to be \$1,000 or less, (ii) such benefit has not begun to be paid to the Participant under any other provisions of the Plan, and (iii) the Participant's ceasing to be an Employee occurs prior to his or her Required Commencement Date; except that such benefit shall in no event be paid later than the Participant's Required Commencement Date. The provisions of this Subsection 9.1.3 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on March 28, 2005, be effective as of March 28, 2005 with respect to any benefit that commences to be paid on or after such date.
- 9.1.4 Also, in no event shall distribution of any benefit under the Plan to a Participant under this Section 9.1 be made or commence, provided the Participant has filed a direction to pay the benefit (when such direction is required) and the amount of the benefit can be determined, later than 60 days after the end of the later of the Plan Year during which the Participant attains his or her Normal Retirement Age or the Plan Year in which he or she ceases to be an Employee.
- 9.1.5 If a Participant dies before the full distribution of the retirement benefit to which he or she is entitled, his or her beneficiary under the Plan shall be entitled to a benefit under Article 10 below and the provisions of this Section 9.1 shall no longer apply.
- 9.2 Forfeiture of Nonvested Accounts on Termination of Employment. If a Participant ceases to be an Employee for any reason prior to a time when his or her Accounts are fully vested, the Participant shall forfeit from his or her Accounts the nonvested balance therein (i.e., the total balance of such Accounts less the vested portion, if any, of such balance), on and as determined as of the earlier of (i) the date on which he or she receives distribution of the full vested portion of his or her Accounts or (ii) the end of the Plan Year in which he or she first incurs a Six-Year Break-in-Service which ends after the Participant ceases to be an Employee. The forfeited amount shall be allocated to Accounts of other Participants in accordance with Section 9.5 below. For purposes hereof, a Participant who ceases to be an Employee at a time when he or she has no vested balance in his or her Accounts at all shall be deemed to have received a complete distribution of the vested portion of his or her Accounts on the date of such termination of employment.

# 9.3 <u>Special Rules as to Effect of Rehirings on Accounts</u>.

- 9.3.1 If a former Participant who ceased to be an Employee and thereby forfeited all of his or her Accounts is rehired as a Covered Employee prior to incurring a Six-Year Break-in-Service, the dollar amount which was previously forfeited from such Accounts shall be restored, as of the last day of the Plan Year in which he or she is rehired, to new Accounts (of the same types as the ones from which he or she suffered the forfeiture) established for him or her under the Plan.
- 9.3.2 In addition, if a former Participant who ceased to be an Employee, thereby forfeited a portion of but not all of his or her Accounts, and received a distribution of the vested balance of such Accounts is rehired as a Covered Employee prior to incurring a Six-Year Break-in-Service, he or she may repay to the Trust the dollar amount previously distributed to him or her which was attributable to the vested portion of such prior Accounts. Such repayment must be made prior to the earlier of the end of a Six-Year Break-in-Service or the sixth annual anniversary of his or her reemployment as a Covered Employee. If he or she makes such repayment, the dollar amount previously forfeited from such prior Accounts, together with the dollar amount of the repayment, shall be restored, as of the last day of the Plan Year in which he or she makes the repayment, to new Accounts (of the same types as the ones from which he or she suffered the forfeiture and received the distribution) established for him or her under the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if such Participant participated prior to the Effective Amendment Date in the May Profit Sharing Plan and any part of the Accounts forfeited upon the Participant's ceasing to be an Employee were attributable to employer contributions made to the May Profit Sharing Plan before the Effective Amendment Date, then the dollar amount which was previously forfeited from such Accounts shall be restored, as of the last day of the

Plan Year in which he or she is rehired, to new Accounts even if the Participant fails to make a repayment to the Trust of the dollar amount previously distributed to him or her which was attributable to the vested portion of such prior Accounts.

- 9.3.3 If a former Participant who ceased to be an Employee and forfeited a portion but not all of his or her Matching Account is rehired as a Covered Employee after incurring a Six-Year Break-in-Service but before receiving the full vested portion of all of his or her Accounts, his or her Matching Account shall be renamed as the "Prior Matching Account," shall at all future times only reflect the then remaining vested balance therein and Trust income and losses which become allocable thereto, and shall be fully vested at all subsequent times. A new Matching Account, to which future Matching Contributions can be allocated and which shall be subject to the general vesting provisions of the Plan, shall be established for the rehired Participant.
- 9.4 <u>Source of Restorals</u>. The restorals required under Section 9.3 above for any Plan Year shall, to the extent indicated in Section 9.5 below, be made from forfeitures arising in such Plan Year. If the amount of such forfeitures is insufficient to make all such required restorals, then the amount of such required restorals shall be made from a special contribution paid by the Employer to the Trust. Such contribution shall not be considered an Employer contribution for purposes of Section 7.1 or 7.2 above or a part of an annual addition (as defined in Subsection 7A.2.1(a) above) to the Plan.
- 9.5 Application of Forfeitures. Any amount of forfeitures arising under the Plan during a Plan Year (for purposes of this Section 9.5, the "subject Plan Year"): (i) shall be allocated to make all restorals of Accounts required under Section 9.3 above; (ii) shall, to the extent any such forfeitures still remain after such first step, be allocated to correct any inadvertent errors made in crediting amounts to Accounts and to make all restorals of Accounts required under Section 11.2 below; (iii) shall, to the extent any such forfeitures still remain after such two steps, be used to reduce and be substituted in place of the amount of Matching Contributions otherwise required for the subject Plan Year under Section 6.1 above; and (iv) shall, to the extent any such forfeitures still remain after such three steps, be allocated among the Matching Accounts of those Participants who are otherwise entitled to receive an allocation of Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year in the same manner as if such forfeitures were additional Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year.

## **ARTICLE 9A**

# FORM OF DISTRIBUTION OF SAVINGS BENEFIT ACCOUNTS

- 9A.1 Section Applies Only to Savings Benefit Accounts. This Article 9A provides rules as to the form (except for the time of payout, which is provided for in Article 9 above) of a Participant's retirement benefit under the Plan with respect to the part of such benefit that is not attributable to the Participant's participation prior to the Effective Amendment Date in the David's Bridal, Inc. 401(k) Plan that merged prior to such date into the May Profit Sharing Plan but that is attributable to the other portions of the Participant's Savings Account, Rollover Account, and Matching Account of the Participant (which part of such benefit is referred to in this Article 9A as the Participant's "Savings Benefit" and which Account portions to which the Savings Benefit is attributable are referred to in this Article 9A as the Participant's "Savings Benefit Accounts"). Article 9B below provides the rules as to such form with respect to the remaining part of the Participant's retirement benefit under the Plan.
- 9A.2 Normal Form of Savings Benefit Lump Sum Payment. Subject to the other provisions of the Plan (including but not limited to Article 17 below), a Participant's Savings Benefit shall be distributed in the form of a lump sum payment. The amount of such lump sum payment shall be equal to the vested balances in the Participant's Savings Benefits Accounts, determined as of the date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution. Subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, such lump sum payment shall be made in cash.
- 9A.3 Optional Annuity Form of Benefit Rules. Subject to the other provisions of the Plan, a Participant may elect to receive his or her Savings Benefit in an annuity form instead of the normal form set forth in Section 9A.2 above (or to have part of his or her Savings Benefit paid in an annuity form and the remainder paid in the normal form set forth in Section 9A.2 above). Such an election must be made on a form or writing prepared or approved by the Committee and filed with a Plan representative prior to the date the benefit is payable under Section 9.1 above. If the Participant elects to receive his or her Savings Benefit (or part of such benefit) in an annuity form, the specific type of annuity in which such benefit shall be paid is determined under Sections 9A.4, 9A.5, and 9A.6 below. In addition, the election to pay a Savings Benefit (or part of such benefit) in an annuity form is subject to the following subsections of

- 9A.3.1 The distribution of any annuity shall be effected by the application of an amount equal to the vested balances in the Participant's Savings Benefit Accounts (determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution), or the part of such vested balances which the Participant elects to have distributed in an annuity form, to the purchase of a nontransferable annuity contract providing the applicable type of annuity form from an insurance company selected by the Committee and the subsequent forwarding of such contract to the Participant. The purchase of such annuity shall be made on behalf of the Participant as a part of the Plan's administrative procedures. If the Participant receives a benefit under Article 9B below in the same annuity form as he or she receives his or her Savings Benefit (or any part thereof), the Committee may choose to purchase one annuity contract to provide both such benefits.
- 9A.3.2 Any annuity contract shall be purchased and distributed on an immediate basis (<u>i.e.</u>, payments under the contract shall begin as of a date which coincides with or is within a reasonable administrative period after the date as of which such purchase is made and in no event later than any deadline set in the Plan for the commencement of the applicable benefit). As a result, the vested balances of the Participant's Savings Benefit Accounts shall be maintained in the Plan until just before the annuity contract is to begin payments, at which time the contract shall be purchased.
- 9A.3.3 The distribution of an annuity contract hereunder shall, for all purposes of the Plan, be deemed to constitute the full distribution of the benefit attributable to the part of the Participant's Savings Benefit Accounts which is due the Participant and is being paid in the form of an annuity.
- 9A.3.4 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the applicable Participant may not elect to receive his or her Savings Benefit (or any part of such benefit) in an annuity form if (i) the value of such benefit (or such part) at the time it is determined for distribution purposes, when added to the value of any benefit under Article 9B below which the Participant also is to receive in an annuity form, is \$1,000 or less. Instead, in such case such benefit shall be distributed in a lump sum payment in accordance with Section 9A.2 above. The provisions of this Subsection 9A.3.4 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on March 28, 2005, be effective March 28, 2005 with respect to any benefit that commences to be paid on or after such date.
- 9A.3.5 If a Participant elects to receive part but not all of his or her Savings Benefit in the form of an annuity, then, for purposes of Sections 9A.4, 9A.5, and 9A.6 below, any reference in such sections to a Participant's Savings Benefit shall be read to refer only to the part of such benefit which the Participant elects to receive in the form of an annuity.

## 9A.4 Normal Form of Annuity Benefit.

- 9A.4.1 Subject to the other terms of the Plan, if a Participant elects to receive his or her Savings Benefit in an annuity form under Section 9A.3 above and he or she is not married as of the date payments under the annuity are to begin being paid, then such benefit shall be paid in the form of a Single Life Annuity.
- 9A.4.2 Subject to the other terms of the Plan, if a Participant elects to receive his or her Savings Benefit in an annuity form under Section 9A.3 above and he or she is married as of the date payments under the annuity are to begin being paid, then such benefit shall be paid in the form of a Qualified Joint and Survivor Annuity.

#### 9A.5 Election Out of Normal Annuity Form.

9A.5.1 A Participant who elects to receive his or her Savings Benefit in an annuity form under Section 9A.3 above may elect to waive the normal annuity form in which such benefit shall otherwise be paid under Section 9A.4 above and instead to have such benefit paid in any specific optional annuity form permitted him or her under Section 9A.6 below, provided: (i) such election is made in writing to a Plan representative (on a form or writing prepared or approved by the Committee) both prior to the date on which the Savings Benefit is otherwise distributed in the absence of this election and within the 180 day period ending on the date on which his or her Savings Benefit is distributed; and (ii) for a Participant who is married on the date as of which his or her Savings Benefit commences under the annuity form, the person who is the spouse of the Participant on such date consents, in writing to a Plan representative, to such election within the same 180 day period, with the spouse's consent acknowledging the effect of such consent and being witnessed by a notary public. Any such spouse's consent shall be irrevocable once received by a Plan representative.

- 9A.5.2 Notwithstanding clause (ii) of Subsection 9A.5.1 above, a consent of a spouse shall not be required for purposes of Subsection 9A.5.1 above if it is established to the satisfaction of a Plan representative that the otherwise required consent cannot be obtained because the Plan representative reasonably determines no spouse exists, because the spouse cannot reasonably be located, or because of such other circumstances as the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate allows in regulations.
- 9A.5.3 The Participant may amend or revoke his or her election of an optional annuity form under this Section 9A.5 by notice filed with a Plan representative at any time before his or her Savings Benefit is processed for distribution to him or her under the Plan; provided that if the Participant attempts upon such an amendment to elect another annuity form of payment different than the normal annuity form applicable to him or her, the conditions of Sections 9A.5.1 and 9A.5.2 above must be satisfied as if such amendment were a new election.
- 9A.6 Optional Annuity Forms. A Participant who elects to receive his or her Savings Benefit in an annuity form may elect to receive such benefit, in lieu of the normal annuity form otherwise payable under Section 9A.4 above and provided all of the election conditions of Section 9A.5 above are met, in any of the following annuity forms: (i) a Single Life Annuity (which is an optional annuity form only for a Participant who is married on the date as of which his or her Savings Benefit is distributed to him); (ii) a Life and Ten Year Certain Annuity; (iii) a Full Cash Refund Annuity; or (iv) a Period Certain Annuity.
- 9A.7 <u>Annuity Definitions</u>. For purposes of this Article 9A, the annuity definitions set forth in the following subsections of this Section 9A.7 shall apply.
- 9A.7.1 "Single Life Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant for his or her life and end with the last monthly payment due for the month in which the Participant dies.
- 9A.7.2 "Qualified Joint and Survivor Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant for his or her life, and, after his or her death, monthly survivor payments continue to the person who is the spouse of the Participant on the date as of which payments under the annuity begin being paid to the Participant (provided such person survives the Participant) for such person's life. Each monthly survivor payment to such person is equal in amount to 50% (or, if the Participant so elects in writing to the applicable Plan representative within the 180 day period ending on the date on which payments under the annuity begin being paid, 66-2/3%, 75%, or 100%) of the monthly payment amount made during the life of the Participant under the same annuity.
- 9A.7.3 "Life and Ten Year Certain Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant for his or her life, and such payments end with the payment due for the month in which the Participant dies if at least 120 monthly payments have been made on behalf of the Participant. If not, the monthly payments continue after the Participant's death to a contingent beneficiary until 120 monthly payments in the aggregate have been made to the Participant and the contingent beneficiary. The Participant shall name the contingent beneficiary in his or her election of this form.
- 9A.7.4 "Full Cash Refund Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant for his or her life and end with the last payment due for the month in which the Participant dies. Further, if the cost of such annuity exceeds the total of all monthly payments made under the annuity through the month in which the Participant dies, then the amount of such excess shall be paid in a single sum to a contingent beneficiary. The Participant shall name the contingent beneficiary for purposes of such annuity in his or her election of this form.
- 9A.7.5 "Period Certain Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant for a certain number of months (for purposes of this Subsection 9A.7.5, the "period certain") and end with the payment for the last month in such period certain. If the Participant dies before the end of the period certain, then the monthly payments due for the remaining months in the period certain after the month of the Participant's death shall be paid to a contingent beneficiary. The Participant shall specify the period certain to be used and name the contingent beneficiary in his or her election of this form. The period certain may be any number of months, provided it is not less than 36 months and not more than 180 months.
- 9A.8 <u>Minimum Required Installment/Lump Sum Form of Benefit</u>. Subject to the other provisions of the Plan, a Participant who is required to receive a retirement benefit under Section 9.1 above on his or her Required Commencement Date and prior to his or her having ceased to be an Employee shall receive his or her Savings Benefit in a special installment form (for purposes of this Section 9A.8, the "Installment/Lump Sum Form"), unless and until

the Participant elects prior to the date of any payment otherwise required under the Installment/Lump Sum Form to receive his or her Savings Benefit in the normal form set forth in Section 9A.2 above (in which case his or her then remaining Savings Benefit shall be paid in such normal form) or in an optional annuity form (in which case such election shall be subject to the rules of Subsections 9A.3.1 through 9A.3.5 above and of Sections 9A.4 through 9A.6 above and, subject to such rules, his or her then remaining Savings Benefit shall be paid in such optional annuity form). The Committee may require for administrative reasons that such election must be filed a reasonable number of days or months prior to the date of any payment otherwise required under the Installment/Lump Sum form for it to be considered effective as of the date of such payment. The Installment/Lump Sum Form is subject to the following subsections of this Section 9A.8.

9A.8.1 Under the Installment/Lump Sum Form and subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, a part of the vested balances of the Participant's Savings Benefit Accounts is paid in cash to the Participant (or, if he or she dies before payment of such part, to the beneficiary of the Participant designated under Section 10.6 below) for each Distribution Year. For any Distribution Year, the amount of the distribution shall be equal to the lesser of: (i) an amount equal to the total vested balances of all of the Participant's Accounts (determined as of the last day of the latest calendar year which ends prior to the subject Distribution Year) divided by the Life Expectancy of the Participant for such Distribution Year; or (ii) an amount equal to the vested balances of the Participant's Savings Benefit Accounts (determined as of the latest valuations of the Investment Funds which have been completed prior to the distribution and the results of which are available on such date to the Committee). Any distribution which is made hereunder for a Distribution Year shall be deemed for Plan purposes to be taken first from the Participant's Savings Account, second (only to the extent still necessary) from his or her Rollover Account, and third (only to the extent still necessary) from his or her Matching Account.

9A.8.2 Further, under the Installment/Lump Sum Form and subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, any then remaining vested balance in the Participant's Savings Benefit Accounts shall be paid in a lump sum cash payment to the Participant (or, if he or she dies before such payment, to the beneficiary of the Participant designated under the provisions of Section 10.6 below) within a reasonable administrative period after the Participant ceases to be an Employee for any reason. For purposes of this distribution, the remaining vested balances of the Participant's Savings Benefit Accounts to be so distributed shall be based on the latest valuations of the Investment Funds which have been completed prior to the date of the distribution and the results of which are available on such date to the Committee.

9A.8.3 The distribution to be made under the Installment/Lump Sum Form for the Participant's first Distribution Year shall be made on the Participant's Required Commencement Date. The distribution to be made under the Installment/Lump Sum Form for any later Distribution Year shall be made on a date which falls in such Distribution Year and which the Committee determines for administrative reasons to be the date on which such distribution is to be made; except that, instead of a separate payment, the distribution to be made for any Distribution Year in which the Participant ceases to be an Employee may be paid as part of the final lump sum cash payment provided for in Subsection 9A.8.2 above (whenever it is paid) if (and only if) such final payment is made in such Distribution Year. If the Participant affirmatively elects in writing to have his or her Savings Benefit paid in the Installment/Lump Sum form, then such form, once it commences, shall continue in accordance with the terms of this Section 9A.8 which apply to such form and shall not be subject to change.

9A.8.4 For purposes of this Section 9A.8, a "Distribution Year" means, with respect to any Participant, the latest calendar year which ends prior to or with the latest date which could serve as the Participant's Required Commencement Date and each later calendar year to and including the calendar year in which the Participant ceases to be an Employee.

9A.8.5 Also for purposes of this Section 9A.8, the "Life Expectancy" of the Participant shall be, for each and any Distribution Year, the Participant's life expectancy divisor for such Distribution Year. For purposes hereof, the Participant's "life expectancy divisor" for any such Distribution Year shall be deemed to be the applicable multiple set forth in the Uniform Lifetime Table set forth in Treasury Regulations Section 1.401(a)(9)-9(Q&A-2) that applies to the age of the Participant on his or her birthday in the subject Distribution Year. The provisions of this Subsection 9A.8.5 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2003, be effective as of January 1, 2003.

9A.8.6 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 9A.8, if (i) the value of the Participant's Savings Benefit as of his or her Required Commencement Date, when added to the value of any benefit under Article 9B below which the Participant also is to receive, is \$1,000 or less and (ii) his or her Savings Benefit has not begun to be paid to the Participant, then his or her Savings Benefit shall be distributed in the normal form set forth in Section 9A.2 above instead of the Installment/Lump Sum Form. The provisions of this Subsections 9A.8.6 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on

March 28, 2005, be effective as of March 28, 2005 with respect to any benefit that commences to be paid on or after such date.

#### ARTICLE 9B

# FORM OF DISTRIBUTION OF PROFIT SHARING ACCOUNTS

9B.1 Section Applies Only to Profit Sharing Accounts. This Article 9B provides rules as to the form (except for the time of payout, which is set forth in Article 9 above) of a Participant's retirement benefit under the Plan with respect to the part of such benefit attributable to the Retirement Income Account of the Participant and, if applicable, the portions of any other Accounts that are attributable to the Participant's participation prior to the Effective Amendment Date in the David's Bridal, Inc. 401(k) Plan that merged into the May Profit Sharing Plan before the Effective Amendment Date (which part of such benefit is referred to in this Article 9B as the Participant's "Profit Sharing Benefit" and which Account and Account portions to which the Profit Sharing Benefit is attributable are referred to in this Article 9B as the Participant's "Profit Sharing Accounts"). Article 9A above provides the rules as to such form with respect to the remaining part of the Participant's retirement benefit under the Plan (which part of such benefit is referred to in this Article 9B as the Participant's "Savings Benefit").

## 9B.2 Normal Form of Profit Sharing Benefit – Qualified Annuity Forms.

- 9B.2.1 Subject to the other terms of the Plan, if a Participant is not married as of the date payment of his or her Profit Sharing Benefit is to commence, then such benefit shall be paid in the form of a Single Life Annuity.
- 9B.2.2 Subject to the other terms of the Plan, if a Participant is married as of the date payment of his or her Profit Sharing Benefit is to commence, then such benefit shall be paid in the form of a Qualified Joint and Survivor Annuity.

## 9B.3 <u>Election Out of Normal Form</u>.

- 9B.3.1 A Participant may elect to waive the normal form in which his or her Profit Sharing Benefit shall otherwise be paid under Section 9B.2 above and instead to have such benefit (or any part of such benefit) paid in any specific optional form permitted him or her under Section 9B.4 below, provided: (i) such election is made both prior to the date on which the Profit Sharing Benefit is distributed in the absence of this election and within the 180 day period ending on the date on which his or her Profit Sharing Benefit is distributed or paid; and (ii) for a Participant who is married on the date as of which his or her Profit Sharing Benefit commences or is paid, the person who is the spouse of the Participant on such date consents, in writing to a Plan representative, to such election within the same 180 day period, with the spouse's consent acknowledging the effect of such consent and being witnessed by a notary public. Any such spouse's consent shall be irrevocable once received by a Plan representative.
- 9B.3.2 Notwithstanding the provisions of clause (ii) of Subsection 9B.3.1 above, a consent of a spouse shall not be required for purposes of Subsection 9B.3.1 above if it is established to the satisfaction of a Plan representative that the otherwise required consent cannot be obtained because the Plan representative reasonably determines no spouse exists, because the spouse cannot reasonably be located, or because of such other circumstances as the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate allows in regulations.
- 9B.3.3 The Participant may amend or revoke his or her election of an optional form under this Section 9B.3 by notice to a Plan representative at any time before his or her Profit Sharing Benefit is processed for distribution to him or her under the Plan; provided that if the Participant attempts upon such an amendment to elect another form of payment different than the normal form applicable to him or her, the conditions of Subsections 9B.3.1 and 9B.3.2 above must be satisfied as if such amendment were a new election.

#### 9B.4 Regular Optional Forms.

9B.4.1 Provided all of the election conditions of Section 9B.3 above are met, a Participant may elect to receive his or her Profit Sharing Benefit in any of the following forms instead of the normal form otherwise payable under Section 9B.2 above (or to have part of his or her Profit Sharing Benefit paid in the form described in paragraph (e) of this Subsection 9B.4.1 and the remainder paid in the normal form otherwise payable under Section 9B.2 above or in one of the optional annuity forms described in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this Subsection 9B.4.1).

- (a) A Single Life Annuity (which is an optional form only for a Participant who is married on the date as of which his or her Profit Sharing Benefit commences to be paid to him);
  - (b) A Life and Ten Year Certain Annuity;
  - (c) A Full Cash Refund Annuity;
  - (d) A Period Certain Annuity; or
- (e) A lump sum payment. The amount of the lump sum payment shall be equal to the vested balance of the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts, determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution, or the part of such vested balance which the Participant elects to have distributed in a lump sum payment form, as the case may be. Subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, such lump sum payment shall be made in cash.
- 9B.5 <u>Annuity Form of Benefit Rules</u>. If a Participant's Profit Sharing Benefit is paid in any annuity form under the provisions of this Article 9B, such annuity form shall be subject to the following subsections of this Section 9B.5.
- 9B.5.1 The distribution of any annuity shall be effected by the application of an amount equal to the vested balance in the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts (determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution), or the part of such vested balance which is to be distributed in an annuity form, to the purchase of a nontransferable annuity contract providing the applicable type of annuity form from an insurance company selected by the Committee and the subsequent forwarding of such contract to the Participant. The purchase of such annuity shall be made on behalf of the Participant as a part of the Plan's administrative procedures. If the Participant receives his or her Savings Benefit (or any part thereof) under Article 9A above in the same annuity form as he or she receives his or her Profit Sharing Benefit (or any part thereof), the Committee may choose to purchase just one annuity contract to provide both such benefits.
- 9B.5.2 Any annuity contract shall be purchased and distributed on an immediate basis (<u>i.e.</u>, payments under the contract shall begin as of a date which coincides with or is within a reasonable administrative period after the date as of which such purchase is made and in no event later than any deadline set in the Plan for the commencement of the applicable benefit). As a result, the vested portion of the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts shall be maintained in the Plan until just before the annuity contract is to begin payments, at which time the contract shall be purchased.
- 9B.5.3 The distribution of an annuity contract hereunder shall, for all purposes of the Plan, be deemed to constitute the full distribution of the benefit attributable to the part of the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts which is due the Participant and is being paid in the form of an annuity.
- 9B.6 <u>Annuity Definitions</u>. For purposes of this Article 9B, a "Single Life Annuity," "Qualified Joint and Survivor Annuity," "Life and Ten Year Certain Annuity," "Full Cash Refund Annuity," and "Period Certain Annuity" shall have the same meanings as are set forth for such terms in Section 9A.7 above.

# 9B.7 Required Lump Sum Form for Small Profit Sharing Benefit .

- 9B.7.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the Participant shall automatically receive his or her Profit Sharing Benefit in the form of a lump sum payment (and not in any annuity form) unless the value of such benefit at the time it is processed for distribution, when added to the value of any benefit under Article 9A above which the Participant elects to receive in an annuity form, is in excess of \$1,000. The provisions of this Subsection 9B.7.1 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on March 28, 2005, be effective as of March 28, 2005 with respect to any benefit that commences to be paid on or after such date.
- 9B.7.2 The amount of any lump sum payment that is payable pursuant to Subsection 9B.7.1 above shall be equal to the vested balance in the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution. Subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, such lump sum payment shall be made in cash.

- 9B.8 Optional Minimum Required Installment/Lump Sum Form of Benefit. As a special option, subject to the other provisions of the Plan, a Participant who is required to receive a retirement benefit under Section 9.1 above on his or her Required Commencement Date and prior to his or her having ceased to be an Employee may elect to receive his or her Profit Sharing Benefit, in lieu of the form otherwise payable under Section 9B.2 above and provided all of the election provisions of Section 9B.3 above are met, in a special installment form (for purposes of this Section 9B.8, the "Installment/Lump Sum Form"). Such an election must, in addition to the requirements set forth in Section 9B.3 above, be made prior to his or her Required Commencement Date. The Committee may require for administrative reasons that such election must be made a reasonable number of days or months prior to his or her Required Commencement Date for it to be considered effective. The Installment/Lump Sum Form is subject to the following subsections of this Section 9B.8.
- 9B.8.1 Under the Installment/Lump Sum Form and subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, a part of the vested balance of the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts is paid in cash to the Participant (or, if he or she dies before payment of such part, to the beneficiary of the Participant designated under Section 10A.9 below) for each Distribution Year. For any Distribution Year, the amount of the distribution shall be equal to the difference between: (i) an amount equal to the total vested balances of all of the Participant's Accounts (determined as of the last day of the calendar year which ends prior to the subject Distribution Year) divided by the Life Expectancy of the Participant for such Distribution Year; and (ii) the amount distributed to the Participant for such Distribution Year under Section 9A.8 above.
- 9B.8.2 Further, under the Installment/Lump Sum Form and subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, any then remaining vested balance in the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts shall be paid in a lump sum cash payment to the Participant (or, if he or she dies before such payment, to the beneficiary of the Participant designated under Section 10A.9 below) within a reasonable administrative period after the Participant ceases to be an Employee for any reason. For purposes of this distribution, the remaining vested balance in the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts shall be based on the latest valuations of the Investment Funds which have been completed prior to the date of the distribution and the results of which are available on such date to the Committee.
- 9B.8.3 The distribution to be made under the Installment/Lump Sum Form for the Participant's first Distribution Year shall be made on the Participant's Required Commencement Date. The distribution to be made under the Installment/Lump Sum Form for any later Distribution Year shall be made on a date which falls in such Distribution Year and which the Committee determines for administrative reasons to be the date on which such distribution is to be made; except that, instead of a separate payment, the distribution to be made for any Distribution Year in which the Participant ceases to be an Employee may be paid as part of the final lump sum cash payment provided for in Subsection 9B.8.2 above (whenever it is paid) if (and only if) such final payment is made in such Distribution Year. If the Participant affirmatively elects in writing to have his or her Profit Sharing Benefit paid in the Installment/Lump Sum form, then such form, once it commences, shall continue in accordance with the terms of this Section 9B.8 which apply to such form and shall not be subject to change.
- 9B.8.4 For purposes of this Section 9B.8, a "Distribution Year" means, with respect to any Participant, the latest calendar year which ends prior to or with the latest date which could serve as the Participant's Required Commencement Date and each later calendar year to and including the calendar year in which the Participant ceases to be an Employee.
- 9B.8.5 Also for purposes of this Section 9B.8, the "Life Expectancy" of the Participant shall be the Participant's life expectancy divisor for such Distribution Year. For purposes hereof, the Participant's "life expectancy divisor" for any such Distribution Year shall be deemed to be the applicable multiple set forth in the Uniform Lifetime Table set forth in Treasury Regulations Section 1.401(a)(9)- 9(Q&A-2) that applies to the age of the Participant on his or her birthday in the subject Distribution Year. The provisions of this Subsection 9B.8.5 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2003, be effective as of January 1, 2003.
- 9B.8.6 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Article 9B, if the Participant has any Savings Benefit which is also being distributed under Article 9A above on his or her Required Commencement Date and prior to his or her having ceased to be an Employee, then he or she may elect that his or her Profit Sharing Benefit is to be distributed in the Installment/Lump Sum Form only if he or she also elects in writing to have his or her Savings Benefit distributed in the Installment/Lump Sum Form described in Section 9A.8 above.
- 9B.8.7 Also notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Article 9B, if (i) the Participant has any Savings Benefit which is also being distributed under Article 9A above on his or her Required Commencement Date solely because he or she has reached such date and prior to his or her having ceased to be an Employee, (ii) such

Savings Benefit is distributed under the provisions of Article 9A above in the Installment/Lump Sum Form described in Section 9A.8 above, (iii) the Participant fails to indicate to a Plan representative the form in which he or she wants his or her Profit Sharing Benefit distributed on his or her Required Commencement Date, and (iv) no portion of his or her Profit Sharing Benefit would be required to be paid on his or her Required Commencement Date under the Installment/Lump Sum Form described in this Section 9B.8 even if such Installment/Lump Sum Form had been elected, then the Participant shall be deemed to have elected to receive his or her Profit Sharing Benefit in the form of the Installment/Lump Sum Form described in this Section 9B.8 until the first date on which some portion of his or her Profit Sharing Benefit would be required to be paid under the Installment/Lump Sum Form described in this Section 9B.8 (for purposes of this Subsection 9B.8.7, the "Required Profit Sharing Distribution Date"). At such time, the form of the Participant's Profit Sharing Benefit shall be redetermined under all of the provisions of this Article 9B (disregarding only this Subsection 9B.8.7) as if the Required Profit Sharing Distribution Date was the date on which the Participant's Profit Sharing Benefit was to commence.

9B.8.8 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 9B.8, if (i) the value of the Participant's Profit Sharing Benefit as of his or her Required Commencement Date, when added to the value of any benefit under Article 9A above which the Participant also is to receive, is \$1,000 or less and (ii) his or her Profit Sharing Benefit has not begun to be paid to the Participant, then his or her Profit Sharing Benefit shall be distributed in the lump sum payment form described in Section 9B.7 above instead of the Installment/Lump Sum Form. The provisions of this Subsection 9B.8.8 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on March 28, 2005, be effective as of March 28, 2005 with respect to any benefit that commences to be paid under the Prior Plan on or after such date.

#### **ARTICLE 10**

## **DISTRIBUTIONS ON ACCOUNT OF DEATH**

- 10.1 <u>Distribution of Death Benefit</u>. If a Participant dies, whether while an Employee or after he or she has ceased to be an Employee, prior to having a retirement benefit paid (or at least commence to be paid) to him or her under the provisions of Articles 9, 9A, and/or 9B above, the Participant's beneficiary shall be entitled to receive a death benefit under the Plan. Such death benefit, regardless of the form of payment, is payable solely from and attributable to the vested portions of the Participant's Accounts.
- 10.2 <u>Time of Death Benefit</u>. Subject to the provisions of Article 10A below, any death benefit payable under Section 10.1 above on behalf of a Participant shall be distributed within a reasonable administrative period after the Employer or the Committee receives notice of the Participant's death (and in no event, subject only to the Employer or the Committee receiving notice of the death, shall such benefit be distributed later than December 31 of the calendar year next following the calendar year in which the Participant died).
- 10.3 Normal Form of Death Benefit Lump Sum Payment. Subject to the provisions of Article 10A below and the other provisions of this Article 10, any death benefit payable under Section 10.1 above on behalf of a Participant shall be distributed in the form of a lump sum payment. The amount of such lump sum payment shall be equal to the vested balances of the Participant's Accounts determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution. Subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, such lump sum payment shall be made in cash.
- 10.4 Optional Annuity Form of Death Benefit Rules. Subject to Article 10A below and the other provisions of this Article 10, a Participant's beneficiary who is entitled to a death benefit payable under Section 10.1 above on behalf of the Participant may elect to receive such death benefit in either a Single Life Annuity, a Life and Ten Year Certain Annuity, a Full Cash Refund Annuity, or a Period Certain Annuity, instead of the normal form set forth in Section 10.3 above. Such an election must be made on a form or writing prepared or approved by the Committee and filed with a Plan representative prior to the date the death benefit is processed for payment under the provisions of Section 10.2 above. In addition, the election to pay a death benefit in an optional annuity form is subject to the following subsections of this Section 10.4.
- 10.4.1 The distribution of any annuity shall be effected by the application of an amount equal to the vested balances of the Participant's Accounts (determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee

or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution) to the purchase of a nontransferable annuity contract providing the applicable type of annuity form from an insurance company selected by the Committee and the subsequent forwarding of such contract to the Participant's beneficiary. The purchase of such annuity shall be made on behalf of the Participant's beneficiary as a part of the Plan's administrative procedures.

- 10.4.2 Any annuity contract shall be purchased and distributed on an immediate basis (<u>i.e.</u>, payments under the contract shall begin as of a date which coincides with or is within a reasonable administrative period after the date as of which such purchase is made and in no event later than any deadline set in the Plan for the commencement of the applicable benefit). As a result, the vested balances of the Participant's Accounts shall be maintained in the Plan until just before the annuity contract is to begin payments, at which time the contract shall be purchased.
- 10.4.3 The distribution of an annuity contract hereunder shall, for all purposes of the Plan, be deemed to constitute the full distribution of the death benefit which is due the Participant's beneficiary.
- 10.4.4 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the applicable beneficiary may not elect to receive the death benefit due to be paid hereunder in an optional annuity form if the value of such death benefit at the time it is to be distributed is \$5,000 or less. Instead, in such case such benefit shall be distributed in a lump sum payment in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.3 above.
- 10.5 <u>Annuity Definitions</u>. For purposes of this Article 10, the annuity definitions set forth in the following subsections of this Section 10.5 shall apply.
- 10.5.1 "Single Life Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant's beneficiary for the beneficiary's life and end with the payment due for the month in which the beneficiary dies.
- 10.5.2 "Life and Ten Year Certain Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant's beneficiary for the beneficiary's life, and such payments end with the payment due for the month in which the beneficiary dies if at least 120 monthly payments have been made on behalf of the beneficiary. If not, the monthly payments continue after the beneficiary's death to a contingent beneficiary until 120 monthly payments in the aggregate have been made to the beneficiary and the contingent beneficiary. The beneficiary shall name the contingent beneficiary in his or her election of this form.
- 10.5.3 "Full Cash Refund Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant's beneficiary for the beneficiary's life and end with the payment due for the month in which the beneficiary dies. Further, if the cost of such annuity exceeds the total of all monthly payments made under the annuity through the month in which the beneficiary dies, then the amount of such excess shall be paid to a contingent beneficiary. The beneficiary shall name the contingent beneficiary for purposes of such annuity in his or her election of this form.
- 10.5.4 "Period Certain Annuity" means an annuity payable as follows. Equal monthly payments are made to a Participant's beneficiary for a certain number of months (for purposes of this Subsection 10.5.4, the "period certain") and end with the payment for the last month in such period certain. If the beneficiary dies before the end of the period certain, then the monthly payments due for the remaining months in the period certain after the month of the beneficiary's death shall be paid to a contingent beneficiary. The beneficiary shall specify the period certain to be used and name the contingent beneficiary in his or her election of this form. The period certain may be any number of months, provided it is not less than 36 months and not more than 180 months.

## 10.6 <u>Designation of Beneficiary</u>.

- 10.6.1 Subject to the provisions of Article 10A below and the other provisions of this Section 10.6, a Participant's beneficiary for purposes of the Plan shall be deemed to be the surviving spouse of the Participant.
- 10.6.2 The Participant may designate a different beneficiary (different than his or her surviving spouse) on a form or writing prepared or approved by the Committee and filed with a Plan representative. Such a designation is not effective, however, unless (i) no spouse survives the death of the Participant (or it is established to the satisfaction of a Plan representative that no spouse survives such death, the spouse cannot reasonably be located, or there exist other circumstances prescribed by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate which warrant the

disregarding of any need for spousal consent to the designated beneficiary) or the spouse irrevocably consents to the different beneficiary before the Participant's death, (ii) the subject form is filed with a Plan representative prior to the Participant's death, and (iii) the designated beneficiary survives the death of the Participant. Such different beneficiary may consist of one or more persons, trusts, or estates.

- 10.6.3 The Participant may amend or revoke a designation of beneficiary that is made pursuant to the provisions of Subsection 10.6.2 above at any time prior to his or her death on a form or writing prepared or approved by the Committee and filed (prior to his or her death) with a Plan representative, provided that any designation of a beneficiary other than his or her spouse shall only be effective if such designation meets all of the conditions of Subsection 10.6.2 above.
- 10.6.4 Any consent of a spouse required under the provisions of this Section 10.6 must be made in writing, acknowledge the effect of such consent, and be witnessed by a notary public.
- 10.6.5 Any Participant who is an active Participant as of the Effective Amendment Date pursuant to Article 4 above, and who had a beneficiary designation that was in effect immediately prior to the Effective Amendment Date under a Prior Plan and that met all of the conditions described in the foregoing provisions of this Section 10.6 in order to be valid if it had been made under this Plan (including, if applicable, that the Participant's spouse consented to the designation or that such consent was properly excused for reasons noted in Subsection 10.6.2 above), shall have such beneficiary designation be effective (and be considered his or her beneficiary designation under the Plan) as of the Effective Amendment Date, unless and until he or she amends such beneficiary designation under and pursuant to the provisions of Subsection 10.6.3 above.
- 10.6.6 If the Committee determines that the Participant is not survived by a spouse or other properly designated beneficiary, the Participant's beneficiary for purposes of the Plan shall be deemed to be the estate of the Participant.

#### **ARTICLE 10A**

# SPECIAL SPOUSAL DEATH BENEFIT DISTRIBUTION RULES FOR PROFIT SHARING ACCOUNTS

- 10A.1 Section Applies Only to Profit Sharing Accounts. This Article 10A provides special rules as to the form and time of payment and the designation of beneficiary with respect to the part (if any) of any death benefit payable under Article 10 above on behalf of a Participant which is attributable to (i) the Participant's Retirement Income Account and (ii) the portions of any other Accounts that are attributable to the Participant's participation prior to the Effective Amendment Date in the David's Bridal, Inc. 401(k) Plan that merged into the May Profit Sharing Plan before the Effective Amendment Date (which part of such benefit is referred to in this Article 10A as the Participant's "Profit Sharing Death Benefit" and which Account and Account portions to which the Profit Sharing Benefit is attributable are referred to in this Article 10A as the Participant's "Profit Sharing Accounts") when (and only when) the Participant's beneficiary for purposes of such Profit Sharing Death Benefit is the Participant's spouse. To the extent the provisions of this Article 10A apply, such provisions shall govern the payment of the Participant's Profit Sharing Death Benefit, and the provisions of Article 10 above shall apply only to the remaining part of the death benefit under the Plan (with such remaining part being referred to in this Article 10A as the Participant's "Savings Death Benefit" and with any reference to the Accounts of the Participant contained in Article 10 above being read to refer only to the Participant's Accounts other than the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts).
- 10A.2 <u>Time of Profit Sharing Death Benefit</u>. If the Participant's beneficiary for purposes of his or her Profit Sharing Death Benefit is his or her spouse, then the Participant's Profit Sharing Death Benefit shall be distributed to his or her spouse within a reasonable administrative period after the later of the date the Employer or the Committee receives notice of the Participant's death or the date the spouse provides a written consent to payment of such benefit (except that in no event, subject only to the Employer or the Committee receiving notice of the death, shall such benefit be distributed later than December 31 of the later of the calendar year next following the calendar year in which the Participant died or the calendar year in which the Participant would have attained age 70-1/2 had he or she survived).
- 10A.3 Normal Form of Profit Sharing Death Benefit. If the Participant's beneficiary for purposes of his or her Profit Sharing Death Benefit is his or her spouse, then, subject to the other terms of this Article 10A, such Profit Sharing Death Benefit shall be paid to the spouse in the form of a Single Life Annuity.
  - 10A.4 Election Out of Normal Form. If the spouse of a Participant is entitled to receive the Participant's

Profit Sharing Death Benefit in the form of a Single Life Annuity under Section 10A.3 above, the spouse may instead elect to waive such Single Life Annuity form and have such benefit paid in any specific optional form permitted the spouse under Section 10A.5 below, provided such election is made in writing to a Plan representative (on a form or writing prepared or approved by the Committee) both prior to the date on which the Profit Sharing Death Benefit is otherwise processed for distribution in the absence of this election and within the 180 day period ending on the date on which the Profit Sharing Death Benefit is distributed. The spouse may amend or revoke his or her election of an optional form under this Section 10A.4 by written notice filed with a Plan representative at any time before the Profit Sharing Death Benefit is processed for distribution to him or her under the Plan.

- 10A.5 Optional Forms. If the spouse of a Participant is entitled to receive the Participant's Profit Sharing Death Benefit in the form of a Single Life Annuity under Section 10A.3 above, the spouse may elect to receive such benefit, in lieu of the Single Life Annuity form and provided all of the election provisions of Section 10A.4 above are met, in any of the following forms:
  - 10A.5.1 A Life and Ten Year Certain Annuity;
  - 10A.5.2 A Full Cash Refund Annuity;
  - 10A.5.3 A Period Certain Annuity; or
- 10A.5.4 A lump sum payment. The amount of such lump sum payment shall be equal to the vested balance in the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution. Subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, such lump sum payment shall be made in cash.
- 10A.6 <u>Annuity Form of Benefit Rules</u>. If a Participant's Profit Sharing Death Benefit is paid in any annuity form to the Participant's spouse under the provisions of this Article 10A, such annuity form shall be subject to the following subsections of this Section 10A.6.
- 10A.6.1 The distribution of any annuity under the provisions of this Article 10A shall be effected by the application of an amount equal to the vested balance of the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts (determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution) to the purchase of a nontransferable annuity contract providing the applicable type of annuity form from an insurance company selected by the Committee and the subsequent forwarding of such contract to the Participant's spouse. The purchase of such annuity shall be made on behalf of the Participant's spouse as a part of the Plan's administrative procedures. If the spouse receives the Savings Death Benefit under Article 10 above in the same annuity form as he or she receives the Participant's Profit Sharing Death Benefit, the Committee may choose to purchase just one annuity contract to provide both such benefits.
- 10A.6.2 Any annuity contract provided under this Article 10A shall be purchased and distributed on an immediate basis (<u>i.e.</u>, payments under the contract shall begin as of a date which coincides with or is within a reasonable administrative period after the date as of which such purchase is made and in no event later than any deadline set in the Plan for the commencement of the applicable benefit). As a result, the vested balance of the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts shall be maintained in the Plan until just before the annuity contract is to begin payments, at which time the contract shall be purchased.
- 10A.6.3 The distribution of an annuity contract under this Section 10A shall, for all purposes of the Plan, be deemed to constitute the full distribution of the benefit attributable to the Participant's Profit Sharing Death Benefit which is due the Participant's spouse.
- 10A.7 Required Lump Sum Form for Small Profit Sharing Death Benefit. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, if the spouse of a Participant is entitled to receive the Participant's Profit Sharing Death Benefit under the provisions of this Article 10A, then the spouse shall automatically receive such benefit in the form of a lump sum payment (and not in any annuity form) if the value of such benefit at the time it is processed for distribution, when added to the value of any portion of the Savings Death Benefit which is payable to the spouse and which the spouse elects to receive in an annuity form, is \$5,000 or less. The amount of such lump sum payment shall be equal to the vested balance in the Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts determined as of a date which is reasonably chosen by the Committee or a Committee representative to be sufficiently in advance of the distribution so as to allow the Committee time to process the distribution. Subject to Subsection 11.1.2 below, such lump sum payment shall be

made in cash.

- 10A.8 <u>Annuity Definitions</u>. For purposes of this Article 10A, a "Single Life Annuity," "Life and Ten Year Certain Annuity," "Full Cash Refund Annuity," and "Period Certain Annuity" shall have the same meanings as are set forth for such terms in Section 10.5 above; except that any reference to a "beneficiary" contained in each such section shall be read for purposes of this Article 10A to refer to a "spouse."
- 10A.9 <u>Designation of Beneficiary</u>. The spouse of a Participant shall automatically be deemed to be the beneficiary of the Participant's Profit Sharing Death Benefit, unless no spouse survives the death of the Participant (or it is established to the satisfaction of a Plan representative that no spouse survives such death, the spouse cannot reasonably be located, or there exist other circumstances prescribed by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate which would warrant the disregarding of any need of a spousal consent to a different beneficiary if one had been attempted to be named by the Participant). If no spouse survives the death of the Participant (or it is established to the satisfaction of a Plan representative that no spouse survives such death, the spouse cannot reasonably be located, or there exist other circumstances prescribed by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate which would warrant the disregarding of any need for a spousal consent to a different beneficiary if one had been attempted to be named by the Participant), the Participant's beneficiary for purposes of his or her Profit Sharing Death Benefit shall be deemed to be the same as his or her beneficiary determined under Section 10.6 above.

## **ARTICLE 11**

#### ADDITIONAL DISTRIBUTION PROVISIONS

- 11.1 Cash or Share Form of Plan Payments.
- 11.1.1 Any payment made under the Plan to a Participant (or a beneficiary of the Participant) shall be made in cash except as is otherwise provided in Subsection 11.1.2 below.
- 11.1.2 A Participant (or a beneficiary of the Participant) may elect, with respect to any payment to be made to him or her under the Plan (other than a payment that is part of a series of annuity payments) and in a manner prescribed by the Committee prior to the date the payment is processed, that the payment is to be made partly in the form of common shares of Macy's (for purposes of this Subsection 11.1.2, "Macy's Shares") if a part of the Participant's Account portions from which the payment is being made is invested in the Macy's Stock Fund (for purposes of this Subsection 11.1.2, the part of such Participant's Account portions that is so invested in the Macy's Stock Fund is referred to as the Participant's "Macy's Stock Fund Account Portion"). If such election is made, then such payment shall consist of: (i) to the extent sufficient Macy's Shares are available under the Macy's Stock Fund, Macy's Shares equal to the quotient produced by dividing the balance of the Participant's Macy's Stock Fund (for purposes of this Subsection 11.1.2, the "subject Valuation Date") by the closing price (for purposes of this Subsection 11.1.2, the "subject Closing Price") of a Macy's Share on the latest trading day of the largest securities market in which Macy's Shares are traded which occurs on or before the subject Valuation Date; and (ii) cash equal to the difference between the total amount or value of the payment and the value of the Macy's Shares being distributed in the payment (as determined on the basis of the subject Closing Price of a Macy's Share).
- Allocation of Contributions After Distribution. Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan to the contrary, any contributions which are allocated to any Account of a Participant as of a date which is on or prior to the date of a complete distribution of the vested balance of such Account to the Participant (or his or her beneficiary) under Articles 9, 9A, 9B, 10, and/or 10A above but which are actually paid to the Trust after the date such distribution is processed and any contributions which both are allocated to such Account and actually paid to the Trust after the date such distribution is processed (such contributions being referred to under this Section 11.2 in either case as "late contributions") shall be disregarded in the determination of the amount of the vested balance of such Account to be distributed. Instead, subject to the other provisions of the Plan, any late contributions (to the extent the Participant is vested in such amounts under the other provisions of the Plan) shall be paid within a reasonable administrative period after they are actually paid to the Trust to the Participant (or, if the Participant dies before such payment, to the appropriate beneficiary of the Participant under the other provisions of the Plan) in the same type of annuity form as is being paid to the Participant (or beneficiary) immediately prior to the payment of the late contributions (if the prior distribution was made in the form of an annuity under the other provisions of the Plan) or in a form of benefit which is in accordance with the other provisions of the Plan concerning benefit forms and assuming for such purpose that such late contributions were the sole retirement benefit applicable to the Participant (if the prior distribution was not made in any type of annuity form).

- 11.3.1 The facts as shown by the records of the Committee at the time of any payment due under the Plan shall be conclusive as to the proper payee and of the amounts properly payable, and payment made in accordance with such state of facts shall constitute a complete discharge of any and all obligations under the Plan.
- 11.3.2 If a Participant (or a person, trust, or estate claiming through him or her) who is entitled to a benefit hereunder makes no timely claim for such benefit and the Committee cannot reasonably locate or know how to find the Participant (or such other person, trust, or estate), then such benefit may, in the discretion of the Committee, continue to be held for the Participant (or such other person, trust, or estate) or may be forfeited. If, however, such benefit is forfeited but the lost Participant (or person, trust, or estate claiming through him or her) thereafter makes a claim for the amount previously forfeited hereunder, such benefit shall be restored and paid to the proper party (without any interest credited on the previously forfeited benefit) within a reasonable administrative period thereafter. The restorals required under this Section 11.3 shall, to the extent provided in Section 9.5 above, be made from forfeitures arising in such Plan Year. If the amount of such forfeitures is insufficient to make all such required restorals, then the amount of such required restorals shall be made from a special contribution paid by the Employer to the Trust. Such contribution shall not be considered an Employer contribution for purposes of Section 7.1 or 7.2 above or a part of an annual addition (as defined in Subsection 7A.1.2(a) above) to the Plan.
- 11.4 <u>Reemployed Participant</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, if a Participant in this Plan who ceased to be an Employee and became thereby entitled to the distribution of all or any part of his or her Accounts resumes employment as an Employee prior to his or her Required Commencement Date, the Committee shall then direct the Trustee to postpone or cease distribution of such Accounts, to the extent such action is administratively possible (e.g., no annuity contract has been purchased or lump sum payment made), until the Participant's later termination of employment (or, if earlier, his or her Required Commencement Date).

#### 11.5 Nonalienation of Benefits.

- 11.5.1 To the extent permitted by law, no benefit payable under the Plan shall be subject in any manner to alienation, sale, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, or charge, whether voluntary or involuntary, nor shall any such benefit be in any manner liable for or subject to the debts, contracts, liabilities, engagements, or torts of the person entitled to such benefit.
- 11.5.2 The Committee shall, however, adopt procedures to allow benefits to be assigned in connection with qualified domestic relations orders (as defined in and in accordance with the provisions of Section 206(d)(3) of ERISA and Section 414(p) of the Code). In this regard, the Plan shall permit a lump sum payment to be made at any time to a Participant's alternate payee (as also is defined in ERISA Section 206(d)(3) and Code Section 414(p)) if directed by a qualified domestic relations order, even if the Participant has not yet ceased to be an Employee and has not attained his or her earliest retirement date (again as defined in ERISA Section 206(d)(3) and Section 414(p) of the Code). Further, the Plan shall permit any such alternate payee to have the same rights to direct the investment of any part of any Account which is held under the Plan on behalf of the alternate payee pursuant to a qualified domestic relations order as a Participant would have.
- 11.5.3 In addition, if a beneficiary of a Participant under the Plan who is otherwise entitled to a benefit under the Plan files a qualified disclaimer with a Plan representative that the beneficiary disclaims any interest in such benefit, then the Plan shall recognize such qualified disclaimer and distribute or otherwise deal with such benefit in accordance with the provisions of the Plan in a manner that assumes that the beneficiary making the qualified disclaimer never became a beneficiary of the Participant for purposes of the Plan. For purposes of the Plan, a "qualified disclaimer" of a beneficiary of a Participant under the Plan means an irrevocable and unqualified refusal by the beneficiary to accept any interest in Plan benefits, provided that all of the following requirements are met: (i) the purported disclaimer is in writing; (ii) the purported disclaimer is received by a Plan representative within nine months after the date of the Participant's death; (iii) the beneficiary has not accepted or been paid any benefits under the Plan; (iv) as a result of the disclaimer the benefits of the Plan will pass to a person other than the beneficiary making the disclaimer; and (v) the purported disclaimer is determined by the Committee to meet any other requirements of Code Section 2518 in order to be considered a qualified disclaimer for purposes of such section and to meet any requirements of applicable state law.
- 11.6 <u>Incompetency</u>. Every person receiving or claiming benefits under the Plan shall be conclusively presumed to be mentally or legally competent and of age until the date on which the Committee receives written notice that such person is incompetent or a minor for whom a guardian or other person legally vested with the care of his or her person or estate has been appointed. If the Committee finds that any person to whom a benefit is payable

under the Plan is unable to care for his or her affairs because he or she is incompetent or is a minor, any payment due (unless a prior claim therefor has been made by a duly appointed legal representative) may be paid to the spouse, a child, a parent, a brother, or a sister of such person, or to any person or institution deemed by the Committee to have incurred expense for such person. If a guardian of the estate of any person receiving or claiming benefits under the Plan is appointed by a court of competent jurisdiction, benefit payments may be made to such guardian provided that proper proof of appointment and continuing qualification is furnished in a form and manner acceptable to the Committee. Any payment made pursuant to this Section 11.6 shall be a complete discharge of liability therefor under the Plan.

- 11.7 <u>Legal Distribution Limits</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, any payment of a retirement or death benefit in any form must meet and be in accordance with the distribution requirements of Section 401(a)(9) of the Code (as construed in regulations issued by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate under such Code section), including the incidental death benefit requirements which are referred to in such section, and such section is hereby incorporated by reference into this Plan. The provisions of this Section 11.7 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2003, be effective as of January 1, 2003 with respect to any benefit that commences to be paid on or after such date.
- 11.8 <u>Distribution Form Notices</u>. The Plan shall provide a Participant (or a beneficiary) with notices as to the forms in which he or she may receive any retirement (or death) benefit to which he or she is entitled at such times as shall allow the person to make a choice among his or her options. In this regard, the Plan shall provide any written explanations to a Participant (or a beneficiary) under Code Section 417(a)(3) to the extent such explanations apply to the Participant.
- 11.8.1 Further, if any distribution to a Participant made under the Plan is one to which Code Sections 401(a)(11) and 417 do not apply, such distribution may commence less than 30 days after the notice required under Treasury Regulations Section 1.411(a)-11(c) is given, provided that: (i) the Participant is clearly informed that he or she has a right to a period of at least 30 days after receiving the notice to consider the decision of whether or not to elect a distribution (and, if applicable, a particular distribution option); and (ii) the Participant, after receiving the notice, affirmatively elects a distribution.
- 11.8.2 In addition, to the extent any distribution to a Participant made under the Plan is one to which Code Sections 401(a)(11) and 417 apply, such distribution may commence less than 30 days after the notice required under Treasury Regulations Section 1.411(a)-11(c) is given, and the date as of which such distribution is made may be less than 30 days after any written explanation required by Code Section 417(a)(3) to be given the Participant is so provided, if the requirements of Treasury Regulations Section 1.417(e)-1(b)(3) are met.
- 11.9 <u>Direct Rollover Distributions</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan to the contrary that would otherwise limit a distributee's election under this Section 11.9, a distributee may elect, at the time and in the manner prescribed by the Committee, to have any portion of an eligible rollover distribution otherwise payable to him or her paid directly to an eligible retirement plan specified by the distributee in a direct rollover. The provisions of this Section 11.9 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to any distribution made under the Plan on or after such date.
- 11.9.1 For purposes of this Section 11.9, the following terms shall have the meanings indicated in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 11.9.1.
- distribution of all or any portion of the entire benefit otherwise payable under the Plan to the distributee, except that an eligible rollover distribution does not include: (i) any distribution that is one of a series of substantially equal periodic payments (not less frequently than annually) made for the life (or life expectancy) of the distributee or the joint lives (or joint life expectancies) of the distributee and the distributee's designated beneficiary, or for a specified period of ten years or more; (ii) any distribution to the extent such distribution is required to be made under Section 401(a)(9) of the Code; (iii) any distribution that is made under the provisions of the Plan because of a hardship; or (iv) any other distribution that is not permitted to be directly rolled over to an eligible retirement plan under regulations of the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate. For purposes of this paragraph (a), a portion of a distribution shall not fail to be an eligible rollover distribution merely because the portion consists of after-tax employee contributions which are not includible in gross income; however, such portion may be paid only to an individual retirement account or annuity described in Section 408(a) or (b) of the Code, an annuity contract described in 403(b) of the Code, or a qualified defined contribution plan described in Section 401(a) or 403(a) of the Code that agrees to separately account

for amounts so transferred, including separately accounting for the portion of such distribution which is includible in gross income and the portion of such distribution which is not so includible.

- (b) An "eligible retirement plan" means, with respect to any distributee's eligible rollover distribution, any of the following accounts, annuities, plans, or contracts that accepts the distributee's eligible rollover distribution: an individual retirement account described in Section 408(a) of the Code; an individual retirement annuity described in Section 408(b) of the Code; effective for any distribution made on or after January 1, 2008, a Roth IRA (as defined in Code Section 408A), but, if the eligible rollover distribution is made prior to January 1, 2010, only if the distributee meets the conditions applicable to making a qualified rollover distribution to a Roth IRA that are set forth in Code Section 408(c)(3)(B); an annuity plan described in Section 403(a) of the Code; an annuity contract described in Section 403(b) of the Code; an eligible plan under Section 457(b) of the Code which is maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of a state or political subdivision of a state and which agrees to separately account for amounts transferred into such plan from this Plan; or a qualified trust described in Section 401(a) of the Code. This definition of eligible retirement plan shall also apply in the case of a distribution to a surviving spouse or to a spouse or former spouse who is the alternate payee under a qualified domestic relation order, as defined in Section 206(d)(3) of ERISA and Section 414(p) of the Code.
- (c) A "distributee" means a Participant. In addition, a Participant's surviving spouse, or a Participant's spouse or former spouse who is the alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order (as defined in Section 206(d)(3) of ERISA and Section 414(p) of the Code), is a distributee with regard to any interest of the Participant which becomes payable under the Plan to such spouse or former spouse.
- (d) A "direct rollover" means, with respect to any distributee, a payment by the Plan to an eligible retirement plan specified by the distributee.
- 11.9.2 As a special rule and notwithstanding any other provision of this Section 11.9 to the contrary, if a person who is a designated beneficiary (as defined in Code Section 401(a)(9)(E)) of a deceased Participant and who is not the Participant's surviving spouse is entitled under the Plan to receive after December 31,2007 a Plan distribution that is an eligible rollover distribution, such person may elect to have all or a part of the distribution directly rolled over by the Plan to an inherited individual retirement account or annuity (within the meaning of Code Section 408(d)(3)(C)(ii) and any related provisions of the Code) to the extent permitted by and subject to the provisions of Section 402(c)(11) of the Code.
- 11.9.3 The Committee may prescribe reasonable rules in order to provide for the Plan to meet the provisions of this Section 11.9. Any such rules shall comply with the provisions of Code Section 401(a)(31) and any applicable Treasury regulations which are issued with respect to the direct rollover requirements. For example, subject to meeting the provisions of Code Section 401(a)(31) and applicable Treasury regulations, the Committee may: (i) prescribe the specific manner in which a direct rollover shall be made by the Plan, whether by wire transfer to the eligible retirement plan, by mailing a check to the eligible retirement plan, by providing the distributee a check made payable to the eligible retirement plan and directing the distributee to deliver the check to the eligible retirement plan, and/or by some other method; (ii) prohibit any direct rollover of any eligible rollover distributions payable during a calendar year to a distributee when the total of such distributions is less than \$200; or (iii) refuse to make a direct rollover of an eligible rollover distribution to more than one eligible retirement plan.
- 11.10 <u>Distribution Restrictions</u>. No withdrawal or distribution of any portion of a Participant's Accounts may be distributed unless such withdrawal or distribution is authorized by another provision of this Plan. In addition, and notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, in no event may any amount held under the Plan which is attributable to the Participant's Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions or Roth Elective Savings Contributions under this Plan be distributed earlier than (i) the Participant's ceasing to be an Employee, (ii) the Participant's death, (iii) the Participant's Total Disability, (iv) the Participant's attainment of age 59-1/2, (v) the hardship of the Participant (determined under the other provisions of the Plan), or (vi) any event described in Section 401(k)(10) of the Code (e.g., a lump sum payment made by reason of the termination of the Plan without the establishment or maintenance of another defined contribution plan other than an employee stock ownership plan). The provisions of this Section 11.10 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to any distribution made under the Plan on or after such date.
- 11.11 <u>Coverage of Pre-Effective Amendment Date Participants</u>. Except as is otherwise specifically provided in this Plan, the provisions of this Plan only apply to persons who become Participants in this Plan under Article 4 above and to benefits which have not been paid prior to the Effective Amendment Date. However, any person who was a participant in one or more Prior Plans and, while never becoming a Participant in this Plan under Article 4

above, still had a nonforfeitable right to an unpaid benefit under the Prior Plans as of the date immediately preceding the Effective Amendment Date shall be considered a participant in this Plan to the extent of his or her interest in such benefit. The amount of such benefit, the form in which such benefit is to be paid, and the conditions (if any) which may cause such benefit not to be paid shall, except as is otherwise specifically provided in this Plan or in the Prior Plans, be determined solely by the versions of the Prior Plans in effect at the time he or she ceased to be an Employee.

11.12 <u>Marriage Status</u>. For all purposes of the Plan, a person shall be deemed to be a Participant's spouse at any time only if he or she is at such time the legally recognized spouse of the Participant under the laws of the state in which the Participant then resides and if he or she is not barred from being considered the Participant's spouse for purposes of the Federal tax laws by any Federal law, including the Federal Defense of Marriage Act. Similarly, for all purposes of the Plan, a Participant shall be deemed to be married at any time only if a person is then considered his or her spouse under the provisions of the immediately preceding sentence.

#### **ARTICLE 12**

#### **NAMED FIDUCIARIES**

Any person, committee, or entity which is designated or appointed under the Plan (or under a procedure set forth in the Plan) to have any responsibility for the control, management, or administration of this Plan or the assets thereof (each such fiduciary being hereinafter referred to individually as a "Named Fiduciary" and collectively as the "Named Fiduciaries") shall have only such powers and responsibilities as are expressed in the Plan or are provided for in the procedure by which he or she or it is designated or appointed, and any power or responsibility for the control, management, or administration of the Plan or Trust Fund which is not expressly allocated to any Named Fiduciary, or with respect to which an allocation is in doubt, shall be deemed allocated to Macy's. Each Named Fiduciary shall have no responsibility to inquire into the acts or omissions of any other Named Fiduciary in the exercise of powers or the discharge of responsibilities assigned to such other Named Fiduciary under the Plan.

Any Named Fiduciaries may, by agreement among themselves, allocate any responsibility or duty, other than the responsibility of the Trustee for the management and control of the Trust Fund within the meaning of Section 405(c) of ERISA, assigned to a Named Fiduciary hereunder to one or more other Named Fiduciaries, provided, however, that any agreement respecting such allocation must be in writing and filed with the Committee for placement with the records of the Plan. No such agreement shall be effective as to any Named Fiduciary which is not a party thereto until such Named Fiduciary has received written notice of such agreement from the Named Fiduciaries involved. Any Named Fiduciary may, by written instrument filed with the Committee for placement with the records of the Plan, designate a person who is not a Named Fiduciary to carry out any of its responsibilities under the Plan, other than the responsibility of the Trustee for the management and control of the Trust Fund within the meaning of Section 405(c) of ERISA, provided, however, that no such designation shall be effective as to any other Named Fiduciary until such other Named Fiduciary has received written notice thereof.

Any Named Fiduciary, or a person designated by a Named Fiduciary to perform any responsibility of a Named Fiduciary pursuant to the procedure described in the preceding paragraph, may employ one or more persons to render advice with respect to any responsibility such Named Fiduciary has under the Plan or such person has by reason of such designation. A person may serve the Plan in more than one fiduciary capacity and may be a Participant.

#### **ARTICLE 13**

#### **RETIREMENT COMMITTEE**

13.1 <u>Appointment of Committee</u>. The Board shall appoint a Retirement Committee, referred to in the Plan as the "Committee," the members of which may be officers or other employees of the Employer or any other persons. The Committee shall be composed of not less than three members, each of whom shall serve at the pleasure of the Board, and vacancies in the Committee arising by reason of resignation, death, removal, or otherwise shall be filled by the Board. Any member may resign of his or her own accord by delivering his or her written resignation to the Board.

## 13.2 <u>General Powers of Committee</u>.

- 13.2.1 The Committee shall administer the Plan, is authorized to make such rules and regulations as it may deem necessary to carry out the provisions of the Plan, and is given complete discretionary authority to determine any person's eligibility for benefits under the Plan, to construe the terms of the Plan, and to decide any other matters pertaining to the Plan's administration. The Committee shall determine any question arising in the administration, interpretation, and application of the Plan, which determination shall be binding and conclusive on all persons (subject to the claims and appeal rights provided under Section 13.7 below). In the administration of the Plan, the Committee may: (i) employ or permit agents to carry out nonfiduciary and/or fiduciary responsibilities (other than trustee responsibilities as defined in Section 405(c)(3) of ERISA) and (ii) provide for the allocation of fiduciary responsibilities (other than trustee responsibilities as defined in Section 405(c)(3) of ERISA) among its members. Actions dealing with fiduciary responsibilities shall be taken in writing and the performance of agents, counsel, and fiduciaries to whom fiduciary responsibilities have been delegated shall be reviewed periodically.
- 13.2.2 Further, the Committee shall administer the Plan and adopt such rules and regulations as in the opinion of the Committee are necessary or advisable to implement and administer the Plan and to transact its business. In performing their duties, the members of the Committee shall act solely in the interest of the Participants of the Plan and their beneficiaries and:
- (a) for the exclusive purpose of providing benefits to Participants and their beneficiaries and defraying reasonable expenses of administering the Plan;
- (b) with the care, skill, prudence, and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent man acting in a like capacity and familiar with such matters would use in the conduct of an enterprise of a like character and with like aims; and
- (c) in accordance with the documents and instruments governing the Plan insofar as such documents and instruments are consistent with the provisions of Title I of ERISA.
- 13.2.3 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 13.2, if the Committee cannot reasonably and economically determine or verify, with respect to an Employee or a class of Employees, service, compensation, date of hire, date of termination, or any other pertinent factor in the administration of the Plan, the Committee shall adopt, with respect to such Employee or class of Employees, reasonable and uniform assumptions regarding the determination of such factor or factors, provided that no such assumption shall (i) discriminate in favor of Highly Compensated Employees, (ii) reduce or eliminate a protected benefit (within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 1.411(d)-4), or (iii) operate to the disadvantage of such Employee or class of Employees.
- 13.2.4 In addition, notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the Committee may correct any actions or inactions made in the administration or operation of the Plan that it determines were made in error or in breach of the terms of the Plan, of applicable law, or of the duties of the Plan's fiduciaries (and, if necessary to the correction, cause the Employer or any of the Plan's fiduciaries to take actions with respect to the Plan that effect such corrections), provided that the corrective methods used by the Committee may not be inconsistent with any revenue procedures or other guidance issued by the Internal Revenue Service or the U.S. Department of Labor as to the manner in which corrections of actions or inactions made in the administration or operation of the Plan may be made. In this regard, but not in limitation of the general correction rights provided by the immediately preceding sentence, the following paragraphs of this Subsection 13.2.4 that concern corrections taken in response to court decisions or settlement agreements that require corrective actions to be taken with respect to the Plan shall apply hereunder.
- 13.2.5 In accordance with the provisions of Subsection 13.2.4 above but not in limitation of the Committee's rights under such subsection, if any action that alleges that actions or inactions made in the administration or operation of the Plan were made in error or in breach of the terms of the Plan, of applicable law, or of the duties of the Plan's fiduciaries is filed in a court of appropriate jurisdiction or is threatened to be so filed, either the applicable court issues a decision or the Committee (or the Plan Administrator) enters into a settlement agreement with the parties who filed or threatened to file such action, and such court decision or settlement agreement, as the case may be, calls for certain steps to be taken with respect to the Plan in order to correct such errors or breaches (which steps are not inconsistent with any revenue procedures or other guidance issued by the Internal Revenue Service or the U.S. Department of Labor as to the manner in which corrective actions involving the Plan may be made), then the Committee may cause such steps required by the court decision or settlement agreement to be effected.
- 13.2.6 Unless otherwise provided in the Trust, the Committee shall also establish guidelines with respect to the investment of all funds held by the Trustee under the Plan and to make or direct all investments pursuant

thereto.

- 13.2.7 For purposes hereof, any party which has been authorized by the Plan or under a procedure authorized under the Plan to perform fiduciary and/or nonfiduciary administrative duties hereunder, whether such party is the Committee, Macy's, an agent appointed or permitted by the Committee to carry out its duties, or otherwise, shall, when properly acting within the scope of his or her or its authority, sometimes be referred to in the Plan as a "Plan representative" or, if appointed by the Committee directly to be an agent thereof, a "Committee representative."
- 13.3 Records of Plan. The Committee shall maintain or cause to be maintained records showing the fiscal transactions of the Plan and shall keep or cause to be kept in convenient form such data as may be necessary for valuations of assets and liabilities of the Plan. The Committee shall prepare or have prepared annually a report showing in reasonable detail the assets and liabilities of the Plan and giving a brief account of the operation of the Plan for the past Plan Year. In preparing this report, the Committee may rely on advice received from the Trustee or other persons or firms selected by it or may adopt a report on such matters prepared by the Trustee.
- 13.4 Actions of Committee. The Committee shall appoint a Chairman and a Secretary and such other officers, who may be, but need not be, members of the Committee, as it shall deem advisable. The Committee shall act by a majority of its members at the time in office, and any such action may be taken either by a vote at a meeting or in writing without a meeting. The Committee may by such majority action appoint subcommittees and may authorize any one or more of the members or any agent to execute any document or documents or to take any other action, including the exercise of discretion, on behalf of the Committee. The Committee may provide for the allocation of responsibilities for the operation and maintenance of the Plan.
- 13.5 Compensation of Committee and Payment of Plan Administrative and Investment Charges. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, the members of the Committee shall serve without compensation for services as such. All expenses of administration of the Plan (excluding brokerage fees, expenses related to securities transactions, and any taxes on the assets held in the Trust Fund, which expenses shall only be payable out of the Trust Fund), including, without limitation, the fees and charges of the Trustee, any investment manager, any attorney, any accountant, any specialist, or any other person employed by the Committee or the Employer in the administration of the Plan, shall be paid out of the Trust Fund (or, if the Employer so elects, by the Employer directly). In this regard, the Plan administrative and investment expenses which shall be paid out of the Trust Fund (unless the Employer elects to pay them itself) shall also include compensation payable to any employees of any Affiliated Employer who perform administrative or investment services for the Plan to the extent such compensation would not have been sustained had such services not been provided, to the extent such compensation can be fairly allocated to such services, to the extent such compensation does not represent an allocable portion of overhead costs or compensation for performing "settlor" functions (such as services incurred in establishing or designing the Plan), and to the extent such compensation does not fail for some other reason to constitute a "direct expense" within the meaning of U.S. Department of Labor Regulations Section 2550.408c-2(b)(3).
- 13.6 <u>Limits on Liability</u>. Macy's and each other Employer shall hold each member of the Committee harmless from any loss, damage, or depreciation which may result in connection with the execution of his or her duties or the exercise of his or her discretion or from any other act or omission hereunder, except when due to his or her own gross negligence or willful misconduct. Macy's and each other Employer shall indemnify and hold harmless each member of the Committee from any and all claims, losses, damages, expenses (including counsel fees approved by the Committee), and liabilities (including any amounts paid in settlement with the Committee's approval) arising from any act or omission of such member, except when the same is judicially determined to be due to the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such member.

#### 13.7 <u>Claim And Appeal Procedures</u>.

13.7.1 <u>Initial Claim</u>. In general, benefits due under this Plan shall be paid only if the applicable Participant or beneficiary of a deceased Participant elects (under administrative procedures established by the Committee) to receive such benefits, except to the extent otherwise required under the Plan. Further, if a Participant (or a person claiming through a Participant) has a dispute as to the failure of the Plan to pay or provide a benefit, as to the amount of benefit paid, or as to any other matter involving the Plan, the Participant (or such person) may file a claim for the benefit or relief believed by the Participant (or such person) to be due. Such claim must be provided by written notice to the Committee or any other person or committee designated by the Committee for this purpose. Any claim made pursuant to this Subsection 13.7.1 shall be decided by the Committee (or any other person or committee designated by the Committee to decide the claim). (In general, a Committee representative, and not the Committee itself, will decide any claim made pursuant to this Subsection 13.7.1.)

## 13.7.2 Actions in Event Initial Claim is Denied.

- (a) If a claim made pursuant to Subsection 13.7.1 above is denied, in whole or in part, notice of the denial in writing shall be furnished by the Committee (or any other person or committee designated by the Committee to decide the claim) to the claimant within 90 days (or, if a Participant's disability is material to the claim, 45 days) after receipt of the claim by the Committee (or such other person or committee); except that if special circumstances require an extension of time for processing the claim, the period in which the Committee (or such other person or committee) is to furnish the claimant written notice of the denial shall be extended for up to an additional 90 days (or, if a Participant's disability is material to the claim, 30 days), and the Committee (or such other person or committee) shall provide the claimant within the initial 90-day period (or, if applicable, 45 day period) a written notice indicating the reasons for the extension and the date by which the Committee (or such other person or committee) expects to render the final decision.
- (b) The final notice of denial shall be written in a manner designed to be understood by the claimant and set forth: (i) the specific reasons for the denial, (ii) specific reference to pertinent Plan provisions on which the denial is based, (iii) a description of any additional material or information necessary for the claimant to perfect the claim and an explanation of why such material or information is necessary, and (iv) information as to the steps to be taken if the claimant wishes to appeal such denial of his or her claim (including, the time limits applicable to making a request for an appeal and, if the claim involves a claim for benefits, a statement of the claimant's right to bring a civil action under Section 502(a) of ERISA following an adverse benefit determination on appeal).
- 13.7.3 <u>Appeal of Denial of Initial Claim</u>. Any claimant who has a claim denied under Subsections 13.7.1 and 13.7.2 above may appeal the denied claim. The Committee (or any other person or committee designated by the Committee to perform this review) shall decide such appeal. (In general, the Committee, and not a Committee representative, will decide any appeal of a denied claim made pursuant to this Subsection 13.7.3.) But, if a Participant's disability is material to the denied claim, the Committee shall make sure that the persons reviewing and deciding the appeal of the denied claim may not include any person who made the decision on the initial claim or his or her subordinate.
- (a) Such an appeal must, in order to be considered, be filed by written notice to the Committee (or such other person or committee designated by the Committee to perform this review) within 60 days (or, if a Participant's disability is material to the claim, 180 days) of the receipt by the claimant of a written notice of the denial of his or her initial claim from the Committee.
- (b) If any appeal is filed in accordance with such rules, the claimant: (i) shall be provided the opportunity to submit written comments, documents, records, and other information relating to the claim; and (ii) shall be given, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the claim. A formal hearing may be allowed in its discretion by the Committee (or such other person or committee) but is not required.
- 13.7.4 <u>Decision on Appeal</u>. Upon any appeal of a denied claim made pursuant to Subsection 13.7.3 above, the Committee (or such other person or committee with authority to decide the appeal) shall provide a full and fair review of the subject claim, taking into account all comments, documents, records, and other information submitted by the claimant (without regard to whether such information was submitted or considered in the initial benefit determination of the claim), and decide the appeal within 60 days (or, if a Participant's disability is material to the claim, 45 days) after the filing of the appeal; except that if special circumstances require an extension of time for processing the appeal, the period in which the appeal is to be decided shall be extended for up to an additional 60 days (or, if a Participant's disability is material to the claim, 45 days) and the party deciding the appeal shall provide the claimant written notice of the extension prior to the end of the initial 60-day period (or, if applicable, 45-day period). However, if the decision on the appeal is extended due to the claimant's failure to submit information necessary to decide the appeal, the period for making the decision on the appeal shall be tolled from the date on which the notification of the extension is sent until the date on which the claimant responds to the request for additional information.
- (a) The decision on appeal shall be set forth in a writing designed to be understood by the claimant, specify the reasons for the decision and references to pertinent Plan provisions on which the decision is based, and contain statements that the claimant is entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the claim and, if the claim involves a claim for benefits, of the claimant's right to bring a civil action under Section 502(a) of ERISA.
  - (b) The decision on appeal shall be furnished to the claimant by the Committee (or such

other person or committee with authority to decide the appeal) within the period described above that the Committee (or such other party) has to decide the appeal.

- 13.7.5 <u>Additional Rules</u>. A claimant may appoint a representative to act on his or her behalf in making or pursuing a claim or an appeal of a claim. Unless otherwise required by applicable law, a claimant must exhaust his or her claim and appeal rights provided under this Section 13.7 in order to be entitled to file a civil suit under Section 502(a) of ERISA as to his or her claim. In addition, the Committee may prescribe additional rules which are consistent with the other provisions of this Section 13.7 in order to carry out the Plan's claim and appeal procedures.
- 13.8 <u>Limits on Duties</u>. Except as is otherwise required by ERISA, the Committee shall have no duty to verify independently any information supplied by the Employer and shall have no duty or responsibility to collect from the Employer all or any portion of any Employer contribution to the Plan. The Committee also shall have no duty or responsibility to verify the status of any Employee or former Employee under this Plan or to determine the identity or address of any person who is or may become entitled to the payment of any benefit from this Plan, and the Committee shall be entitled to delay taking any action respecting the payment of any benefit until the identity of the person entitled to such benefit and his or her address have been certified by the Employer.

#### **ARTICLE 14**

### **TERMINATION OR AMENDMENT**

- 14.1 <u>Right to Terminate or Discontinue Contributions</u>. Macy's and each other Employer expects this Plan to be continued indefinitely, but Macy's reserves the right to terminate the Plan in its entirety or to completely discontinue contributions to the Plan. The procedure for Macy's to terminate this Plan in its entirety or to completely discontinue contributions to the Plan is as follows. In order to terminate the Plan in its entirety or to completely discontinue contributions to the Plan, the Board shall adopt resolutions, pursuant and subject to the regulations or bylaws of Macy's and any applicable law, and either at a duly called meeting of the Board or by a written consent in lieu of a meeting, to take such action with respect to the Plan. Such resolutions shall set forth therein the effective date of the Plan's termination or the date contributions shall cease being made to the Plan.
- 14.2 <u>Full Vesting Upon Termination or Complete Discontinuance of Contributions</u>. Should this Plan be completely terminated, should a partial termination of this Plan occur under any other facts and circumstances, or should contributions to the Plan be completely discontinued, then each affected Participant shall immediately become fully vested and nonforfeitable in his or her Plan Accounts (determined as of the date of the complete or partial termination or complete discontinuance of contributions).

#### 14.3 Effect of Termination of Plan.

- 14.3.1 Upon a complete termination of the Plan, the Committee shall determine, and direct the Trustee accordingly, from among the following methods, the method of discharging and satisfying all obligations on behalf of Participants affected by the complete termination: (i) by the continuation of the Trust and the distribution to Participants and their beneficiaries of the Participants' Plan Accounts due under the terms of the Plan as in effect immediately prior to the complete termination, (ii) by the liquidation and distribution of the assets of the Trust, (iii) by the purchase of annuity contracts, or (iv) by a combination of such methods. Any distributions made by reason of the complete termination of the Plan shall continue to meet the provisions of the Plan concerning the form in which distributions from the Plan must be made.
- 14.3.2 Any amounts held under the Trust which are not able to be used to pay remaining unpaid expenses of the Plan, or allocated to any Participants' Accounts under the terms of the Plan as of the date of a complete termination of the Plan (treating such date as if it were the same as the last day of a Plan Year), shall be allocated among the Matching Accounts of those Participants who were employed as Covered Employees during the Plan Year in which the Plan's complete termination occurs, in proportion to each such Participant's Compensation for the period beginning on the first day of the Plan Year in which such complete termination occurs and ending on the date of such complete termination, and, to the extent such amounts cannot be allocated to any Participants' Accounts by reason of the maximum annual addition limitations of the Plan set forth in Article 7A above, they shall be returned to the Employer.

- 14.4.1 Subject to the other provisions of this Section 14.4, Macy's may amend this Plan at any time and from time to time in any respect, provided that no such amendment shall make it possible, at any time prior to the satisfaction of all liabilities with respect to Participants, for any part of the income or corpus of the Trust Fund to be used for or diverted to any purpose other than for the exclusive benefit of Participants and their beneficiaries and the defraying of reasonable expenses of the Plan. The procedure for Macy's to amend this Plan is described in the following paragraphs of this Subsection 14.4.1.
- (a) Subject to paragraph (b) below, in order to amend the Plan, the Board shall adopt resolutions, pursuant and subject to the regulations or by-laws of Macy's and any applicable law, and either at a duly called meeting of the Board or by a written consent in lieu of a meeting, to amend this Plan. Such resolutions shall either (i) set forth the express terms of the Plan amendment or (ii) simply set forth the nature of the amendment and direct an officer of Macy's or any other Macy's employee to have prepared and to sign on behalf of Macy's the formal amendment to the Plan. In the latter case, such officer or employee shall have prepared and shall sign on behalf of Macy's an amendment to the Plan which is in accordance with such resolutions.
- (b) In addition to the procedure for amending the Plan set forth in paragraph (a) above, the Board may also adopt resolutions, pursuant and subject to the regulations or by-laws of Macy's and any applicable law, and either at a duly called meeting of the Board or by a written consent in lieu of a meeting, to delegate to either (i) any committee of the Board (for purposes of this paragraph (b), a "Board committee"), including any Executive Committee or Compensation Committee of the Board, or (ii) any officer of Macy's the authority to amend the Plan.
- (1) Such resolutions may either grant the applicable Board committee or officer (as the case may be) broad authority to amend the Plan in any manner the Board committee or the officer deems necessary or advisable or may limit the scope of amendments the Board committee or the officer may adopt, such as by limiting such amendments to matters related to the administration of the Plan or to changes requested by the Internal Revenue Service.
- (2) In the event of any such delegation to amend the Plan that is given a Board committee, the Board committee shall amend the Plan by having prepared an amendment to the Plan which is within the scope of amendments which it has authority to adopt and causing such amendment to be signed on Macy's and its behalf by any member of the Board committee or by any officer or other employee of Macy's. In the event of any such delegation to amend the Plan that is given an officer of Macy's, the officer shall amend the Plan by having prepared and signing on behalf of Macy's an amendment to the Plan which is within the scope of amendments which he or she has authority to adopt.
- (3) Any delegation to amend the Plan that is effected pursuant to the provisions of this paragraph (b) may be terminated at any time by later resolutions adopted by the Board. Further, in the event of any such delegation to amend the Plan, and even while such delegation remains in effect, the Board shall continue to retain its own right to amend the Plan pursuant to the procedure set forth in paragraph (a) above.
- 14.4.2 It is provided, however, that, except as is otherwise permitted in Section 411(d)(6) of the Code or in Treasury regulations issued thereunder, no amendment to the Plan (including any change made by this Plan restatement) shall decrease any Participant's Account balances as determined at the later of the adoption of the amendment or the amendment's effective date. In addition, except as is otherwise permitted in Section 411(d)(6) of the Code or in Treasury regulations issued thereunder, no amendment to the Plan (including any change made by this Plan restatement) which eliminates or reduces an early retirement benefit or eliminates an optional form of benefit shall be permitted with respect to any Participant who meets (either before or after the amendment) the preamendment conditions for such early retirement or optional form of benefit, to the extent such early retirement or optional form of benefit is based and calculated on the basis of the Participant's Account balances as determined at the later of the adoption of the amendment or the amendment's effective date.
- 14.4.3 Also, notwithstanding any other provisions hereof to the contrary, no Plan amendment (including any change made by this Plan restatement) which changes any vesting schedule or affects the computation of the nonforfeitable percentage of Accounts under the Plan shall be deemed to reduce the Participant's vested percentage of the portion of any Account that reflects the Account's balance as of the later of the date such amendment is adopted or the date such amendment becomes effective (and subsequent Trust income and losses attributable to such Account balance) below the vested percentage that would apply to such Account portion had such amendment never been adopted. The provisions of this Subsection 14.4.3 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on August 10, 2006, be effective as of August 10, 2006 with respect to any Plan amendments that are adopted or become effective on or after such date.

14.4.4 Further, notwithstanding any other provisions hereof to the contrary, if a Plan amendment (including any change made by this Plan restatement) is adopted which changes any vesting schedule under the Plan or if the Plan is amended in any way which directly or indirectly affects the computation of a Participant's nonforfeitable percentage, each Participant who has completed at least three years of Vesting Service (as defined in Subsection 3.1.7 above, disregarding for this purpose paragraph (d) of Subsection 3.1.7 above) may elect, within the election period, to have his or her nonforfeitable percentage computed under the Plan without regard to such amendment. For purposes hereof, the "election period" is a period which begins on the date the Plan amendment is adopted and ends on the date which is 60 days after the latest of the following days: (i) the day the Plan amendment is adopted; (ii) the day the Plan amendment becomes effective; or (iii) the day the Participant is issued a written notice of the Plan amendment by Macy's or the Committee.

## **ARTICLE 15**

#### **TOP HEAVY PROVISIONS**

The provisions of this Article 15 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also, for each Prior Plan that was in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002 with respect to Plan Years beginning on or after such date.

- 15.1 Determination of Whether Plan Is Top Heavy. For purposes of this Article 15, this Plan shall be considered a "Top Heavy Plan" for any Plan Year (for purposes of the first two sentences of this Section 15.1, the "subject Plan Year") if, and only if, (i) this Plan is an Aggregation Group Plan during at least part of the subject Plan Year, and (ii) the ratio of the total Present Value of all accrued benefits of Key Employees under all Aggregation Group Plans to the total Present Value of all accrued benefits of both Key Employees and Non-Key Employees under all Aggregation Group Plans equals or exceeds 0.6. All calculations called for in clauses (i) and (ii) above with respect to this Plan and with respect to the subject Plan Year shall be made as of this Plan's Determination Date which is applicable to the subject Plan Year, and all calculations called for under clause (ii) above with respect to any Aggregation Group Plan other than this Plan and with respect to the subject Plan Year shall be made as of that plan's Determination Date which is applicable to such plan's plan year that has its Determination Date fall within the same calendar year as the Determination Date being used by this Plan for the subject Plan Year. For the purpose of this Article 15, the terms defined in the following subsections of this Section 15.1 shall have the meanings set forth in such following subsections.
- 15.1.1 Aggregation Group Plan. "Aggregation Group Plan" refers, with respect to any plan year of such plan, to a plan (i) which qualifies under Code Section 401(a), (ii) which is maintained by an Affiliated Employer, and (iii) which either includes a Key Employee as a participant (determined as of the Determination Date applicable to such plan year) or allows another plan qualified under Code Section 401(a), maintained by an Affiliated Employer, and so including at least one Key Employee as a participant to meet the requirements of Section 401(a)(4) or Section 410(b) of the Code. In addition, if Macy's so decides, any plan which meets clauses (i) and (ii) but not (iii) of the immediately preceding sentence with respect to any plan year of such plan shall be treated as an "Aggregation Group Plan" for such plan year if the group of such plan and all other Aggregation Group Plans will meet the requirements of Sections 401(a)(4) and 410(b) of the Code with such plan being taken into account.
- 15.1.2 <u>Determination Date</u>. The "Determination Date" which is applicable to any plan year of an Aggregation Group Plan refers to the last day of the immediately preceding plan year (except that, for the first plan year of such a plan, the "Determination Date" applicable to such plan year shall be the last day of such first plan year).
- 15.1.3 <u>Key Employee</u>. With respect to any Aggregation Group Plan and as of any Determination Date that applies to a plan year of such plan, a "Key Employee" refers to a person who at any time during the plan year ending on the subject Determination Date is:
- (a) An officer of an Affiliated Employer, provided such person receives compensation from the Affiliated Employers of an amount greater than \$130,000 (as adjusted under Section 416(i) of the Code for plan years beginning after December 31, 2002) for the applicable plan year. For this purpose, no more than 50 employees (or, if less, the greater of three or 10% of the employees of all of the Affiliated Employers) shall be treated as officers;
  - (b) A 5% or more owner of any Affiliated Employer; or
  - (c) A 1% or more owner of any Affiliated Employer who receives compensation of

\$150,000 or more from the Affiliated Employers for the applicable plan year.

For purposes of paragraphs (b) and (c) above, a person is considered to own 5% or 1%, as the case may be, of an Affiliated Employer if he or she owns (or is considered as owning within the meaning of Code Section 318, except that subparagraph (C) of Code Section 318(a)(2) shall be applied by substituting "5%" for "50%") at least 5% or 1%, as the case may be, of either the outstanding stock or the voting power of all stock of the Affiliated Employer (or, if the Affiliated Employer is not a corporation, at least 5% or 1%, as the case may be, of the capital or profits interests in the Affiliated Employer). Further, for purposes of this entire Subsection 15.1.3, the term "Key Employee" includes any person who is deceased as of the subject Determination Date but who when alive had been a Key Employee at any time during the plan year ending on the subject Determination Date, and any accrued benefit payable to his or her beneficiary shall be deemed to be the accrued benefit of such person.

15.1.4 Non-Key Employee. With respect to any Aggregation Group Plan and as of any Determination Date that applies to a plan year of such plan, a "Non-Key Employee" refers to a person who at any time during the plan year ending on the subject Determination Date is an employee of an Affiliated Employer and who has never been considered a Key Employee as of such or any earlier Determination Date. Further, for purposes of this Subsection 15.1.4, the term "Non-Key Employee" includes any person who is deceased as of the subject Determination Date and who when alive had been an employee of an Affiliated Employer at any time during the plan year ending on the subject Determination Date, but had not been a Key Employee as of the subject or any earlier Determination Date, and any accrued benefit payable to his or her beneficiary shall be deemed to be the accrued benefit of such person.

#### 15.1.5 Present Value of Accrued Benefits.

- For any Aggregation Group Plan which is a defined benefit plan (as defined in Code Section 414(j)), including such a plan which has been terminated, the "Present Value" of a participant's accrued benefit, as determined as of any Determination Date, refers to the lump sum value (calculated as of the latest Valuation Date which coincides with or precedes such Determination Date and in accordance with the actuarial assumptions referred to in the next sentence) of the monthly retirement or termination benefit which the participant had accrued under such plan to such Valuation Date. For this purpose, the actuarial assumptions to be used shall be the actuarial assumptions used by the actuary for the plan in its valuation of the plan as of the subject Valuation Date. Also, for this purpose, such accrued monthly retirement or termination benefit is calculated as if it was to first commence as of the first day of the month next following the month the participant first attains his or her normal retirement age under such plan (or, if such normal retirement age had already been attained, as of the first day of the month next following the month in which occurs such Valuation Date) and as if it was to be paid in the form of a single life annuity. Further, the accrued benefit of any participant under such plan (other than a participant who is a Key Employee) shall be determined under the method which is used for accrual purposes for all defined benefit plans of the Affiliated Employers (or, if there is no such method, as if such benefit accrued not more rapidly than the slowest accrual rates permitted under the fractional rule of Section 411(b)(1)(C) of the Code). In addition, the dollar amount of any distributions made from the plan (including the value of any annuity contract distributed from the plan) actually paid to such participant prior to the subject Valuation Date but still within the plan year ending on the subject Determination Date (or, when the distribution is made other than by reason of the participant's separation from service from the Affiliated Employers, his or her death, or his or her disability, the five consecutive plan years ending on the subject Determination Date) shall be added in calculating such "Present Value" of the participant's accrued benefit.
- (b) For any Aggregation Group Plan which is a defined contribution plan (as defined in Code Section 414(i)), including such a plan which has been terminated, the "Present Value" of a participant's accrued benefit, as determined as of any Determination Date, refers to the sum of (i) the total of the participant's account balances under the plan (valued as of the latest Valuation Date which coincides with or precedes such Determination Date), and (ii) an adjustment for contributions due as of such Determination Date. In the case of a profit sharing or stock bonus plan, the adjustment in clause (ii) of the immediately preceding sentence shall be the amount of the contributions, if any, actually made after the subject Valuation Date but on or before such Determination Date (and, in the case of the first plan year, any amounts contributed to the plan after such Determination Date which are allocated as of a date in such first plan year). In the case of a money purchase pension or target benefit plan, the adjustment in clause (ii) of the first sentence of this paragraph (b) shall be the amount of the contributions, if any, which are either actually made or due to be made after the subject Valuation Date but before the expiration of the period allowed for meeting minimum funding requirements under Code Section 412 for the plan year which includes the subject Determination Date. In addition, the value of any distributions made from the plan (including the value of any annuity contract distributed from the plan) actually paid to such participant prior to the subject Valuation Date but still within the plan year ending on the subject Determination Date (or, when the distribution is made other than by reason

of the participant's separation from service from the Affiliated Employers, his or her death, or his or her disability, the five consecutive plan years ending on the subject Determination Date) shall be added in calculating such "Present Value" of the participant's accrued benefit.

- (c) In the case of any rollover (as defined in the appropriate provisions of the Code), or a direct plan-to-plan transfer, to or from a subject Aggregation Group Plan, which rollover or transfer is both initiated by a participant and made between a plan maintained by an Affiliated Employer and a plan maintained by an employer other than an Affiliated Employer, (i) the Aggregation Group Plan, if it is the plan from which the rollover or transfer is made, shall count the amount of the rollover or transfer as a distribution made as of the date such amount is distributed by such plan in determining the "Present Value" of the participant's accrued benefit under paragraph (a) or (b) above, as applicable, and (ii) the Aggregation Group Plan, if it is the plan to which the rollover or transfer is made, shall not so consider the amount of the rollover or transfer as part of the participant's accrued benefit in determining such "Present Value" if such rollover or transfer was or is accepted after December 31, 1983 and shall so consider such amount if such rollover or transfer was accepted prior to January 1, 1984.
- (d) In the case of any rollover (as defined in the appropriate provisions of the Code), or a direct plan-to-plan transfer, to or from a subject Aggregation Group Plan, which rollover or transfer is not described in paragraph (c) above, (i) the subject Aggregation Group Plan, if it is the plan from which the rollover or transfer is made, shall not consider the amount of the rollover or transfer as part of the participant's accrued benefit in determining the "Present Value" thereof under paragraph (a) or (b) above, as applicable, and (ii) the subject Aggregation Group Plan, if it is the plan to which the rollover or transfer is made, shall consider the amount of the rollover or transfer when made as part of the participant's accrued benefit in determining such "Present Value."
- (e) As is noted in paragraphs (a) and (b) above, the "Present Value" of any participant's accrued benefit under any Aggregation Group Plan (that is either a defined benefit plan or a defined contribution plan) as of any Determination Date includes the value of any distribution from such a plan actually paid to such participant prior to the last Valuation Date which coincides with or precedes such Determination Date but still within the plan year ending on the subject Determination Date (or, when the distribution is made other than by reason of the participant's separation from service from the Affiliated Employers, his or her death, or his or her disability, the five consecutive plan years ending on the subject Determination Date). This rule shall also apply to any distribution under any terminated defined benefit or defined contribution plan which, if it had not been terminated, would have been required to be included as an Aggregation Group Plan.
- (f) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, the "Present Value" of a participant's accrued benefit under any Aggregation Group Plan (that is either a defined benefit plan or a defined contribution plan) as of any Determination Date shall be deemed to be zero if the participant has not performed services for any Affiliated Employer at any time during the plan year ending on the subject Determination Date.
- 15.1.6 <u>Valuation Date</u>. A "Valuation Date" refers to: (i) in the case of an Aggregation Group Plan that is a defined benefit plan (as defined in Code Section 414(j)), the date as of which the plan actuary computes plan costs for minimum funding requirements under Code Section 412 (except that, for an Aggregation Group Plan that is a defined benefit plan which has terminated, a "Valuation Date" shall be deemed to be the same as a Determination Date); and (ii) in the case of an Aggregation Group Plan that is a defined contribution plan (as defined in Code Section 414(i)), the date as of which plan income, losses, and/or contributions are allocated to plan accounts of participants.
- 15.1.7 <u>Compensation</u>. For purposes hereof, a participant's "compensation" shall refer to his or her Compensation as defined in Subsection 2.1.6 above.

#### 15.2 <u>Effect of Top Heavy Status on Vesting</u>.

- 15.2.1 For any Plan Year in which this Plan is considered a Top Heavy Plan, each Participant who completes at least one Hour of Service in such year and who is not fully vested in any of his or her Accounts under Section 7.12 above shall be deemed fully vested in all such Accounts if he or she has completed by the end of such year at least three years of Vesting Service.
- 15.2.2 For any Plan Year in which this Plan is not considered a Top Heavy Plan, the provisions of this Section 15.2 shall not be effective; except that, if the Plan is not a Top Heavy Plan in a Plan Year after the Plan was considered a Top Heavy Plan in the immediately preceding Plan Year, any change back to the appropriate vesting schedule or provisions set forth in Section 7.12 above shall be considered an amendment to the vesting schedule (effective and adopted as of the first day of such new Plan Year) for purposes of Subsections 14.4.3 and 14.4.4 above.

## 15.3 Effect of Top Heavy Status on Contributions.

15.3.1 Subject to Subsections 15.3.2 and 15.3.3 below, for any Plan Year in which this Plan is considered a Top Heavy Plan, the amount of the employer contributions and forfeitures allocated under all Aggregation Group Plans which are defined contribution plans (as defined in Code Section 414(i)) for such Plan Year to the accounts of a Participant who is a Non-Key Employee on the last day of such Plan Year (excluding any contributions made on behalf of the Non-Key Employee by reason of his or her election under an arrangement qualifying under Section 401(k) of the Code and also excluding any matching contributions within the meaning of Code Section 401(m)(4)(A) which are allocated to an account of the Non-Key Employee) must be at least equal to the lesser of (i) 3% of the Participant's compensation for such Plan Year or (ii) the largest allocation of contributions and forfeitures made for such Plan Year to the accounts of a Participant who is a Key Employee as of the Determination Date applicable to such Plan Year under all such Aggregation Group Plans (measured as a percent of the Key Employee's compensation for such Plan Year and including both any contributions made on behalf of the Key Employee by reason of his or her election under an arrangement qualifying under Section 401(k) of the Code and any matching contributions within the meaning of Code Section 401(m)(4)(A) which are allocated to an account of the Key Employee). To the extent necessary, and regardless of the existence of current or accumulated profits, the Employer shall make additional contributions to this Plan which are just allocable to the Accounts of Participants who are Non-Key Employees so that the requirement set forth in the immediately preceding sentence is met for the subject Plan Year.

15.3.2 Notwithstanding the provisions of Subsection 15.3.1 above but subject to the provisions of Subsection 15.3.3 below, in the case of any Non-Key Employee who participates in both this Plan and another Aggregation Group Plan that is a defined benefit plan (as defined in Code Section 414(j)) which is maintained by an Affiliated Employer or in which an Affiliated Employer participates, the provisions of Subsection 15.3.1 shall be inapplicable if the Affiliated Employer causes such defined benefit plan to provide an accrued benefit (attributable only to employer contributions) for such Non-Key Employee which, if expressed as a single life annuity commencing on the first day of the month next following the month in which the Non-Key Employee attains his or her Normal Retirement Age, shall be equal at least to the product of (i) 2% of the Non-Key Employee's average annual compensation for the five consecutive calendar years which produce the highest result and (ii) the Non-Key Employee's years of service (up to but not exceeding ten such years). For purposes of computing the product in the foregoing sentence: (i) compensation received in any Plan Year which began prior to January 1, 1984 and in any calendar year which begins after the end of the last Plan Year in which the Plan is considered a Top Heavy Plan shall all be disregarded; and (ii) years of service shall refer generally to years of Vesting Service except that years of service for this purpose shall not include the period of any Plan Year which began prior to January 1, 1984, any Plan Year as of which the Plan is not considered a Top Heavy Plan, or any period which occurs during a Plan Year when the Plan benefits (within the meaning of Section 410(b) of the Code) no Key Employee or former Key Employee.

15.3.3 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of Subsections 15.3.1 and 15.3.2 above, such provisions shall not apply so as to cause any additional contribution or benefit to be provided a Participant for a Plan Year under an Aggregation Group Plan maintained by an Affiliated Employer or in which an Affiliated Employer participates if (i) such Participant actively participates in an Aggregation Group Plan maintained by an Affiliated Employer at a date in the applicable Plan Year which is later than the latest date in such year on which he or she actively participates in this Plan and (ii) such other plan provides for the same contribution or benefit as would otherwise be required under Subsections 15.3.1 and 15.3.2 above for such Plan Year.

#### **ARTICLE 16**

## ESOP AND PROFIT SHARING PARTS OF PLAN

The provisions of this Article 16 shall apply notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan that might be read to the contrary.

16.1 <u>Special Definitions</u>. For purposes of all of the following subsections of this Article 16: (i) the term "Common Shares" shall refer to common shares of Macy's; (ii) the term "Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion" shall refer to the portion of the Macy's Stock Fund (which invests primarily in Common Shares) that is not allocated under the other provisions of the Plan to any portion of the Participants' Accounts that are subject to the distribution rules of Article 9B above; (iii) the term "Macy's Stock Fund Non-ESOP Portion" shall refer to the portion of the Macy's Stock Fund that is allocated to the portion of the Participants' Accounts that are subject to the distribution rules of Article 9B above (for purposes of this Article 16, such Account portions shall be referred to as "Profit Sharing Accounts"); and

- (iv) the term "Diversified Fund" shall refer to each Investment Fund other than the Macy's Stock Fund.
- Parts of Plan. The Plan is composed of both (i) a stock bonus plan that is an employee stock ownership plan (within the meaning of Section 4975(e)(7) of the Code and Treasury Regulations Section 54.4975-11) and (ii) a profit sharing plan (within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 1.401-1(b)(1)(ii)). The extent to which the Plan is an employee stock ownership plan and the extent to which the Plan is a profit sharing plan are described in the following subsections of this Section 16.2.
- 16.2.1 ESOP Part of Plan. The part of the Plan that is an employee stock ownership plan (for purposes of this Article 16, the "ESOP") is hereby formally designated as an employee stock ownership plan, pursuant to Treasury Regulations Section 54.4975-11(a)(2), and is intended to invest primarily in Common Shares. The ESOP is composed solely of the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion and the amounts held under the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion. Contributions made to (and forfeitures arising under) the Plan that both are allocated to a Participant's Accounts (other than his or her Retirement Income Account, if any) and are first invested (after being so allocated) in the Macy's Stock Fund instead of any Diversified Fund shall be deemed contributed to and allocated under the ESOP. Amounts transferred to the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion from any Diversified Fund shall be deemed transferred to the ESOP. Common Shares or other amounts transferred from the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion to any Diversified Fund, and Common Shares or other amounts held under the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion that are paid or distributed from the Plan to any Participant or other party, shall be deemed transferred, paid, or distributed from the ESOP.
- 16.2.2 Profit Sharing Part of Plan. The part of the Plan that is a profit sharing plan (for purposes of this Article 16, the "Profit Sharing Plan") is composed of all of the Diversified Funds and the Macy's Stock Fund Non-ESOP Portion and the amounts held under the Diversified Funds and the Macy's Stock Fund Non-ESOP Portion. Contributions made to (and forfeitures arising under) the Plan that both are allocated to a Participant's Accounts (other than his or her Profit Sharing Accounts, if any) and are first invested (after being so allocated) in any Diversified Fund instead of the Macy's Stock Fund shall be deemed contributed to and allocated under the Profit Sharing Plan. Forfeitures arising under the Plan that are allocated to a Participant's Profit Sharing Accounts shall always be deemed allocated under the Profit Sharing Plan. Amounts transferred to any Diversified Fund from the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion shall be deemed transferred to the Profit Sharing Plan. Amounts transferred from any Diversified Fund to the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion, and amounts held under any Diversified Fund or the Macy's Stock Fund Non-ESOP Portion that are paid or distributed from the Plan to any Participant or other party, shall be deemed transferred, paid, or distributed from the Profit Sharing Plan.
- 16.3 <u>Effect on Other Plan Provisions of the Plan Having ESOP and Profit Sharing Parts</u>. Because the Plan is composed of an ESOP and a Profit Sharing Plan, the following special rules shall apply to all of the articles of the Plan other than this Article 16. Except to the extent indicated otherwise below in this Section 16.3 or by the other provisions of this Article 16, each provision of the articles of the Plan other than this Article 16 shall apply to each of the ESOP and the Profit Sharing Plan as if they were one type of plan.
- 16.3.1 <u>Special Records</u>. To the extent any Account is held under the Plan for a Participant, the Committee shall keep records that, in addition to all other items that are required under the Plan to be contained in the records of the Plan, show (i) the portion of such Account that reflects contributions and forfeitures allocated to and other amounts held under the ESOP and (ii) the portion of such Account that reflects contributions and forfeitures allocated to and other amounts held under the Profit Sharing Plan.
- 16.3.2 Payments From Plans. Unless otherwise agreed between a Participant (or, in the event of his or her death, his or her beneficiary under the Plan) and the Committee, any payment or distribution made under the Plan of a Participant's Account (or a portion thereof) shall be deemed made from each of the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion, the Macy's Stock Fund Non-ESOP Portion, and the Diversified Funds in proportion to such Account's (or Account portion's) interest in each such fund or fund portion at the time of such payment or distribution. The portion of any such payment or distribution that is deemed made from the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion shall be considered to be made from the ESOP, and the portion of any such payment or distribution that is deemed made from the Macy's Stock Fund Non-ESOP Portion or from a Diversified Fund shall be considered to be made from the Profit Sharing Plan.
- 16.3.3 <u>Application of Earlier Provisions That Are Relevant to One Plan</u>. Any provisions of the articles of the Plan other than this Article 16 shall, to the extent they apply to the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion, be deemed to apply to the ESOP and not the Profit Sharing Plan; similarly, any provisions of the articles of the Plan other than this Article 16 shall, to the extent they apply specifically to any Diversified Fund or the Macy's Stock Fund Non-ESOP Portion, be deemed to apply to the Profit Sharing Plan and not the ESOP.

16.4 <u>Special ESOP Provisions</u>. Because the ESOP is intended to be an employee stock ownership plan, the following subsections of this Section 16.4 apply to the ESOP notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan.

#### 16.4.1 <u>Diversification Elections</u>.

- (a) Subject to the following provisions of this Subsection 16.4.1 and to the extent the rights that any Qualified Participant has under the articles of this Plan other than this Article 16 to direct a change in the investment of his or her Accounts (other than his or her Profit Sharing Accounts) that are invested in the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion otherwise fail to provide the Qualified Participant with as broad investment direction rights as are given by this Subsection 16.4.1: (i) the Qualified Participant shall be permitted, within 90 days after the last day of each Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period (except for the last Plan Year in such period), to direct the Trustee to transfer an amount equal to the then value of any percent (up to 25%) of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares to the Diversified Funds for the benefit of the Qualified Participant; and (ii) the Qualified Participant may, within 90 days after the close of the last Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period, direct the Trustee to transfer an amount equal to the then value of any percent (up to 50%) of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares to the Diversified Funds for the benefit of the Qualified Participant. Any direction made by a Qualified Participant pursuant to this Subsection 16.4.1 shall be called herein a "diversification election." The Trustee shall implement a diversification election no later than 90 days after the end of the period during which the diversification election could have been given.
- (b) Subject to the following provisions of this Subsection 16.4.1 but notwithstanding paragraph (a) above, if within 90 days after the last day of any Plan Year in his or her Qualified Election Period a Qualified Participant makes a diversification election whereby he or she directs the Trustee to transfer an amount equal to the then value of any percent up to 25% (or, if applicable, 50%) of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares to the Diversified Funds for the benefit of the Qualified Participant, then the amount to be so transferred shall be equal to the then value of the number of Common Shares that is produced by: (i) determining the product obtained by multiplying (A) the applicable percent elected by the Qualified Participant in the diversification election by (B) the sum of the total number of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares as of the last day of the Plan Year to which the diversification election relates plus the total number of Common Shares the value of which has previously been transferred to the Diversified Funds on behalf of the Qualified Participant pursuant to his or her diversification elections made with respect to prior Plan Years under this Subsection 16.4.1, if any, and then subtracting therefrom (ii) the number of Common Shares the value of which has previously been transferred to the Diversified Funds on behalf of the Qualified Participant pursuant to his or her diversification elections made with respect to prior Plan Years under this Subsection 16.4.1, if any.
- Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares as of the last day of the first Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period is \$500 or less, then the Qualified Participant shall not be given the right under this Subsection 16.4.1 to make a diversification election with respect to such Plan Year or with respect to any later Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period until and unless the value of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares as of the last day of any such later Plan Year exceeds \$500. If the value of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares as of the last day of any such later Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period exceeds \$500, then, to the extent required by the other paragraphs of this Subsection 16.4.1, the Qualified Participant shall be given the right to make a diversification election with respect to such Plan Year and any later Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period.
- (d) Further, and also notwithstanding the foregoing paragraphs of this Subsection 16.4.1, if any Qualified Participant is entitled to receive and receives, under the other provisions of the Plan, a distribution of any portion of his or her interest in the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion after, and within 180 days after, the end of any Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period (and prior to any transfer that is made pursuant to a diversification election he or she makes with respect to such Plan Year), then such distribution shall, to the extent it reflects the value of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares, be considered for all purposes of this Subsection 16.4.1 as if it were a transfer that is made pursuant to a diversification election that the Qualified Participant made with respect to such Plan Year and thereby reduce the value of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares that would or could be otherwise transferred pursuant to any diversification election made under this Subsection 16.4.1 by the Qualified Participant with respect to such Plan Year. In accordance with the provisions of the immediately preceding sentence, if any distribution to the Qualified Participant of his or her interest in the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion that is described in the immediately preceding sentence and made within 180 days after the end of any Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period exceeds the value of the Qualified Participant's Allocated ESOP Common Shares that could be otherwise transferred pursuant to any

diversification election made under this Subsection 16.4.1 by the Qualified Participant with respect to such Plan Year, then no other transfer shall be made under this Subsection 16.4.1 for the Qualified Participant with respect to such Plan Year.

- (e) For purposes of this Subsection 16.4.1: (i) a "Qualified Participant" means a Participant who both has completed at least ten years of participation under the ESOP and has attained age 55; (ii) the "Qualified Election Period" means, with respect to any Qualified Participant, the period of the six consecutive Plan Years that begin with the Plan Year in which the Participant first becomes a Qualified Participant; (iii) a Qualified Participant's "Allocated ESOP Common Shares" means, when determined as of the last day of any Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period, the product of (A) the total number of Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion as of the last day of such Plan Year by (B) a fraction having a numerator equal to the then value of the Participant's Accounts in the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion and a denominator equal to the then value of the entire Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion; and (iv) the "value" of any Common Shares that are subject to a Qualified Participant's diversification election means, when determined as of the last day of any Plan Year in the Qualified Participant's Qualified Election Period, the value of such shares as determined by the latest valuation of the Macy's Stock Fund under Section 7.8 above which occurs prior to the implementation of such diversification election.
- 16.4.2 <u>Right To Demand Distribution in Common Shares</u>. A Participant (or his or her beneficiary) who is entitled to any payment from the ESOP may elect (under such reasonable procedures as are prescribed by the Committee and as long as the payment is not part of a series of annuity payments) to receive such payment in the form of Common Shares; except that any such election shall not apply to any fractional share.
- 16.4.3 <u>Put Option If Common Shares Are Not Traded On Established Market</u>. If the Common Shares are ever not readily tradeable on an established market (as such terms are applied under Code Section 409(h) (B)), then, and only then, the following paragraphs of this Subsection 16.4.3 shall apply.
- (a) If a Participant's entire vested interest in the ESOP is distributed within one taxable year of the distributee, the distributee shall have the option (during the 60 day period immediately following the date of the distribution and the 60 day period immediately following the first annual anniversary of such date) to put the Common Shares received in such distribution (if any) to Macy's under a fair valuation formula. At Macy's election, the purchase price for the Common Shares may be paid either (i) in one lump sum payment within 30 days after the distributee exercises the put option or (ii) in five substantially equal annual payments. If the purchase price is being paid in installments, the first installment shall be paid not later than 30 days after the distributee exercises the put option, adequate security shall be given for the unpaid installments, and reasonable interest shall be paid on the unpaid installments.
- (b) If a Participant's entire vested interest in the ESOP is not distributed within one taxable year of the distributee, the distributee shall, with respect to each installment payment made of such vested interest, have the option (during the 60 day period immediately following the date such installment payment is made and the 60 day period beginning on the first annual anniversary of such date) to put the Common Shares distributed in such installment (if any) to Macy's under a fair valuation formula. The purchase price for any Common Shares distributed in an installment shall be paid not later than 30 days after the distributee exercises the put option applicable to such shares.
- 16.4.4 <u>Independent Appraisal If Common Shares Are Not Traded On Established Market</u>. If the Common Shares are ever not readily tradeable on an established securities market (as such terms are applied under Code Section 401(a)(28)(C)), then, and only then, all valuations of the Common Shares held under the ESOP shall be determined by an independent appraiser (within the meaning of Code Section 401(a)(28)(C)) who is employed for this purpose by the Committee.
- Dividends. Each Participant who has any interest (vested or nonvested) under the ESOP shall be permitted to elect that, with respect to any cash dividends paid on his or her Allocated ESOP Common Shares, either: (i) such dividends shall be paid to the ESOP and then paid by the ESOP in cash to the Participant (or, in the event of his or her death, his or her beneficiary under the Plan) no later than 90 days after the close of the Plan Year in which the dividends are paid by Macy's; or (ii) such dividends shall be paid to the ESOP and reinvested in Common Shares under the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion (with the increased value of such fund portion allocable to the Participant's Accounts in proportion to each such Account's interest in the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion as of the record date for such dividends). If the Participant fails to make an affirmative election with respect to any such dividends, the Participant shall be deemed to have elected that such dividends be treated in the manner described in clause (ii) of the immediately preceding sentence. In connection with this election right, the following subsections of this Section 16.5 shall also apply.

- 16.5.1 <u>Election Procedures</u>. The Committee shall create reasonable procedures so that: (i) each Participant is given a reasonable opportunity before a dividend is distributed in which to make the election; (ii) each Participant must have a reasonable opportunity to change a dividend election at least annually; and (iii) if there is a change in the Plan's terms or the Committee's procedures governing this election, each Participant must be given a reasonable opportunity to make an election under the new Plan terms or Committee procedures prior to the date on which the first dividend subject to the new Plan terms or Committee procedures is distributed.
- 16.5.2 <u>Full Vesting of Dividends</u>. A Participant shall at all times be fully vested in any cash dividends paid on his or her Allocated ESOP Common Shares and, if they are reinvested in Common Shares pursuant to his or her affirmative or deemed election, the part of his or her Accounts attributable to such reinvested dividends.
- 16.5.3 <u>Allocable Share of Common Shares</u>. For all purposes of this Section 16.5, a Participant's "Allocated ESOP Common Shares" shall mean, when related to any cash dividends paid on such shares, to the product of (i) the total number of Common Shares held in the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion as of the record date for such dividends by (ii) a fraction having a numerator equal to the then value of the Participant's Accounts' entire interest in the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion and a denominator equal to the then value of the entire Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion.

#### 16.6 Effective Date of Article's Provisions.

- 16.6.1 The provisions of this Article 16 shall not only be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date but shall also: (i) for the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect on October 1, 2006, be effective as of October 1, 2006; and (ii) for the May Profit Sharing Plan as in effect on January 1, 2002, be effective as of January 1, 2002.
- 16.6.2 Notwithstanding clause (ii) of Subsection 16.6.1 above, with respect to the May Profit Sharing Plan:
- (a) for the period from January 1, 2002 through August 29, 2005, any references in the foregoing subsections of this Article 16 to Common Shares shall be deemed to be a reference to common shares of The May Department Stores Company (for purposes of this Section 16.6, "May Shares");
- (b) for the period from January 1, 2002 through August 29, 2005, any reference in the foregoing subsections of this Article 16 to the Macy's Stock Fund shall be deemed to be a reference to the investment fund under the May Profit Sharing Plan that invests primarily in May Shares;
- (c) for the period from January 1, 2002 through August 29, 2005, any reference in the foregoing subsections of this Article 16 to the Macy's Stock Fund ESOP Portion shall be deemed a reference to both the investment fund under the May Profit Sharing Plan that invests in May Shares and the portion of the May Profit Sharing Plan that originally was effective as of April 1, 1989 and reflected an employee stock ownership plan feature under which sums were borrowed by such plan to purchase convertible preferred shares of The May Department Stores Company (for purposes of this Section 16.6, the "May leveraged ESOP");
- (d) for the period from January 1, 2002 through August 31, 2008, any reference in the foregoing subsections of this Article 16 to the Macy's Stock Fund Non-ESOP Portion shall be disregarded; and
- (e) the provisions of Section 16.5 above shall only apply to the May leveraged ESOP beginning as of August 29, 2004.

## **ARTICLE 17**

#### **MISCELLANEOUS**

17.1 <u>Trust.</u> All assets of the Plan shall be held in the Trust for the benefit of the Participants and their beneficiaries. Except as provided in Sections 5.7, 6.3, and 14.3 above, in no event shall it be possible for any part of the assets of the Plan to be used for, or diverted to, purposes other than for the exclusive benefit of the Participants and their beneficiaries or for payment of the proper administrative costs of the Plan. No person shall have any interest in or right to any part of the earnings of the Plan, or any rights in, to, or under the Plan or any part of the assets thereof, except as and to the extent expressly provided in the Plan. Any person having any claim for any benefit under the Plan shall look solely to the assets of the Trust Fund for satisfaction. In no event shall Macy's or any other Employer or any of their officers or agents, or members of the Board, the Committee, or the Trustee, be liable in their individual capacities to any person whomsoever for the payment of benefits under the provisions of the Plan.

- 17.2 Mergers, Consolidations, and Transfers of Assets. Notwithstanding any other provision hereof to the contrary, in no event shall this Plan be merged or consolidated with any other plan and trust, nor shall any of the assets or liabilities of this Plan be transferred to any other plan or trust or vice versa, unless (i) the Plan is amended to provide for such action or the Committee determines that such action furthers the purposes of this Plan, (ii) each Participant and beneficiary would (if this Plan then terminated) receive a benefit immediately after the merger, consolidation, or transfer which is equal to or greater than the benefit he or she would have been entitled to receive immediately before the merger, consolidation, or transfer (if this Plan had then terminated), and (iii) such merger, consolidation, or transfer of assets does not cause any accrued benefit, early retirement benefit, or optional form of benefit of a person under this Plan or the applicable other plan to be eliminated or reduced except to the extent such elimination or reduction is permitted under Section 411(d)(6) of the Code or in Treasury regulations issued thereunder. In the event of any such merger, consolidation, or transfer, the requirements of clause (ii) set forth in the immediately preceding sentence shall be deemed to be satisfied if the merger, consolidation, or transfer conforms to and is in accordance with regulations issued under Section 414(1) of the Code. Subject to the provisions of this Section 17.2, the Committee may take action (i) to merge or consolidate this Plan with any other plan and trust or (ii) to permit the transfer of any assets and liabilities of this Plan to any other plan and trust or vice versa.
- 17.3 Merger of Surviving Fingerhut Plan Into Macy's Immediate Prior Plan. The provisions of this Section 17.3 shall, with respect to the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as in effect on February 3, 2003, be effective as of February 3, 2003. The Fingerhut Corporation Profit Sharing and 401(k) Savings Plan, the Fingerhut Corporation Retirement Plan, and the TDI Bargaining Unit Retirement Plan (each of which is a profit sharing and/or 401(k) plan and each of which is, for purposes of this Section 17.3, referred to as a "Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan") and the Fingerhut Corporation Fixed Contribution Retirement Plan (which is a money purchase pension plan and which is, for purposes of this Section 17.3, referred to as the "Merged Fingerhut Money Purchase Plan") have been merged into one of such plans (which is the Fingerhut Corporation Profit Sharing and 401(k) Savings Plan and which after such merger is, for purposes of this Section 17.3, referred to as the "Surviving Fingerhut Plan") effective as of February 3, 2003. In addition, the Surviving Fingerhut Plan shall, immediately after the merger described in the immediately preceding sentence, in turn be merged into the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan effective as of February 3, 2003. The Surviving Fingerhut Plan, each Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan, and the Merged Fingerhut Money Purchase Plan is or has been maintained by CF Companies, Inc. (which previously was named Fingerhut Corporation), which, since March 18, 1999, has been an Affiliated Employer.
- 17.3.1 <u>Transfer of Accounts in Merger</u>. Any person who has an account held under the Surviving Fingerhut Plan at the time of the merger of such plan into this Plan (for purposes of this Section 17.3, a "merged participant") shall, consistent with the other provisions of this Plan:
- (a) have the portions of his or her accounts held under the Surviving Fingerhut Plan that are attributable to amounts which were contributed to such plan or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan (or any plan that merged into any such plan) by or at the election of the merged participant (not including matching-type contributions), if any, transferred to this Plan and allocated for his or her benefit to a savings account under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan;
- (b) have the portions of his or her accounts held under the Surviving Fingerhut Plan that are attributable to amounts which were contributed to such plan or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan (or any plan that merged into any such plan) under the matching contribution portions of such plan, if any, transferred to this Plan and allocated for his or her benefit to a matching account under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan;
- (c) have the portions of his or her accounts held under the Surviving Fingerhut Plan that are attributable to amounts which were contributed to any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan (or any plan that merged into any such plan) under the regular profit sharing contribution portions of such plan (<u>i.e.</u>, the part of such plan which is not attributable to contributions made by or at the election of a participant or to matching contributions made with respect to such participant-elected contributions), if any, transferred to this Plan and allocated for his or her benefit to a retirement income account under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan;
- (d) have the portions of his or her accounts held under the Surviving Fingerhut Plan that are attributable to amounts which were contributed to the Merged Fingerhut Money Purchase Plan (or any plan that merged into such plan), if any, transferred to this Plan and allocated for his or her benefit to a retirement income account under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan; and
- (e) have the portions of his or her accounts held under the Surviving Fingerhut Plan that are attributable to amounts which were contributed to such plan or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan (or any plan that merged into any such plan) by the merged participant as rollover contributions (under the terms of

such plan and the Code), if any, transferred to this Plan and allocated for his or her benefit to a rollover account under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan.

Except as is otherwise provided in, and subject to, the following subsections of this Section 17.3, the provisions of the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan (and, effective as of the Effective Amendment Date, this Plan) which deal with investments, allocations of trust income and losses, vesting, and distributions of amounts that are allocated to any account under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan (and, effective as of the Effective Amendment Date, this Plan) shall apply to the amounts that are transferred for the benefit of the merged participant from the Surviving Fingerhut Plan to the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan and allocated to such account.

- 17.3.2 No Loss of Vesting Rights. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, any merged participant shall have no less of a vested interest in the portion of any account under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan (and, effective as of the Effective Amendment Date, this Plan) that is attributable to amounts transferred for the benefit of the merged participant from the Surviving Fingerhut Plan to the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan than he or she would have if the Surviving Fingerhut Plan had continued in effect after February 2, 2003 without change and never merged into the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan.
- 17.3.3 No Loss of Optional Benefit Forms. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, the transfer of all amounts held for the benefit of the merged participant from the Surviving Fingerhut Plan to the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan (or from any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan and the Merged Fingerhut Money Purchase Plan to the Surviving Fingerhut Plan) shall not cause any optional forms of benefit which were applicable to any portion of such amounts to be eliminated in connection with the distribution of the merged participant's Accounts under this Plan (unless the elimination of the optional form is permitted under regulations issued under Code Section 411 by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate).
- 17.3.4 <u>Compliance With Plan's Merger Rules</u>. The requirements of Section 17.2 above (that applies to mergers) shall apply to and be met by the merger of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan into the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan.
- Plan and Macy's Immediate Prior Plan For Nondiscrimination Tests. The plan year of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan (and each Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan and the Merged Fingerhut Money Purchase Plan) and the plan year of the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan as of the effective date of the merger of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan into the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan are each a calendar year. As a result, such merger shall not be deemed to have changed the plan year of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan (or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan or the Merged Fingerhut Money Purchase Plan) or the plan year of the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan. In addition, for purposes of Articles 5A, 5B, and 6A above (which contain average actual deferral percentage restrictions, excess deferral distribution rules, and average actual contribution percentage restrictions in order to help meet the requirements of Sections 401(k)(3), 402(g), and 401(m)(2) of the Code and which are effective as to the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan) and any other analogous provisions of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan and any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan that are intended to reflect the requirements of Sections 401(k)(3), 402(g), and 401(m)(2) of the Code:
- (a) each of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan and each Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan shall be considered as if it had been part of the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan with respect to the Plan Year which ends December 31, 2003;
- (b) the employers that maintain or participate in the Surviving Fingerhut Plan and/or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan during the period from January 1, 2003 through February 2, 2003 (for purposes of this Subsection 17.3.5, the "pre-merger 2003 period") shall be considered as if they had been part of the Employer (as defined in this Plan) for such period;
- (c) persons who were participants in the Surviving Fingerhut Plan or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan at any time during the pre-merger 2003 period shall be considered as participants in the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan for such period;
- (d) any contributions made at the election of a merged participant under the Surviving Fingerhut Plan or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan with respect to pay days occurring during the premerger 2003 period and which would be considered as pre-tax elective savings contributions for the plan year which ends December 31, 2003 if they had been made under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan (for purposes of this Subsection 17.3.5, "pre-merger 2003 period pre-tax elective savings contributions") shall be treated as pre-tax elective savings contributions of the merged participant under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan for the plan year which ends

December 31, 2003 (and, with respect to such plan year, shall be subject to the provisions of Articles 5A and 5B above instead of any other analogous provisions of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan that are intended to reflect the requirements of Sections 401(k)(3) and 402(g) of the Code); and

- (e) contributions which are allocated under the Surviving Fingerhut Plan or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan by reason of a merged participant's pre-merger 2003 period pre-tax elective savings contributions and which would be considered as matching contributions for the plan year which ends December 31, 2003 if they had been made under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan shall be treated as Matching Contributions for the benefit of the merged participant under the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan for the plan year which ends December 31, 2003 (and, with respect to such plan year, shall be subject to the provisions of Article 6A above instead of any other analogous provisions of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan or any Merged Fingerhut 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan that are intended to reflect the requirements of Section 401(m)(2) of the Code).
- 17.3.6 <u>Macy's Immediate Prior Plan Is Surviving Plan</u>. Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Section 17.3, upon the merger of the Surviving Fingerhut Plan into the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan, the Macy's Immediate Prior Plan shall be the surviving plan and such surviving plan's provisions (as they may be modified herein) shall control all aspects of the surviving plan.
- 17.4 <u>Merger of May Profit Sharing Plan Into This Plan</u>. The provisions of this Section 17.4 shall be effective as of the Effective Amendment Date. The May Profit Sharing Plan shall be merged into this Plan effective as of the Effective Amendment Date.
- 17.4.1 <u>Transfer of Accounts in Merger</u>. Any person who has an account held under the May Profit Sharing Plan at the time of the merger of such plan into this Plan (for purposes of this Section 17.4, a "merged participant") shall, consistent with the other provisions of this Plan:
- (a) have the portions of his or her accounts held under the May Profit Sharing Plan that are attributable to amounts which were contributed to such plan (or any plan that merged into such plan) by or at the election of the merged participant (not including matching-type contributions), if any, transferred to this Plan and allocated for his or her benefit to a Savings Account under this Plan;
- (b) have the portions of his or her accounts held under the May Profit Sharing Plan that are attributable to amounts which were contributed to such plan (or any plan that merged into such plan) under the matching contribution, employee stock ownership plan contribution, and any other employer contribution portions of such plan, if any, transferred to this Plan and allocated for his or her benefit to a Matching Account under this Plan; and
- (c) have the portions of his or her accounts held under the May Profit Sharing Plan that are attributable to amounts which were contributed to such plan (or any plan that merged into such plan) by the merged participant as rollover contributions (under the terms of such plan and the Code), if any, transferred to this Plan and allocated for his or her benefit to a rollover account under the May Profit Sharing Plan.

Except as is otherwise provided in, and subject to, the following subsections of this Section 17.3, the provisions of this Plan which deal with investments, allocations of Trust income and losses, vesting, and distributions of amounts that are allocated to any Account under this Plan shall apply to the amounts that are transferred for the benefit of the merged participant from the May Profit Sharing Plan to this Plan and allocated to such Account.

- 17.4.2 No Loss of Vesting Rights. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, any merged participant shall have no less of a vested interest in the portion of any Account under this Plan that is attributable to amounts transferred for the benefit of the merged participant from the May Profit Sharing Plan to this Plan than he or she would have if the May Profit Sharing Plan had continued in effect after August 31, 2008 without change and never merged into this Plan.
- 17.4.3 No Loss of Optional Benefit Forms. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, the transfer of all amounts transferred for the benefit of the merged participant from the May Profit Sharing Plan to this Plan may not cause any optional forms of benefit which were applicable to any portion of such amounts to be eliminated in connection with the distribution of the merged participant's Accounts under this Plan (unless the elimination of the optional form is permitted under regulations issued under Code Section 411 by the Secretary of the Treasury or his or her delegate).
- 17.4.4 <u>Compliance With Plan's Merger Rules</u>. The requirements of Section 17.2 above (that applies to mergers) shall apply to and be met by the merger of the May Profit Sharing Plan into this Plan.

- 17.4.5 No Change in Plan Year of May Profit Sharing Plan and Aggregation of May Profit Sharing Plan and This Plan For Nondiscrimination Tests. The plan year of the May Profit Sharing Plan and the Plan Year of this Plan as of the effective date of the merger of the May Profit Sharing Plan into this Plan are each a calendar year. As a result, such merger shall not be deemed to have changed the plan year of the May Profit Sharing Plan or the Plan Year of this Plan. In addition, for purposes of Articles 5A, 5B, and 6A above (which contain average actual deferral percentage restrictions, excess deferral distribution rules, and average actual contribution percentage restrictions in order to help meet the requirements of Sections 401(k)(3), 402(g), and 401(m)(2) of the Code and which are effective as to the May Profit Sharing Plan) and any other analogous provisions of the May Profit Sharing Plan that are intended to reflect the requirements of Sections 401(k)(3), 402(g), and 401(m)(2) of the Code:
- (a) the May Profit Sharing Plan shall be considered as if it had been part of this Plan with respect to the Plan Year which ends December 31, 2008;
- (b) the employers that maintain or participate in the May Profit Sharing Plan during the period during the period from January 1, 2008 through August 31, 2008 (for purposes of this Subsection 17.4.5, the "pre-merger 2008 period") shall be considered as if they had been part of the Employer (as defined in this Plan) for such period;
- (c) persons who were participants in the May Profit Sharing Plan at any time during the pre-merger 2008 period shall be considered as Participants in this Plan for such period;
- (d) any contributions made at the election of a merged participant under the May Profit Sharing Plan with respect to pay days occurring during the pre-merger 2008 period and which would be considered as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions for the Plan Year which ends December 31, 2008 if they had been made under this Plan (for purposes of this Subsection 17.4.5, "pre-merger 2008 period pre-tax elective savings contributions") shall be treated as Pre-Tax Elective Savings Contributions of the merged participant under this Plan for the Plan Year which ends December 31, 2008 (and, with respect to such Plan Year, shall be subject to the provisions of Articles 5A and 5B above instead of any other analogous provisions of the May Profit Sharing Plan that are intended to reflect the requirements of Sections 401(k)(3) and 402(g) of the Code); and
- (e) contributions which are allocated under the May Profit Sharing Plan by reason of a merged participant's pre-merger 2008 period pre-tax elective savings contributions and which would be considered as Matching Contributions for the Plan Year which ends December 31, 2008 if they had been made under this Plan shall be treated as Matching Contributions for the benefit of the merged participant under this Plan for the Plan Year which ends December 31, 2008 (and, with respect to such Plan Year, shall be subject to the provisions of Article 6A above instead of any other analogous provisions of the May Profit Sharing Plan that are intended to reflect the requirements of Section 401(m)(2) of the Code).
- 17.4.6 <u>This Plan Is Surviving Plan</u>. Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Section 17.4, upon the merger of the May Profit Sharing Plan into this Plan, this Plan shall be the surviving plan and the provisions herein shall control all aspects of the surviving plan.
- 17.5 <u>Benefits and Service for Military Service</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of this Plan to the contrary, contributions, benefits, and service credit with respect to qualified military service shall be provided in accordance with Section 414(u) of the Code.
- Accounts which leave amounts held under the Plan which are not reasonably able to be allocated to any specific Participant or Account (for purposes of this Section 17.6, "overcrediting errors"), then such amounts shall, except as noted below, be used to the extent possible to correct any inadvertent errors made in crediting amounts to any Accounts which leave such Accounts with balances which are less than the balances which should exist under the Plan if no such errors had been made (for purposes of this Section 17.6, "undercrediting errors"). To the extent the amounts attributable to overcrediting errors which exist as of the last day of any Plan Year are not needed to correct the undercrediting errors which are then known, the amounts attributable to overcrediting errors shall be treated for all purposes of the Plan as if they were forfeitures from Matching Accounts arising under the Plan for the subject Plan Year. Further, any undercrediting errors shall be corrected: (i) by use of overcrediting errors to the extent permitted by the foregoing provisions of this Section 17.5; (ii) to the extent not corrected by such overcrediting errors, by use of forfeitures to the extent permitted under Section 9.5 above; or (iii) to the extent not corrected by use of overcrediting errors or forfeitures, by payment made by the Employer to the Trust as a special contribution in order to make such corrections. Such contribution shall not be considered an Employer contribution for purposes of Section 7.1 or 7.2 or a part of an annual addition (as defined in Subsection 7A.1.2(a) above) to the Plan.

17.7 Employment Rule. Any individual who is a common law employee of a corporation or other entity which is a member of the controlled group of corporations (within the meaning of Section 414(b) of the Code) which includes Macy's or under common control (within the meaning of Section 414(c) of the Code) with Macy's (for purposes of this Section 17.7, the "Macy's controlled group") shall, for all purposes of this Plan, be considered to be the common law employee of the corporation or entity in the Macy's controlled group from whose payroll the individual is paid. If any individual participating in this Plan by reason of being paid under the payroll of a corporation or entity which is included as part of the Employer is actually the common law employee of a corporation or entity in the Macy's controlled group which is not included as part of the Employer, such other corporation or entity shall be considered an employer participating in this Plan for purposes of Sections 401(a) and 404 of the Code.

#### 17.8 Special Rules For Employees Transferring To or From Noncovered Employment.

17.8.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, if any person becomes a Participant in the Plan under the foregoing provisions of the Plan after he or she (i) has been employed as an Employee but not a Covered Employee, (ii) has been eligible to elect to have savings contributions made on his or her behalf under a plan (other than this Plan) which is maintained by an Affiliated Employer and qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code, and (iii) has received a hardship withdrawal from such plan of amounts which were contributed to such plan under a qualified cash or deferred arrangement (as defined in Section 401(k) of the Code), he or she may not have a Savings Agreement that would otherwise reduce his or her Covered Compensation on either a pre-tax basis or after-tax basis take effect under this Plan unless and until at least a six month period has expired after the date of such hardship withdrawal.

17.8.2 Further, notwithstanding any other provisions of Sections 6.1 and 7.2 above to the contrary, for purposes of the provisions of Section 6.1 above that determine the amount of the Matching Contributions for any Plan Year (for purposes of this Subsection 17.8.2, the "subject Plan Year") and for purposes of the provisions of Section 7.2 above that determine the manner in which the Matching Contributions for the subject Plan Year are allocated among the Participants' Matching Accounts, any Transferred Participant (as defined under the following provisions of this Subsection 17.8.2) shall be considered to have been employed as a Covered Employee on the last day of the subject Plan Year (even though his or her employment as a Covered Employee will have terminated prior to such day). For purposes of this Section 17.8.2, a "Transferred Participant" means a Participant who meets all of the following conditions: (i) he or she ceases to be a Covered Employee during the subject Plan Year; (ii) immediately after his or her employment as a Covered Employee terminates he or she is an Employee but not a Covered Employee; and (iii) he or she is employed as an Employee but not a Covered Employee on the last day of the subject Plan Year. Except as is specifically provided in the first sentence of this Subsection 17.8.2, however, in no event shall any of the Transferred Participant's service with or compensation received after he or she ceases to be a Covered Employee be used in determining the Transferred Participant's share of any Matching Contributions made to the Plan for the subject Plan Year or any other Plan Year.

- Applicable Benefit Provisions. Any benefit to which a Participant becomes entitled under the Plan (or any death benefit to which a Participant's spouse or other beneficiary becomes entitled under the Plan) shall be determined (as to its amount and form and commencement date of payment) on the basis of the provisions of the Plan in effect as of the date the Participant last ceases to be employed by an Affiliated Employer notwithstanding any amendment to the Plan adopted subsequent to such date, except for subsequent amendments which are by their specific terms made applicable to such Participant (or his or her spouse or other beneficiary) or which are required by applicable law to be applicable to such Participant (or his or her spouse or other beneficiary).
- 17.10 Reporting and Disclosure. Macy's is, and shall act as, the Plan Administrator for all purposes of the Plan, including for purposes of satisfying any requirement now or hereafter imposed through Federal or State legislation to report and disclose to any Federal or State department or agency, or to any Participant or other person, any information respecting the establishment or maintenance of the Plan or the Trust Fund. Any cost or expense incurred in satisfying any and all such reporting and disclosure requirements shall be deemed to be a reasonable expense of administering the Plan and may be paid from the Trust Fund if not otherwise elected to be paid by the Employer.
- 17.11 <u>Agent for Service of Process</u>. The agent for service of process for the Plan shall be the Secretary of Macy's.
- 17.12 <u>Authority to Act for Macy's or Other Employer</u>. Except as is otherwise expressly provided elsewhere in this Plan, any matter or thing to be done by Macy's or any other Employer shall be done by its board of directors, except that the board may, by resolution, delegate to any persons or entities all or part of its rights or duties hereunder. Any such delegation shall be valid and binding upon all persons, and the persons or entities to whom or to which

authority is delegated shall have full power to act in all matters so delegated until the authority expires by its terms or is revoked by resolution of such board.

- 17.13 <u>Relationship of Plan to Employment Rights</u>. The adoption and maintenance of the Plan is purely voluntary on the part of Macy's and each other Employer and neither the adoption nor the maintenance of the Plan shall be construed as conferring any legal or equitable rights to employment on any person.
- 17.14 Applicable Law. The provisions of the Plan shall be administered and enforced according to Federal law and, only to the extent not preempted by Federal law, to the laws of the State of Ohio. Either Macy's or the Trustee may at any time initiate any legal action or proceedings for the settlement of the Trustee's accounts or for the determination of any question of construction which arises or for instructions. Except as required by law, in any application to, or proceeding or action in, any court with regard to the Plan or Trust, only Macy's and the Trustee shall be necessary parties, and no Participant, beneficiary, or other person having or claiming any interest in the Plan or Trust shall be entitled to any notice or service of process. Macy's or the Trustee may, if either so elects, include as parties defendant any other persons. Any judgment entered into in such a proceeding or action shall be conclusive upon all persons claiming under the Plan or Trust.
- 17.15 <u>Separability of Provisions</u>. If any provision of the Plan is held invalid or unenforceable, such invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision hereof and the Plan shall be construed and enforced as if such provision had not been included.
- 17.16 <u>Counterparts and Headings</u>. The Plan may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original. All counterparts of the Plan shall constitute one and the same instrument, which shall be sufficiently evidenced by any one thereof. Headings used throughout the Plan are for convenience only and shall not be given legal significance.

## 17.17 <u>Application of Certain Plan Provisions to Prior Plans</u>.

- 17.17.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, while the provisions of this Plan document are generally effective only as of the Effective Amendment Date, certain provisions of the Plan are effective as of earlier dates (and apply to one or more Prior Plans as in effect prior to the Effective Amendment Date) to the extent such provisions (i) are necessary to meet the requirements of laws and regulations that have effective dates after December 31, 2001 and prior to the Effective Amendment Date, including but not limited to the requirements of the Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001, the Job Creation and Worker Assistance Act of 2004, the Pension Protection Act of 2006, and Internal Revenue Service final regulations issued under Code Sections 401(k), 401(m), 411(d), and 415, or (ii) are necessary to reflect plan mergers or significant amendments adopted for a Prior Plan.
- 17.17.2 In this regard, the provisions of the Plan that are effective as of dates prior to the Effective Amendment Date (and apply to one or more Prior Plans in effect prior to the Effective Amendment Date) for reasons described in Subsection 17.17.1 above include, but are not necessarily limited to, certain provisions of Subsection 2.1.6, Subsection 2.1.27, Subsection 5.1.9, Section 5.2, Section 5.6, Subsection 5A.2.1, Subsection 5A.3.3, Subsection 5A.3.4, Subsection 5B.2.2, Subsection 5B.2.3, Subsection 6.2.2, Subsection 6A.2.1, Subsection 6A.2.2, Subsection 6A.3.4, Section 6A.6, Subsection 7.12.3, Article 7A, Section 8.4, Subsection 9.1.3, Subsection 9A.3.4, Subsection 9A.8.5, Subsection 9A.8.6, Subsection 9B.8.5, Subsection 9B.8.8, Section 11.7, Section 11.9, Section 11.10, Subsection 14.4.3, Article 15, and Article 16 of the Plan.

## **SIGNATURE PAGE**

IN ORDER TO EFFECT THE FOREGOING PLAN PROVISIONS, Macy's, Inc., the sponsor of the Plan, has hereunto caused its name to be subscribed to this complete amendment and restatement of the Plan effective for all purposes, except as otherwise provided herein, as of September 1, 2008.

#### MACY'S, INC.

By: /s/ David W. Clark
Title: SVP Human Resources

Date: August 29, 2008

#### **CERTIFICATION**

#### I, Terry J. Lundgren, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Macy's, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this quarterly report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d. disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process,

summarize and report financial information; and

b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

September 8, 2008

/s/ Terry J. Lundgren

Terry J. Lundgren

#### **CERTIFICATION**

#### I, Karen M. Hoguet, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Macy's, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this quarterly report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d. disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process,

summarize and report financial information; and

b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

September 8, 2008

/s/ Karen M. Hoguet Karen M. Hoguet

#### CERTIFICATION UNDER SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, in connection with the filing of the Form 10-Q of Macy's, Inc. (the "Company") for the fiscal quarter ended August 2, 2008, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), the undersigned officer of the Company certifies that, to his knowledge:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company as of the dates and for the periods expressed in the Report.

Dated: September 8, 2008

/s/ Terry J. Lundgren

Name: Terry J. Lundgren Title: Chief Executive Officer

#### CERTIFICATION UNDER SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, in connection with the filing of the Form 10-Q of Macy's, Inc. (the "Company") for the fiscal quarter ended August 2, 2008, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), the undersigned officer of the Company certifies that, to her knowledge:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company as of the dates and for the periods expressed in the Report.

Dated: September 8, 2008

/s/ Karen M. Hoguet
Name: Karen M. Hoguet
Title: Chief Financial Officer